Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469

Jie Li A. Ravi Sankar P. Augusta Sophy Beulet *Editors* 

# VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications Select Proceedings of ICNETS2, Volume V



# Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering

Volume 469

#### **Board of Series editors**

Leopoldo Angrisani, Napoli, Italy Marco Arteaga, Coyoacán, México Samarjit Chakraborty, München, Germany Jiming Chen, Hangzhou, P.R. China Tan Kay Chen, Singapore, Singapore Rüdiger Dillmann, Karlsruhe, Germany Haibin Duan, Beijing, China Gianluigi Ferrari, Parma, Italy Manuel Ferre, Madrid, Spain Sandra Hirche, München, Germany Faryar Jabbari, Irvine, USA Janusz Kacprzyk, Warsaw, Poland Alaa Khamis, New Cairo City, Egypt Torsten Kroeger, Stanford, USA Tan Cher Ming, Singapore, Singapore Wolfgang Minker, Ulm, Germany Pradeep Misra, Dayton, USA Sebastian Möller, Berlin, Germany Subhas Mukhopadyay, Palmerston, New Zealand Cun-Zheng Ning, Tempe, USA Toyoaki Nishida, Sakyo-ku, Japan Bijaya Ketan Panigrahi, New Delhi, India Federica Pascucci, Roma, Italy Tariq Samad, Minneapolis, USA Gan Woon Seng, Nanyang Avenue, Singapore Germano Veiga, Porto, Portugal Haitao Wu, Beijing, China Junjie James Zhang, Charlotte, USA

"Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering (LNEE)" is a book series which reports the latest research and developments in Electrical Engineering, namely:

- Communication, Networks, and Information Theory
- Computer Engineering
- Signal, Image, Speech and Information Processing
- Circuits and Systems
- Bioengineering

LNEE publishes authored monographs and contributed volumes which present cutting edge research information as well as new perspectives on classical fields, while maintaining Springer's high standards of academic excellence. Also considered for publication are lecture materials, proceedings, and other related materials of exceptionally high quality and interest. The subject matter should be original and timely, reporting the latest research and developments in all areas of electrical engineering.

The audience for the books in LNEE consists of advanced level students, researchers, and industry professionals working at the forefront of their fields. Much like Springer's other Lecture Notes series, LNEE will be distributed through Springer's print and electronic publishing channels.

More information about this series at http://www.springer.com/series/7818

Jie Li · A. Ravi Sankar · P. Augusta Sophy Beulet Editors

# VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications

Select Proceedings of ICNETS2, Volume V



*Editors* Jie Li Electrical and Electronic Engineering Department University of Melbourne Melbourne, VIC Australia

A. Ravi Sankar School of Electronics Engineering VIT Chennai, Tamil Nadu India P. Augusta Sophy Beulet School of Electronics Engineering VIT Chennai, Tamil Nadu India

ISSN 1876-1100 ISSN 1876-1119 (electronic) Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering ISBN 978-981-10-7250-5 ISBN 978-981-10-7251-2 (eBook) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2

Library of Congress Control Number: 2017958561

#### © Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by Springer Nature The registered company is Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. The registered company address is: 152 Beach Road, #21-01/04 Gateway East, Singapore 189721, Singapore

# Preface

This volume of the proceedings is the collation of selected papers presented in 'Symposium E' in the International Conference on NextGen Electronic Technologies—Silicon to Software—ICNETS2 conducted from March 23 to 25 at VIT, Chennai.

The development of microelectronics and VLSI design spans a time period, which is less than 50 years, but it has seen as many as four generations. Thus Symposium E—'VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications' provided an international platform for researchers and international speakers to present their research findings and innovative methodologies in various avenues of VLSI design.

The VLSI design symposium of ICNETS2 attracted 98 abstracts from different countries and also from within India. The full-length papers were reviewed by a panel of 40 reviewers from reputed technical institutions like Indian Institute of Technology (IIT), National Institute of Technology (NIT), Anna University; professors from abroad; and experts from industries along with the editors of this volume. After a meticulous review process, 61 papers were selected for oral presentation in the symposium. These papers were presented in nine parallel sessions conducted throughout the three-day conference. Three keynote talks were delivered in Symposium E on the following topics: radio-frequency integrated circuit design (Jie Li, University of Melbourne, Australia), an overview on memristor-based non-volatile LUT of an FPGA (T. Nandha Kumar, University of Nottingham, Malaysia), rare earth-doped semiconducting thin films for Si-based light-emitting devices (Christopher Labbé, Normandie University, France). The papers presented in each session were evaluated by two experts from academia and industries. Of the 61 papers presented in the symposium, 27 manuscripts were selected by the session chairs for this LNEE proceedings publication.

The selected papers span a wide spectrum of topics on low-power design techniques, analog and mixed-signal design, RF IC design, testing and verification of VLSI circuits, high-performance DSP architectures, architectures for hardware security, memristor-based circuit designs, SOC designs, design of ADC, on-chip memories, etc. We the editors are happy in bringing up this volume which is a treasure for the budding VLSI researchers.

Melbourne, Australia Chennai, India Chennai, India Jie Li A. Ravi Sankar P. Augusta Sophy Beulet

### Acknowledgements

These few words of acknowledgment are too little to express our gratitude to the personnel, whose constant involvement and support made this proceedings possible.

Firstly, we would like to express our profound and heartfelt gratitude to Dr. G. Viswanathan, respected Chancellor of VIT, for bestowing his invaluable support in organizing the International Conference on NextGen Electronic Technologies—Silicon to Software—ICNETS2. We are indebted to the VIT management—Vice President, Mr. Sankar Viswanathan, and Assistant Vice President, Ms. Kadhambari, S. Viswanathan—for their encouragement and support in conducting the ICNETS2 conference in VIT Chennai, Chennai, India. This conference and associated symposia would not have been possible without the unlimited freedom extended by the management of VIT.

We are sincerely thankful to the Vice-Chancellor of VIT and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor of VIT Chennai for their constant guidance and timely input. Our special thanks are due to Chairman of ICENT2 Dr. S. R. S. Prabaharan and Co-chairwomen Dr. Nadia Magnenat Thalman and Dr. V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran for their help in organizing the symposium on VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications.

We would like to thank Dr. Ananiah Durai, Manager of the symposium, for his contribution in arranging the invited speakers not only for the symposium but also for the Industry-Government-Academia Forum. A special word of thanks to Dr. Nandhakumar for his technical talk on memristors and his valuable input and interaction during the technical sessions.

We owe a special gratitude to all the academic and industrial professionals who meticulously reviewed the technical manuscripts submitted to the symposium. We are thankful to the chairs of various technical sessions of the symposium for their constructive feedback and interaction with the authors of the manuscripts. We are also thankful to all the faculty members of the School of Electronics Engineering (SENSE), especially the faculty members related to VLSI and Nanotechnology group. We would also like to thank the research scholars of SENSE for their contribution to the symposium. We sincerely thank all the committee members of ICNETS2. In particular, we would like to highlight and acknowledge the contribution of Dr. Mohanaprasad in bringing out this proceedings.

We are extremely grateful to the staff at Springer, especially Swati Meherishi and Aparajita Singh, for helping us in bringing out this volume comprising the selected manuscripts presented in the symposium of VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, ICNETS2.

# Contents

Front-End CMOS Circuit for Low Power Consumption K. Dinesh Kumar and K. Ferents Koni Jiavana	1
A Preliminary Study of Oscillators, Phase and Frequency Detector, and Charge Pump for Phase-Locked Loop (PLL) Applications R. Prithiviraj and J. Selvakumar	9
All-Digital RF Transmitter with Highly Power-Efficient DohertyPower AmplifierDeepa Pradeep and B. Ananda Venkatesan	19
Adiabatic Techniques for Energy-Efficient Barrel Shifter Design K. Anantharaman and A. V. M. Manikandan	27
A 79 GHz CMOS LNA with Adaptive Biasing	37
X-band Phased-Array Transmitter in 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS Technology with Stacked Power Amplifier Sijo Thomas and T. Saminathan	49
Short-Range Low Data Rate Pulsed UWB Transmitter G. Sarathy and S. Praveen Kumar	59
A New High-Speed Multiplier Based on Carry-Look-Ahead Adder and Compressor B. Jeevan and K. Sivani	69
Real-Time Automatic Peaks and Onsets Detection ofPhotoplethysmographic SignalsP. Madhan Mohan, V. Nagarajan and J. C. Vignesh	79
<b>Design of Low-Power CMOS Four-Quadrant Analog Multiplier</b> <b>in Nanometer Scaling</b> N. Sharath and S. Suhasini	91

Designing 5T Embedded DRAM Cell for Ultra-Low-PowerLow-Voltage Applications Based on Schmitt TriggerV. Snigdha Chandrika and M. Maria Dominic Savio					
Design and Implementation of Multi-bit Self-checking Carry Select Adder	109				
Shivkumar Kavitkar and A. Anita Angeline					
A Novel Adiabatic Logic for Low Power VLSI Circuit Design and Power Optimization Using FinFET B. P. Bhuvana and V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran	117				
Test Signal Generation for Detecting Faults on Mil-Std 1553 Bus Sowmya Madhavan and S. Sandya	127				
Design of Ultra-Low-Voltage Energy Efficient Hybrid Full Adder					
Circuit	135				
A Novel MTCMOS-Based On-Chip Soft-Start Circuit for Low Leakage LED Driver with Minimum In-Rush Current P. Magesh Kannan and G. Nagarajan	141				
Implementation of Dual Hysteresis Mode Flip-Flop MultivibratorUsing Differential Voltage Current ConveyorAmit Bhattacharyya	151				
High Performance Domino Logic Circuit Design by Contention    Reduction	161				
<b>Differential Power Analysis (DPA) Resistant Cryptographic S-Box</b> A. Prathiba, K. M. Madhu and V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran	169				
Implementation of Radix-2 Butterfly Using Distributed Arithmetic					
Algorithm (DAA)	179				
An Area Efficient Design of Warped Filters	189				
Design of Arithmetic and Logic Unit (ALU) Using SubthresholdAdiabatic Logic for Low-Power ApplicationAnagh Deshpande and T. Vigneswaran	201				
Design of Sample and Hold for High-Speed Analog to Digital Converter	211				
D. Patel Konarkkumar and P. Augusta Sophy Beulet					
FPGA-Masked S-Box Implementation for AES Engine	223				

Contents

Pipelined and Parallel Architecture of Reversible Watermarking for	
Greyscale Images	235
Design and Verification of AMBA AXI3 Protocol	247
Design of Multi-stage CMOS OTA for Low-Power and High DrivingCapabilityRama Krishna Murthy Paturi and P. Manikandan	261
Author Index	269

## **About the Editors**

**Dr. Jie Li** received B.E. degree with first class honors and Ph.D. degree from Massey University, Auckland, New Zealand, in 2007 and 2012, respectively. He subsequently worked on mixed-signal IC designs, wireless and optical device integrations, IoT systems and applications. In April 2012, he joined the Centre for Energy-Efficient Telecommunications (CEET), a Bell Labs Research Center based on University of Melbourne as a Research Fellow, where he is developing circuits and systems for low-energy fiber access networks and wireless networks. He is currently an honorary fellow of EEE Department at University of Melbourne and the co-founder of MedRIVS Ltd, a technology company that delivers researches and solutions for medical devices and applications. He holds three international patents and has authored or co-authored more than 20 international journals and conference articles including several that were invited. He has served in the technical program committees of several international conference and journals.

**A. Ravi Sankar** received B.E. degree with first class in Electrical and Electronics Engineering from the University of Madras, India. He got admission to a postgraduate program through GATE 2001 examination and has obtained M.E. degree in VLSI Design from the Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, PSG College of Technology, Bharathiar University, with a CGPA of 9.46/10 and stood first in the class. Subsequently, he joined the Department of Electronics and Electrical Communication Engineering, IIT Kharagpur, as a full-time institute research scholar and obtained Ph.D. degree in 2009. He worked as a project scientist at Advanced Technology Development Centre, IIT Kharagpur, for a period of 14 months for Indian Space Research Organization (ISRO)-sponsored projects and involved in design, fabrication, and testing of MEMS sensors. From 2009 to 2011, he worked as an Associate Professor in the Department of Electronics and Communications Engineering, Karunya University, Coimbatore. From June 2011, he is working as a Professor in the School of Electronics Engineering (SENSE), VIT, Chennai campus. His research interest includes MEMS and microsystems, silicon and glass micromachining, microelectronics and VLSI design and nanosensors. He has guided 20 M.Tech students for their postgraduate project work and at present supervising six scholars toward their research degrees. He has published/presented around 40 papers in national and international journals and conference proceedings. He is a regular reviewer of various high-quality journals. He has served as the external expert examiner (of a doctoral thesis) at Anna University, Chennai, and also referred a couple of DST SERB project proposals. He was part of the team at IIT Kharagpur, which successfully developed country's first MEMS-based acceleration sensor for aircraft motion sensing applications.

**P. Augusta Sophy Beulet** received her bachelor's degree in Electronics and Communication Engineering from Government College of Engineering, Tirunelveli, Tamil Nadu, India, in 1988. After spending few years in teaching, she obtained her master's degree with specialization in 'VLSI Design' from Easwari Engineering College, affiliated to Anna University, Chennai, India, in 2006. She pursued her research in low-power VLSI architectures for DSP algorithms and received her Ph.D. degree from Anna University in 2015. With 25 years of teaching experience in various polytechnic and engineering colleges, presently she is working in VIT, Chennai. She has produced more than 15 research papers in peer-reviewed journals and guided more than 15 projects at the postgraduate level. Her research interests are high-performance VLSI architectures for signal processing algorithms and arithmetic circuits, low-power VLSI and reconfigurable architectures.

# Front-End CMOS Circuit for Low Power Consumption

#### K. Dinesh Kumar and K. Ferents Koni Jiavana

**Abstract** The objective of the project is to design a CMOS circuit for a portable network. This CMOS circuit combines with instrumentation amplifier, switched capacitor, and proposed analog-to-digital converter. When the voltage is scaled to 1.8 V, the power consumption is reduced. The chopping method is introduced, and the 5 kHz is set for frequency; the frequency 1/*f* in the input transistor is less than the set frequency, and the electrode offset is suppressed by a dc servo loop. A low-pass SC filter is introduced to reduce the catches from the output of instrumentation amplifier. A successive approximation analog-to-digital converter is used to digitalize the signal. This CMOS circuit has been implemented in an 180 nm CMOS process.

**Keywords** Chopped capacitively coupled instrumentation amplifier (CCIA) Switched capacitor filter (SC filter) • Successive-approximation analog-to-digital converter (ADC) • Dc servo loop (DSL) • Low noise amplifier (LNA)

#### 1 Introduction

Wireless network will monitor the patient's health without disturbing their daily activities. It will monitor the patient without a clinical environment [1]. This CMOS circuit is used for portable devices [2]. Signal quality and noise performance are determined by this circuit. This circuit achieves low power consumption, low noise, high common mode rejection ratio, and input impedance will be high [3]. Three high power efficiency modules are integrated into an analog front-end circuit to obtain these issues. The three modules are: (1) an instrumentation amplifier (IA); (2) a SC

K. Dinesh Kumar (🖂) · K. Ferents Koni Jiavana

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, SRM University, Kattankulathur 603203, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: dineshkumar18.94@gmail.com

K. Ferents Koni Jiavana e-mail: ferentskoni.k@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_1

Fig. 1 Front-end circuit architecture



filter; (3) a proposed analog-to-digital converter, shown in Fig. 1. In instrumentation amplifier (IA), the chopper-stabilized technology is used due to its offset elimination, 1/*f* noise, power efficiency, and CMRR enhancement characteristics reduced [4]. And an implementation of the impedance boosting loop is done. For neglecting the catches, breaker, and high-frequency noise, the switched capacitor filter (SC filter) has been employed. A SAR ADC has been employed. It will reduce the static power consumption. All modules are proposed, even though there are some advantages. The power consumption is greatly reduced when the supply voltage is set. Second, a low-pass filter is used to realize a programmable gain and for the power hungry block. Third, a signal buffer is omitted when the output is given to the SAR ADC. Power consumption is greatly reduced by using these optimizations.

#### 2 Front-End CCIA

The implemented front-end instrumentation amplifier (IA) for the acquisition is shown in Fig. 2. By the fraction of the  $C_{in}$  and the feedback capacitor  $C_{fb}$  ( $A = C_{in}/C_{fb}$ ) the total gain is set. To obtain low noise density, the bias resistors  $R_{b1}$  and  $R_{b2}$  which are implemented in MOS transistors are operated in cut-off frequency with resistance of 100 G $\Omega$ . The noise performance of the amplifier is affected by 1/*f* noise factor. This problem is solved by chopping technique, and chopping frequency is 5 kHz.

The equivalent input resistance is 8.3 M $\Omega$  with 5 kHz frequency and capacitance of 12 pF. The implementation of positive feedback will enhance the input resistance. It comprises two capacitors  $C_{pf1}$  and  $C_{pf2}$  and a chopper CH<sub>fb</sub>. To check that all





Fig. 4 Schematic of common-mode feedback circuit 1 and common-mode feedback circuit 2

switches function correctly in low voltage supply, a nonoverlapping clock generator is introduced with driver and it also increases the linearity. To neglect the electrode offset voltage DSL is needed. The bioelectrodes size and the materials are changed by input offset voltage amplitude. The power hungry block is LNA which amplifies the weak signal. To reduce the 1/f noise, PMOS transistors were chosen to be in input devices. A better open-loop gain is obtained with minimum current when a direct feedback loop is formed to hike the drain resistance. To ensure stability and filter, the spikes produced in the first stage is done by  $C_3$  and  $C_4$ . IC has small value of 0.02, so gm is

$$gm \approx [ID/2\lambda UT]$$

Input transistors are tuned to small lengths and large widths to verify that they function in deep subthreshold region. ID must be large for high input gain. Noise of the CCIA is reduced by this way (Figs. 3 and 4).

#### **3** SC Filter

To set the frequency band to reduce the noise and to neglect the spikes, low-pass filter is needed. Instead of large resistors, a low cut-off frequency can be achieved with the use of low-pass filter. Therefore, switched capacitor filter is employed in this front-end system. And the two-stage Miller-compensated amplifiers  $A_1$  and  $A_2$  are with large input. The amplifier must be large to achieve higher precision.





Two compensation capacitors  $C_{T1}$  and  $C_{T2}$  each of capacitance 200fF can be seen in the filter. The dc gain is 0 dB, and the tunable gain is realized to satisfy the variation in amplitude of biopotential signals (Fig. 5).

#### 4 Successive Approximation ADC

The SAR ADC has lot of advantages for low-power circuit applications. Many peoples proposed their work in SAR ADC. The ADC with 10/12 bit is proposed by Harpe. The power consumption for this ADC is 97 nW. So, to reduce the power consumption, the comparator and the successive approximation logic is introduced here. The 10-bit successive approximation is performed here for low power consumption. Therefore, the sampling rate with 10 kHz is used in this ADC. The ADC consists of binary capacitor array. The proposed design is done in DAC. The function of ADC depends on control unit, capacitor array, and comparator. More energy is saved in this proposed design. The every capacitor in each array has numbers of unit capacitors (Fig. 6).

#### 5 Table

Base paper work	Proposed work
Power = $1.3 \mu W$	Power = $0.058 \ \mu W$
Area occupies = $1 \text{ mm}^2$	Area occupies = $1.7 \text{ mm}^2$



Fig. 6 Diagram of successive approximation ADC

## 6 Simulation Results

#### 1. Output of front-end circuit



#### 2. Power output



#### 7 Measured Result

The front-end CMOS system has been designed using the 0.18  $\mu$ m CMOS process; area is 1.7 mm<sup>2</sup>, and noise is -102 dB. Clock has been set to each module to check whether the system operates properly or not. The amplifier is the major module in the system because it actuates the CMRR of the system and the noise performance. The sampling rate is 4 MHz, and the signal bandwidth is 25 kHz. The reduced power dissipation is 0.058  $\mu$ W. Therefore, unity gain frequency is 24 MHz and settling time constant is 10 ns and slew rate is 14 V/ms. The switching capacitor is added that will reduce the spikes in the signal produced by CCIA. The SAR ADC is proposed in this CMOS circuit which samples the signal. And to reduce the noise, the SNR ratio of the input is merely 99 dB/95 dB, this will be the signal strength and quality.

#### 8 Conclusion

A front-end CMOS circuit has been presented. An instrumentation amplifier (IA), a low-pass switched capacitor filter (SC filter), and SAR ADC have been designed. This Front-End CMOS circuit is designed in a 0.18- $\mu$ m process. For the reduction of power, this analog CMOS circuit is suitable for portable biopotential applications.

#### References

- Zhu Z, Bai W (2016) A 0.5-V 1.3-μW analog front-end CMOS circuit. IEEE Trans Circ Syst— II: Expr Briefs 63(6)
- 2. Jovanov E et al (2006) A WBAN system for ambulatory monitoring of physical activity and health status: applications and challenges. In: Proceedings of IEEE-EMBS, pp 3810–3813
- 3. Verma N et al (2010) A micro-power EEG acquisition SoC with integrated feature extraction processor for a chronic seizure detection system. IEEE J Solid-State Circ 45(4):804–816
- 4. Tseng Y et al (2012) A 0.09  $\mu$ W low power front-end biopotential amplifier for biosignal recording. IEEE Trans Biomed Circ Syst 6(5):508–516

# A Preliminary Study of Oscillators, Phase and Frequency Detector, and Charge Pump for Phase-Locked Loop (PLL) Applications

#### R. Prithiviraj and J. Selvakumar

**Abstract** The great advancement in CMOS technology, high speed and frequency, low jitter, low noise and phase noise, and less expensive phase-locked loop are very important in transceiver fields. This work aims at reviewing the performance of oscillators, phase and frequency detector (PFD), and charge pump (CP) for type-I PLL. In this work, the oscillators are reviewed as voltage-controlled oscillators (VCOs) and coherent-based phase-locked synchronous oscillator (CPSO). The phase and frequency detector is evolved as XOR gate PFD, double edge-triggered PFD, and digital pulse amplifier. The condition for stable operation and low-phase noise is established. The different types of oscillators and PFDs are reviewed. A detailed analysis of various methods to design oscillator, phase and frequency detector is provided. The best method to design phase and frequency detector is digital pulse amplifier. It minimizes the dead zone and phase error that can be easily recognized by flip-flop which is type D, and this amplifier has AND gates and is connected in series to raise the pulse width. The best method to design an efficient oscillator is the coherent phase-locked synchronous oscillator from various oscillators under study. It provides a method for improved frequency and lock-in range, capture range over the other oscillators. It retains the normal oscillator characteristics with less phase shifts across the frequency tuning and locking range.

Keywords Phase and frequency detector  $\cdot$  Coherent phase-locked synchronous oscillator  $\cdot$  Phase error

R. Prithiviraj (🖂) · J. Selvakumar

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, SRM University, Kattankulathur, India e-mail: prithiviraj71@gmail.com

J. Selvakumar e-mail: selva2802@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), *VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_2

#### 1 Introduction

Phase-locked loop (PLL) is a feedback system which follows negative that compares the output frequency and phase with the input frequency and phase. It is widely used in frequency multiplier, frequency synthesizer, clock recovery, high-speed communication, clock generation, spread spectrum, clock distribution, jitter, noise reduction, deskewing, and high-speed communication systems [1]. The history of PLL goes long back to 1918 by the invention of superheterodyne. But there are high no of tuned stages as drawback. During 1930s, there were many experiments trying to compare the frequency of oscillator with input of phase detector, the results are led to the introduction of PLL by Henri de Bellesize [2]. In analog transceivers, PLL is locked to synchronized pulses in the broadcast signal. Since the PLL has been keeping on improving with lot of researches and advancement in various constraints of PLL such as lock-in range, hold in range, capture range, acquisition range, loop bandwidth, phase noise, and jitter. There are several variations of PLL. They are analog PLL (all blocks are analog), digital PLL (digital phase detector, analog VCO), all-digital PLL (ADPLL) (all blocks are digital), software PLL (all working blocks are implemented by software rather than specified hardware). This paper consists of V sections. Sect. 2 gives prior work of PLL, Sect. 3 gives overview of Digital PLL architecture, Sect. 4 gives modeling of PLL, and Sect. 5 presents conclusion.

#### 2 Prior Work of PLL

The basic PLL has three building blocks, namely phase and frequency detector, loop filter, and voltage-controlled oscillator (VCO) [1]. The phase difference between the input signal and feedback signal is sensed by a phase and frequency detector, which changes the control voltage of VCO to make its feedback (or) output signal equal to the input signal. The operating states of PLL are unlocked, capture, and lock state. In unlocked state, PLL will be in open loop, where the VCO operates in natural frequency. In capture, PLL will be in closed loop, where the VCO frequency will be changed to make it synchronized with the input frequency. In lock state, phase noise and phase error are zero.

- In 2007, the linear capacitor is replaced by ferroelectric capacitor in VCO, which produce low cycle to cycle jitter because of its behavior of non-linear dielectric constant [3].
- By auto-correlating jittered signal, the jitter has been reduced. It is called jitter reduction technique [4].
- In 2010, the digital circuitry has been introduced to noise reduction from VCO. This was the first time, the VCO has been implemented using digital-distributed synchronous clock. But the drawback in the system is comparison of the clock

input with feedback clock is difficult due to the inaccuracy of digital to analog converter [5].

- In 2010, the charge pump has been replaced by integral path and proportional path where phase and frequency corrections are done separately. But the phase noise gets added up in both separate paths [6].
- In analog PLL, more number of algorithms has been presented and modeled [7, 8] to generate modeling of mathematical relations in order to verify the level of noise from all the blocks of PLL.

#### **3** Overview of Digital PLL Architecture

A digital PLL consists of components, phase and frequency detector, charge pump, loop filter, and voltage-controlled oscillator. The basic component of phase detector is replaced by phase and frequency detector (PFD), and the PFD produce phase difference which is in the form of digital. The phase difference will be given to charge pump which acts as the control signal. The charge pump will generate the required VCO control voltage through loop filter. In place of voltage-controlled oscillator, the coherent phase synchronous oscillator (CPSO) has been replaced. The basic block-level architecture diagram of PLL is shown in Fig. 1. Different methods used to design these blocks are described in Fig. 1.

#### A. Phase and frequency detector

A phase detector is a component in DPLL, which produces the phase difference between the inputs, which is linear. Varieties of implementation have been seen in the literature on PFDs. The history of PFD goes long back to EXOR gate-based PFD as shown in Fig. 2. It was used for phase correction. The drawback in EXOR gate implementation is lack of sensitivity to edges.



Fig. 1 Block-level architecture of PLL

Fig. 2 EXOR implementation of phase detector





Fig. 3 Phase detector based on edge-triggered JK

This drawback can be overcome by edge-triggered JK operation. The drawback in this method is lack of sensitivity to edges as given in Fig. 3. This edge-triggered JK mechanism belongs to sequential phase detectors where EXOR PFD belongs to multiplier circuits [9].

Then it is improvised and presents the PFD with two-type D flip-flops and an AND gate. By using master slave-type flip-flop, the design specification on rise and fall time of the PLL can be achieved [10]. The phase difference, when it is very small, is very difficult to select. These phase error can get enlarged by using digital pulse amplifier (DPA) [11, 12]. DPA reduces the dead zone as well as fast detectable by D flip-flop. The DPA has AND gates connected in cascade to increase the pulse size (width) [11]. The design of DPA is shown in Fig. 4 [12]. Then after some years, PFD was designed by using Hilbert transform. In Hilbert transform, the input signal has been converted into analytic signal, by using Cartesian to polar conversion, the analytic signal has been converted into phase error.



Fig. 4 Digital pulse amplifier

#### B. Charge pump and loop filter

A charge pump circuit converts digital signal to analog signal, to control the VCO. The PFD outputs, UP and DOWN signals will control the Q2 and Q3 MOSFET switch. When UP goes high, it will charge the Q3 MOSFET, when DOWN goes low, it will discharge the Q2 MOSFET. Q1 and Q4 act as current sources [13, 14]. The charge pump diagram is shown in Fig. 5. The type of loop filter which is chosen for the PLL is important property. The filter which is more suitable for lock time is type-I loop filter. It has low noise immunity [10].

Instead of charge pump, they have used the two types of deglitching filter circuit [15]. The proposed filter circuit will remove glitches from PFD, so that consumption power will be less and produces digital outputs (0, 1) according to the output of PFD [16]. The digital low-pass filter (LPF) is shown in Fig. 6.

#### C. Proposed Voltage and Controlled Oscillator (VCO)

The VCO is a main block of the PLL, which produce controllable oscillation. There are many types of VCOs. The VCO keeps on evolving with many features like low-power consumption, less area, wide tuning range, less complexity. LC VCO is one of the types of VCO. In [17] frequency-tripling technique in the VCO, with a single cross-coupled pair and dual tank topology, the wideband PLL demonstrated a wide tuning range increased with less power. However, LC-based oscillator has limitations such as high complexity, narrow tuning range, high power consumption







and large area [18–21]. The other type of VCO is ring oscillator. In Fig. 7, by using voltage to current converter, the supply current to the inverters is controlled based on the control voltage [22]. The capacitor will reduce the supply noise

The advanced oscillator is coherent-based phase synchronous oscillator (CPSO) [18]. It is shown in Fig. 8. The synchronous oscillator is operated by using the concept of injection locking. It has a basic circuit which consists of a parallel tank and a non-linear negative conductance shown in Fig. 8.  $V_i$  represents the signal given into the oscillator and  $g_m$  represents the transconductance of the  $V_i$  given device. At initial condition, the signal is given into the oscillator, the output is not phase locked to the given signal, which results in a frequency mismatch (Fig. 9). After many cycles, slowly the phase and frequency will be getting locked, the given oscillator is perfectly synchronized with the injected signal as shown in Fig. 10.



Fig. 7 Ring voltage-controlled oscillator



Fig. 8 Negative resistance model of synchronous oscillator



Fig. 9 Unsynchronized initially



Fig. 10 Synchronized after many cycles

#### 4 Modeling of Basic PLL

Different parameters of PLL like stability, lock-in range, loop bandwidth can be analyzed in phase domain.

#### D. Phase model of PLL

The PLL consists of three main functional blocks as shown in Fig. 1. The phase parameter and transfer function of PFD (Fig. 11), Charge pump and Loop filter (Fig. 12) and VCO are stated below.



Phase detector:

$$[F_{\rm ref}(s) - F_{\rm fb}(s)]K_{\rm d} = V_{\rm d}(s) \tag{1}$$

$$H_{\rm lpf}(s) = \frac{v_2(s)}{v_{\rm d}(s)} = \frac{1}{cs}$$
(2)

VCO:

The loop filter will produce the control voltage which is fed into VCO. The output frequency gets altered according to the control voltage, so the transfer function of VCO is given as

$$H_{\rm vco}(s) = \frac{F_{\rm out}(s)}{v_2(s)} = \frac{k_{\rm v}}{s} \tag{3}$$

#### 5 Conclusion

This paper presented a different analysis of various techniques to design the PLL blocks. From the different methods to design phase and frequency detector, digital pulse amplifier is the best method since it produces less dead zone. Charge pump and loop filter can be done by bilinear transformation of RC loop filter. The best VCO is coherent-based phase synchronous oscillator with improved coherency, lock-in range with less phase noise. If the entire best block can be put together in the DPLL with various constraints such as lock-in time, power consumption, acquisition time, tuning range can be evaluated and compared with existing DPLL.

#### References

- 1. Razavi B (2001) Design of analog CMOS integrated circuits McGraw HILL
- 2. Best RE (1999) Phase locked loop: design, simulation and applications, 4th edn. McGraw-hill, New York
- 3. Pauls G, Kalkur TS (2007) PLL jitter reduction by utilizing a ferroelectric capacitor as a VCO tunig element. IEEE Trans Ultrason Ferroelectr Freq Control 54(6)
- 4. Nakanishi Y, Kobayashi F, Kondoh H (2008) Low jitter PLL by interpolate compensation. In: IEEE Asia pacific conference on circuits and systems, Nov 2008
- Venkatanayanan HV, Bushnell ML (2008) A jitter reduction circuit using autocorrelation for phase locked loops and serializer and deserializer circuits In: 21st international conference on VLSI design, Jan 2008
- 6. Wu J, Ma Y, Zhang J, Xie M (2002) A low jitter synchronous clock distribution scheme using DAC based PLL. IEEE Trans Nucl Sci 57
- Siwiec K, Borejko T, Pleskacz WA (2011) CAD tool for PLL design. In: IEEE 14th international symposium on design and diagonostics of electronic circuits and systems, Apr 2011
- Telba AA (2009) Modelling and simulation of wideband low jitter frequency synthesizer. In: IEEE international conference on multimedia, signal processing and communication technologies, March (2009)
- Gao X, Klumperink EA, Bohsali M, Nauta B (2009) A low noise sub sampling PLL in which divider noise is eliminated and PD/CP noise is not multiplied by N<sup>2</sup> IEEE J Solid-State Circ 44
- Mendel S, Vogel C. (2007) A z-domain model and analysis of phase-domain all digital phase locked loops. IEEE 2007
- Chung CC, Lee CY (2003) An all-digital phase-locked loop for high-speed clock generation. IEEE J Solid-State Circ 38(2):347–351
- Shan CH, Chen ZZ, Wang Y (2006) An all-digital phase locked loop based on double edge triggered flip-flop. IEEE 2006
- Abadian A, Lotfizad M, Majd NE, Ghoushchi MBG, Mirzaie H (2010) A new low-power and low-complexity all digital PLL (ADPLL) in 180 and 32 nm. In: IEEE international conference on electronics, circuits and systems, Dec 2010, pp 305–310
- Kumm M, Klingbeil H, Zipf P (2010) An FPGA-based linear all- digital phase-locked loop. IEEE transactions on circuits and systems-I (Regular papers, Sep 2010) 57(9):2487– 2497
- 15. Watanabe T, Yamauchi S (2003) An all-digital PLL for frequency multiplication by 4 to 1022 with seven cycle lock time. IEEE J Solid-State Circ 38(2):198–204
- Leeson DB (1966) A simple model of feedback oscillator noise spectrum. Proc IEEE 54:329– 330
- 17. Razavi B (2004) A study of injection locking and pulling in oscillators. IEEE Trans Solid-State Circ 39:1414–1424
- Jiang B, Xia T (2012) ADPLL variables determinations based on phase-noise, spur and locking time. In: IEEE International SOC Conference Sep 2012, pp 39–44
- 19. Wu B, Gai W, Han T (2013) A novel frequency search algorithm to achieve fast locking without phase tracking in ADPLL. In: IEEE international symposium on circuits and systems (ISCAS), May 2013

- 20. Sogo K, ToyaA, Kikkawa T (2013) A ring VCO based sub sampling PLL CMOS circuit with 0.73 ps jitter and 20.4 mW power consumption. In: Asia and south pacific conference on design automation conference, Jan 2013
- Chung YM, Wei CL (2009) An All-Digital Phase- locked loop for Digital power management integrated chips. In: IEEE international symposium on circuits and systems, May 2009, pp. 2413–2416
- 22. Lata K, Kumar M (2003) ADPLL design and implementation on FPGA. In: international conference on intelligent systems and signal, March 2013

# All-Digital RF Transmitter with Highly Power-Efficient Doherty Power Amplifier

Deepa Pradeep and B. Ananda Venkatesan

**Abstract** In this paper, a new architecture of an all-digital RF transmitter is proposed. It makes use of delta-sigma modulators for signal synthesizing followed by a dual-input Doherty power amplifier with an efficient design approach. Delta-sigma modulator produces two out-of-phase signals, each of these signals is fed separately into the main and auxiliary power amplifiers of the dual-input Doherty power amplifier, and thereby, the transmitter overcomes the linearity issues. It demonstrates quiet comparable performances: more than 75% of power-added efficiency at a maximum output power of 48.3 dBm, with an overall efficiency greater than 80% for a frequency range from 0.9 to 1.1 GHz.

**Keywords** Delta-sigma modulator  $\cdot$  Doherty power amplifier  $\cdot$  Digital transmitter Digital to analog converter  $\cdot$  HEMT

#### 1 Introduction

In this digital world, it is very much necessary to have a highly power-efficient transmitter for the transmission of digital signals. This paper presents an all-digital RF transmitter with maximum power-added efficiency and better overall efficiency. It makes use of simple functional blocks and is beneficial to WLAN/WCDMA applications.

In a previous work mentioned in [1], an FPGA had been used for synthesizing signals by combining the outputs of eight DSMs and this provided an advantage of better coding efficiency. These synthesized signals were then power amplified by using a Doherty power amplifier and gained a power-added efficiency more than 40%

D. Pradeep (🖂) · B. Ananda Venkatesan

- Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, SRM University, Kattankulathur 603203, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: deepapradeep92@gmail.com
- B. Ananda Venkatesan e-mail: anandavenkatesan.b@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_3

with the expense of linearity. Another type of digital transmitter is proposed in [2], where adaptive phase alignment technique was used to compensate for linearity issues. This required additional hardware, and PAE reported was less than 50%. In addition to that, it required a tunable BPF to maintain high power efficiency.

Different types of digital transmitters are digital polar transmitter [3] and digital outphasing transmitter [4]. A digital-intensive polar transmitter had been proposed in [5]. It had a PAE of 35% and eliminated AM predistortion. In this paper, a new architecture of an all-digital RF transmitter with highly power-efficient power amplifier is proposed. The proposed design consists of simple functional blocks, and the basic functional blocks are discussed in Sect. 1. It makes use of dual-input Doherty power amplifier, and its design method is specified in Sect. 4.

#### 2 Transmitter Structure

The structure of proposed all-digital RF transmitter is depicted in Fig. 1. It consists of two delta-sigma modulators (DSMs), a multiplexer acting as a digital upconverter, digital-to-analog converter (DAC), a low-pass filter (LPF), and a power amplifier (PA).

The two DSMs synthesize anti-phase signals. DSM is fed by pulse signals of frequency 25 MHz, which is then converted to almost-analog signals by the DSMs. A 2:1 multiplexer acts as a digital upconverter, it is provided with a control signal of 1 GHz, and this results in fast multiplexing and produces a signal of frequency 1 GHz. A digital-to-analog converter (DAC) is used to convert almost-analog signals to analog signals. And finally, an LPF is used to filter out the unwanted signals with a cutoff frequency of 1 GHz. These signals are further power amplified by using a dual-input Doherty power amplifier. The use of anti-phase signals eliminates linearity issues, thereby increasing the efficiency of the transmitter.



Fig. 1 Structure of the proposed transmitter

#### **3** Signal Synthesizing

Delta-sigma modulator is derived from delta modulator. Figure 2 shows the structure of a delta-sigma modulator. It comprises an integrator, quantizer, DAC, and a D latch as the storage element. Figure 2 represents a first-order delta-sigma modulator. Vin(t) represents the input signal, and corresponding to the input signal, the delta-sigma modulator generates the output, Vout(t). The feedback signal F(t) is extracted from Vout(t) and is fed to the input terminal. The difference between input signal Vin(t) and feedback signal F(t) gives E(t), the quantization error. The errors have been accumulated by the integrator and then further send to the comparator to produce the required output signal; thus, the comparator acts as a quantizer. Thus, DAC converts high and low digital pulses into high and low voltage levels. Since delta-sigma converts an input from one domain to another, amplification is undesirable, and the feedback loop and the DAC must have a gain of 1.

The main block of a DSM is the integrator, and it decides the speed and performance of DSM. Integrator used here is a resistor–capacitor network which accumulates the received input signals; quantizer is a comparator; for this work, a 2:1 multiplexer is used as a comparator with a control signal, Fdsm, of 25 MHz. It generates one or zero based on the input. The comparator output is stored in a low power latch, which is a D flip-flop. The negative feedback path consists of a DAC and is compared with the input by using a subtractor. This results in generation of step signals, where the step size represents the information to be transmitted. The output of DSM is upconverted by using a 2:1 multiplexer, with a control signal of four times the input frequency. It results in fast multiplexing producing signals of frequency 1 GHz. The digital signal is then converted into analog signals by using a digital-to-analog converter (DAC). DAC is basically a multiplexer where the output of the digital upconverter acts as the control signal and inputs as positive and negative reference voltages. Unwanted signals are filtered out by using a low-pass filter (LPF) (Fig. 3).



Fig. 2 Block diagram of delta-sigma modulator



Fig. 3 Circuit diagram of the realized dual-input Doherty power amplifier. The impedances of main and auxiliary power amplifiers are Zm and Za, respectively

#### 4 Dual-Input Doherty Power Amplifier Design

A dual-input digitally driven GaAs Doherty power amplifier is used in this work. The digital inputs to the amplifier are preprocessed as mentioned above. The main aim of using dual-input Doherty power amplifier is to compensate for linearity issues. Doherty power amplifier consists of a class AB biased main amplifier and class C biased auxiliary amplifier. The transistor used is ATF-54143 GaAs HEMT, and its biasing is done as per its datasheet. The matching networks of the main and auxiliary amplifier have been designed to maximize the efficiency and power-added efficiency at peak power. Peak power optimal load impedances are obtained by using load-pull simulations. Load-pull simulations of class AB and class C amplifiers are shown in Fig. 4. In this design, the transistors used are symmetrical and identical in size. The phase difference between the signals is established by adding a delay element. Dual-input Doherty power amplifier does not require any power-splitting network, and at the output, it makes use of combining network whose characteristic impedances are given in Tables 1 and 2.

#### 5 Simulation Results

The proposed dual-input Doherty transmitter is built, as shown in Fig. 1, by using Advanced Design System (ADS) tool. The dual-input Doherty PA is designed by using microstrip lines instead of lumped elements, and it results in decreased size of the transmitter. The digital signal synthesizing is done by using DSM, multiplexer, DAC, and LPF. This generates a signal of frequency range 0.9–1.1 GHz. To

Fig. 4 One-tone load-pull simulation with input power PIN swept between -20 and 20 dBm. Output power and PAE found at each fundamental or harmonic load for the main and auxiliary amplifiers



Table 1Determinedcharacteristic impedances andelectrical lengths of themicrostrip lines in the inputmatching network at afrequency of 1 GHz	Zm1 (Ω)	θm	Za1 (Ω)	Θa
	68.2	9.1	68.2	9.1
	20.8	15.4	20.8	15.4
	49.0	12.3	49.0	12.3
	29.6	24.5	29.6	24.5

<b>Table 2</b> Determinedcharacteristic impedances andelectrical lengths of themicrostrip lines in the outputmatching network andcombining network at afrequency of 1 GHz	Zmb (Ω)		θmb		Zab (Ω)		Θab	
	33.0		16.9		8.3		20.3	
	75.8		25.6		73.5		20	
	20.0		12.2		6.8		23.0	
	31.5		25.0		80.2		29.4	
	Ζ0 (Ω)	θ0	Z1 (Ω)	θ1	Z2 (Ω)	θ2	Ζ3 (Ω)	θ3
	42.0	82	42	85	35	85	20	70

demonstrate the flexibility of the proposed transmitter, the main and auxiliary PAs are excited separately by the synthesized signals and one arm of the input is provided with a delay element. This introduces a phase difference between the input signals, which eliminates linearity issues. Linearity measures are analyzed by using harmonic simulation in ADS.

Power-added efficiency (PAE) is defined as the metric for rating the efficiency of a power amplifier and is calculated and analyzed with the previous works, as given in Table 3 (Fig. 5).

The PAE measured is shown in Fig. 8 and is recorded to be 78.5% with a maximum output power, Pout, of 48.3 dBm, as shown in Fig. 6. PAE measurement is carried out by varying the input power, PIN, from -20 to 20 dBm (Fig. 7).
Reference	Description	PAE (%)	Pout (dBm)
[1]	Single-input Doherty PA	73.1	17.7
[2]	Dual-input Doherty PA with advanced phase alignment technique	59.9	44.5
This work	Dual-input Doherty PA	76.45	48.3

Table 3 Performance comparisons with the reported Doherty power amplifiers



Fig. 5 Measured gain in dB



Fig. 6 Measured output power in dBm



Fig. 7 Measured overall efficiency in %



From Fig. 6, it is shown that maximum output power is obtained at a frequency of 1 GHz. In most of the previous works, maximum PAE is achieved at the expense of overall efficiency. The overall efficiency of this particular work is much greater than all previous works and is measured as 82.89%.

# 6 Conclusion

In this paper, a new architecture of digitally driven dual-input Doherty power amplifier is designed for the improvement of efficiency and maximum power-added efficiency of GaAs Doherty transmitters. In this architecture, direct access to the main and auxiliary PAs' driving signals enables advanced signal processing that cannot be implemented in conventional fully analog single-input Doherty PAs. It makes use of DSMs to synthesize signals, and the step size of the signals represents the information to be transmitted. The measured PAE of the dual-input Doherty Power amplifier is higher than 74%. This represents a 3% improvement in comparison with the dual-input Doherty PA with adaptive phase alignment technique and 25% improvement over single-input standard Doherty PA. This increase is achieved without compensating the overall efficiency of the PA, which is 80%. Thus, a PAE of 76.4% is achieved at an average output power of 48.3 dBm. Better and much higher power efficiency can be achieved by replacing GaAs HEMT transistor with GaN HEMT.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to acknowledge Dr. J. Manjula, Dr. J. Selvakumar, N. Saraswathi, and all the faculties of SRM University, Kattankulathur, Tamil Nadu, India, for their technical support during this work.

# References

- 1. Jang W, Cordeiro R, Oliveira A, Borges N (2016) A broadband almost-digital RF transmitter with an efficient power amplifier. IEEE Trans Microw Theor 64(5)
- Darraji R, Ghannouchi FM, Hammi O (2011) A dual-input digitally driven doherty amplifier architecture for performance enhancement of doherty transmitters. IEEE Trans Microw Theor 59(5)
- 3. Jang W, Silva N, Oliveira A, Carvalho N (2014) Analysis on in-band distortion caused by switching amplifiers. IET Microw Antennas 8(5):351357 (part P)
- Ma R, Wang Z, Yang X, Lanfranco S (2012) Implementation of a current-mode class-S RF power amplifier with GaN HEMTs for LTEadvanced. IEEE wireless microwave technology conference, Cocoa Beach, FL, pp 1–6, April 2012
- Zheng S, Luong C (2015) A WCDMA/WLAN digital polar transmitter with low noise ADPLL, wideband PM/AM modulator, and linearized PA. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 50, 13

# Adiabatic Techniques for Energy-Efficient Barrel Shifter Design

# K. Anantharaman and A. V. M. Manikandan

**Abstract** One of the efficient ways to design a low power consumption logic style is the adiabatic logic circuits. This is far better than conventional CMOS logic in terms of power consumptions, delay, and efficiency. This paper explains the design of a 4-bit Barrel shifter using two different adiabatic logics, namely positive feedback adiabatic logic (PFAL) and pass transistor adiabatic logic (PAL). A Barrel shifter is effectively used in arithmetic and logical operations. PFAL utilizes positive feedback technique. The structure contains an adiabatic amplifier. The latch of PFAL is made by two PMOS and two NMOS transistors that avoid logic level degradation at output nodes. Energy recovery in the recovery phase of the clock supply results in a reduction in the power consumption. However, it is not suitable to the application where the delay is critical as the PFAL suffers from large switching time. PAL is a dual-rail adiabatic logic with low gate complexity. It also operates in two-phase power clock. With the use of PFAL and PAL logics, we are going to design 4-bit Barrel shifter. The circuit simulation is performed on Cadence Virtuoso using 180-nm CMOS technology. The parameters such as delay and power dissipation are calculated. From the simulation results obtained, it shows PAL adiabatic logic is more efficient than PFAL adiabatic logic because of reduction of non-adiabatic losses in PAL.

Keywords Barrel shifter  $\cdot$  Adiabatic logic  $\cdot$  PFAL  $\cdot$  PAL  $\cdot$  Multiplexer Cadence  $\cdot$  Virtuoso

e-mail: anantharaman\_k@srmuniv.edu.in

A. V. M. Manikandan e-mail: manikandan.m@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

K. Anantharaman  $(\boxtimes) \cdot A$ . V. M. Manikandan

Department of Electronics and Communication, SRM University, Kattankulathur, Chennai, India

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_4

# 1 Introduction

In the early days, low-power IC design techniques were not always required. But today, low-power design is necessary for all electrical design to reduce the power consumption of the devices. Minimizing of the supply voltage, circuit complexity, clocking frequencies, and many others are the common goals of low-power designer. The above parameters are reduced to an extent but, however, which is limited by other parameters such as noise margin and threshold energy.

One of the common techniques which can be used to minimize energy loss is the adiabatic logic. It can be used in analog as well as digital logic design. It can incur two types of losses. Their types are classified into adiabatic loss and non-adiabatic loss. The adiabatic loss cannot be avoided. The non-adiabatic loss can be reduced to an extent. Adiabatic logic is divided into two types [1]. They are Quasi/Partial adiabatic logic and Full adiabatic logic. Partial adiabatic logic will have a simple design and easy to implement while Full adiabatic logic when current flows through non-ideal-switch. Non-adiabatic loss can be greatly reduced in Full adiabatic logic.

Partial/Quasi adiabatic logic families include efficient charge recovery logic (ECRL), two-phase clocked adiabatic static CMOS logic (2PASCL), and positive feedback adiabatic logic (PFAL). Full adiabatic logic includes pass transistor adiabatic logic (PAL) and split-rail charge recovery logic (SCRL) [2].

Barrel shifter is used in microprocessors. They are essential for designing of the data path for DSP algorithms. They will typically shift the data in arithmetic and logical manner [3]. The main difference with the universal shifter is that Barrel shifter will shift "n" bit in one cycle, but universal shifter register does one-bit shift in one cycle.

In this paper, we presented two types of adiabatic logics. One is from Partial/ Quasi adiabatic logic, i.e., positive feedback adiabatic logic (PFAL) and another is from Full adiabatic logic, i.e., pass transistor adiabatic logic (PAL) [4]. The basic structures of these two types are defined, and 2:1 Multiplexer is created from these logics which is the basic building block of Barrel shifter. From the implemented logics, parameters such as power and delay are calculated which show the efficient logic between these two.

# 2 Multiplexer

# 2.1 Positive Feedback Adiabatic Logic (PFAL)

It comes under the category of Partial/Quasi adiabatic logic. It is also called partial energy recovery circuit. It is a dual-rail circuit. It provides good robustness against technical variations. Two *n*-trees provide the logical function which contains NMOS transistors only. It is connected in parallel to PMOS. Totally, ten NMOS



Fig. 1 Block diagram of positive feedback adiabatic logic

and two PMOS are used in the circuit. Two cross-coupled inverters and two functional blocks (*N*-Tree) form true and its complementary output of the given function [5].

In PFAL, the latch is formed by adding two PMOS and two NMOS [6]. The latch can avoid logic level degradation on the output nodes. PMOS transistor will determine the charging path resistance. Decreasing the charging path, resistance of the circuit will improve the performance of the circuit. Due to this logical style of PFAL circuit, the equivalent resistance is smaller when capacitance needs to be charged. The logical diagram of PFAL is given in Fig. 1. From this logic, Multiplexer is implemented. The designed Multiplexer is used to form Barrel shifter (Fig. 2).

# 2.2 Pass Transistor Adiabatic Logic (PAL)

It comes under the category of Full adiabatic logic. It is one type of dual-rail logic style which is implemented in an adiabatic logic. The complexity is somewhat less when compared to other Full adiabatic logic styles [1]. It evaluates in two phases. They are evaluation phase and recovery phase. In the evaluation phase, clock rises from zero to  $V_{dd}$  to the circuit. In the recovery phase, clock returns to zero from  $V_{dd}$ . In the recovery phase, energy is recycled back to power clock generator.

It is proposed to eliminate the precharge diodes. But it also suffers from closed recovery path. It consists of two PMOS and eight NMOS in the logical design. Two *n*-trees will produce the logical function. The logical deign will produce the true and complementary outputs of the given function [4]. The logical diagram is given in Fig. 3. From this, Multiplexer is implemented. The designed Multiplexer is used to form Barrel shifter (Fig. 4).



Fig. 2 Schematic of positive feedback adiabatic logic (PFAL)



30



Fig. 4 Schematic of pass transistor adiabatic logic (PAL)

# 3 Barrel Shifter

It is a functional unit which can be used in a number of different circumstances. It is usually used to give directions of shift and rotation function operation [3]. It can also use to specify the type of shift (circular, arithmetic, or logical) and the amount of shift (typically 0 to n - 1 bits). The clock input will specify the number of bits which will be rotated. Even though it is complex to implement, it is always used in the design of data paths in DSP Algorithms.

It is almost symmetric. They are many ways to implement the shifter, but the most common method is to use the MUX to realize the design. The MUX design reduces the power consumption of the circuits. The basic building block of the Barrel shifter is 2:1 MUX. For 4-bit Barrel shifter, it contains 4-bit inputs & outputs and 2-bit select lines. Figure 5 represents the implementation of 4-bit Barrel shifter.

The rectangular box drawn in Fig. 3 indicates 4-bit Barrel shifter. The given circuit will perform the rotation operation. For each one-bit change in select lines, there will be a change in rotation operation; here, it will rotate up to three bits at a time for a single clock pulse. The implemented circuit will produce only left rotation (Table 1).





Table 1	Rotation process	SEL2	SEL1	Process
		0	0	No rotation
		0	1	1-bit rotation (left)
		1	0	2-bit rotation (left)
		1	1	3-bit rotation (left)

# 3.1 PFAL 4-Bit Barrel Shifter

See Fig. 6.

# 3.2 PAL 4-Bit Barrel Shifter

See Fig 7.

#### Adiabatic Techniques for Energy-Efficient Barrel Shifter Design



Fig. 6 4-bit Barrel shifter implemented in PFAL



Fig. 7 4-bit Barrel shifter implemented in PAL

# 4 Simulation Results

# 4.1 PFAL 4-Bit Barrel Shifter

See Fig. 8.

# 4.2 PAL 4-Bit Barrel Shifter

See Fig. 9.

The simulated results show the rotation operation of the proposed work. According to the selection lines (SEL1 and SEL2), the outputs are rotated in left. The outputs will copy the inputs according to the selected line. The outputs are left rotating for every change in selection lines (SEL1 and SEL2).

Transient Besponse		
Name	Vis	
/inl	٠	
/in2	٠	
/in3	٠	
/in4	٠	
<b>■</b> /∞i2	٠	
/sdi	٠	≥ <sup>2.0</sup>
/ost]	٠	
/ou2	٠	
/o=13	٠	
/ost4	٠	
		time (ns)
		ame (na)

Fig. 8 4-bit Barrel shifter output in PFAL



Fig. 9 4-bit Barrel shifter output in PAL

# 5 Specification and Comparison

The Barrel shifter is implemented using Cadence Virtuoso Analog Design Environment for TSMC 180-nm CMOS Technology process. A capacitor load is connected at the output node. The parameters which are used in the design are given in Table 2. The simulated results are given in Figs. 6 and 7 (Table 3).

Specifications	Values
Technology	180 nm
Power supply	1.8 V
Length of PMOS transistor	7.2 μm
Width of PMOS transistor	180 nm
Length of NMOS transistor	3.6 nm
Width of NMOS transistor	180 nm

Table 3         Comparison table		Parameters\types	PFAL	PAL
		Delay	502.70 ps	90.34 ps
		Power dissipation	6.51 mW	3.19 mW

# 6 Conclusion

In this paper, the 4-bit Barrel shifter is designed in two different adiabatic logics and different parameter variations among two different adiabatic logic families are investigated. Circuit simulation shows that PAL is more advantageous than PFAL. The parametric comparison shows that delay and power dissipation in PAL are reduced than that of PFAL. It can be used instead of conventional CMOS logic structure for smaller circuits in which it effectively reduces power consumption and delay. The higher-order Barrel shifter can be produced. It can be used in ALU operations to perform shifting operations.

# References

- 1. Singhal D, Saxena A, Noor A (2013) Adiabatic logic circuits: a retrospect. MIT Int J Electron Commun Eng 3(2)
- Khandekar PD, Subbaraman S, Vinjamoori VR (2009) Quasi-adiabatic 2X2 barrel shifter. In: Fourth international conference on industrial and information systems, ICIIS 2009, 28–31 December 2009, Sri Lanka
- Chaudhuri D, Kumari R (2015) Implementation of barrel shifter using adiabatic logic. Int J Innov Res Sci Eng Technol 4(9)
- Oklobd<sup>\*</sup>zija VG, Maksimovi D (1997) Pass-transistor adiabatic logic using single power-clock supply. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst II Analog Digital Signal Process 44(10)
- Mishra A, Singh N (2014) Low power circuit design using positive feedback adiabatic logic. Int J Sci Res (IJSR) 3(6)
- Bhati P, Rizvi NZ (2016) Adiabatic logic: an alternative approach to low-power application circuits. In: International conference on electrical, electronics, and optimization techniques (ICEEOT)—2016

# A 79 GHz CMOS LNA with Adaptive Biasing

#### D. Rubeena and J. Manjula

**Abstract** This paper proposes a high-gain and low-noise 79 GHz CMOS LNA using an adaptive biasing circuit for radar application. To achieve high gain, an LNA with a two-stage differential cascode (common source and common gate) topology is used. In the first stage, source degeneration inductors are used for both input and noise matching. Second stage of LNA consists of adaptive biasing circuit which automatically controls gain with respect to the received power. Adaptive biasing circuit is a three-stage common source amplifier to decrease output voltage as the input power increases. It provides a wide dynamic range and covers the entire detection range. The proposed design is analyzed in 180 nm CMOS technology using ADS tool. The designed LNA provides a voltage gain of more than 22 dB at 79 GHz with the input reflection coefficient (S11) of -5.7 dB, reverse isolation (S12) of -20 dB, forward transmission coefficient (S21) of -18 dB, and output reflection coefficient (S22) of -1.5 dB with the noise figure of less than 5 dB. The second stage of LNA with adaptive biasing circuit lowers the gain as the received power increases which typically gives an AC gain of 0.9 dB at 79 GHz.

**Keywords** Low-noise amplifier (LNA) · CMOS · Adaptive biasing (ADB) S-parameter noise figure · Linearity

# 1 Introduction

Short-range detection for automotive applications comes into effective usage by 79 GHz UWB radar receiver front ends. With an average effective isotropic radiated power (EIRP) of -3 dBm/MHz for unlicensed 77–81 GHz spectrum allocated by European Telecommunications Standard Institute (ETSI) makes it possible to achieve high signal-to-noise ratio at the receiver end [1]. Amplifying the received signals

D. Rubeena (🖂) · J. Manjula

Department of Electronics and Communication, SRM University,

Kattankulathur, Chennai, India

e-mail: rubeena8@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_5



without adding noise or rejecting interfering signals, optimizing the probability of detecting the signal by its bandwidth characteristics, and providing a large dynamic range to accommodate large clutter signals are design considerations of radar receiver front end [2]. Receiver front-end block diagram, as shown in Fig. 1, comprises low-noise amplifier, mixer and local oscillator that process the signal at the original incoming radio frequency, before it is converted to a lower intermediate frequency [3].

The low-noise amplifier (LNA) with low noise figure and high gain increases the sensitivity of the receiver by amplifying the weak signals without contaminating them with noise, helpful for succeeding stages. However, excessive high signal powers at 77–81 GHz will saturate the radar receiver used for short-range detection (usually 30 m) [4]. Hence, a receiver needs an adaptive biasing technique to operate the radar with a control over the gain as per the target distance with in 30 m.

This paper proposes a design of two-stage CMOS low-noise amplifier which operates at 79 GHz with adaptive biasing technique to improve performance of the radar receiver by achieving high gain and low noise figure for short-range detection. CMOS technology replaces the SiGe bipolar technology receivers in UWB range since a reasonable combination of device and bias current may provide acceptably low noise [5].

In Sect. 2, we describe the proposed low-noise amplifier with adaptive biasing technique specifying the advantages of differential cascode configuration. In Sect. 3, we describe adaptive biasing circuit and derive gain equations for the differential cascode stage. In Sect. 4, the simulation results are presented and respective discussions are made. In Sect. 5, conclusions are given.

# 2 Proposed Low-Noise Amplifier with Adaptive Biasing

Amongst the different LNA topologies, cascode configuration [3], shown in Fig. 2, is widely used in CMOS RF LNAs and can be considered as current-reuse configuration of a CS stage followed by a CG stage [3]. Cascode LNA ensures high





power gain, good noise performance, low power consumption, and high reverse isolation [3]. However, this excellent noise and gain performance of cascode stage degrades in very high frequencies due to substrate parasitic admittance at the drain– source common node that increases as frequency increases [3]. Cascode stage is useful for wideband applications by just adding feedback techniques or any matching networks in the input. Differential cascode is preferable to obtain high gain by doubling of output voltage swing and is less susceptible to common mode disturbances [3].

The first stage of the proposed two-stage LNA is as shown in Fig. 3. It is source degeneration differential cascode configuration [6]. Minimum achievable noise figure of an LNA (NFmin) requires optimum noise matching while maximum power gain requires conjugate impedance matching. In CMOS technology, these two matching conditions are very close together, and noise and power matching becomes possible. To obtain maximum power gain matching, the input impedance of LNA must have a resistive term. Then matching network transforms this resistance to the real part of the source (generator) impedance.

# 3 Second Stage of LNA with Adaptive Biasing

To achieve a high gain, a two-stage differential cascode (common source and common gate) topology is proposed. Second stage of LNA, shown in Fig. 4, consists of adaptive biasing circuit (ADB), which automatically controls gain with respect to the received power [7]. Second stage is connected to first stage with the help of coupling capacitors.



Fig. 3 First stage of LNA



Fig. 4 Second stage of LNA



Fig. 5 Adaptive biasing circuit

As it's a differential topology, gain is doubled, shown by (1).

$$\frac{V_{\text{OUT}}}{V_{\text{IN}}} = 2 \left[ \frac{g_{m1} r_0}{(1 + g_{m1} X_{L1}) r_0 + X_{L1}} \left( \frac{X_{L3} + \frac{X_{C1}}{2} - X_{L1}}{(X_{L3} + \frac{X_{C1}}{2})(X_{L1})} \right) \right] \left[ \frac{(1 + g_{m2} r_0) R_2}{r_0 + g_{m2}(R_S + 2R_1) + R_S - R_2} \right]$$
(1)

where  $g_{m1}$  and  $g_{m2}$  are transconductances of MOSFETs m1 and m2.  $r_0$  is the internal resistance of m1 and m2.  $R_s$  is source resistance.  $R_1$  and  $R_2$  are biasing resistors.  $X_{L1}$ ,  $X_{L3}$ , and  $X_{C1}$  are reactances of input impedance matching network.

Adaptive biasing circuit is a three-stage common source amplifier as shown in Fig. 5, to decrease output voltage as the input power increases [7]. It provides a wide dynamic range and covers the entire detection range that is needed.

# **4** Simulations and Discussions

#### A. Transient Response:

The proposed design is analyzed in 180 nm CMOS technology using ADS tool. Firstly, the transient analysis is performed as shown in Fig. 6; for a Vin of 1 V, an output voltage of 1.32 V is obtained.

#### B. AC Gain:

The AC analysis is performed on the proposed LNA's first stage, differential cascade which provides a voltage gain of more than 22 dB at 79 GHz with gain equation as shown in Fig. 7.



Fig. 7 AC analysis of first stage LNA



#### C. S-Parameters:

Input reflection coefficient (S11) defines the input matching of the LNA with source impedance of 50  $\Omega$ . The proposed LNA has S11 of -5.7 dB, as shown in Fig. 8, at the designed frequency of 79 GHz which shows it as good impedance matching. Output reflection coefficient S22 defines the output matching of LNA with output termination of 50  $\Omega$ . The proposed LNA has output reflection coefficient of -1.5 dB as shown in Fig. 9.

Reverse isolation of LNA is the measure of isolation of intermediate frequency components entering back into LNA through any feedback network. The proposed LNA has a reverse isolation of -20 dB as shown in Fig. 10. The forward



transmission gain gives a measure of gain of LNA from input port to output. For the first stage, S21 is -6 dB while for second stage with ADB circuit S21 is -18 dB which specifies a considerable decrease in gain as shown in Fig. 11.



Fig. 11 Forward transmission gain of LNA



#### D. Overall Noise Figure:

Noise figure (F) is the ratio of input signal-to-noise (SNR) to output signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) which gives performance measurement of an LNA, with lower values representing better performance. Hence, the overall noise figure of the proposed LNA is 4.3 dB as shown in Fig. 12.

#### E. Linearity:

Linearity is often affected by gain compressions and intermodulations. Gain compression (P1 dB) is the fall in the small signal gain at high input levels. Figure 13 shows the P1 dB of -21 dB of LNA which occurs at -7 dB of RF\_PWR input power.

The third-order input intermodulation IIP3 is evaluated by extrapolating the curves of fundamental and third-order distortion product signal where they meet each other. The input intercept is IIP3, and output intercept is OIP3. Figure 14, shows the results of intermodulation of LNA, with IIP3 of 8 dB for OIP3 of -47 dB.



#### F. Gain Analysis:

The second stage of LNA with adaptive biasing circuit lowers the gain as the received power increases which typically gives an AC gain of 0.9 dB at 79 GHz as shown in Fig. 15. Overall gain decreases with increase in input power, (RF\_PWR) shown in Fig. 16, which is maintaining the adaptive biasing technique.

#### G. Performance Comparison:

Table 1 gives a comparison of some proposed characteristics with published CMOS radar receivers in 77–80 GHz.





input RF power

Table 1 Performance comparison of CMOS automotive radar receiver LNA

	Frequency (GHz)	Gain (dB)	ADB	Noise figure (dB)
[8] CMOS 65 nm	76–77	16	No	13
This work CMOS 180 nm	79	32 @ RF -50 dBm 30 @ RF 0 dBm	Yes	4.8

# 5 Conclusion

A CMOS LNA circuit which operates at 79 GHz was implemented using 180 nm CMOS technology. An ADB circuit was proposed to provide a wide dynamic range to a radar receiver without any additional control signals. The proposed design of LNA is implemented, and analysis over gain, reflection coefficients, and output power is performed. Our result demonstrated that the LNA with a gain of 22 dB in first stage is automatically controlled to 0.9 dB depending on input power at 79 GHz, thus, maintaining the adaptive nature of the LNA with respective to received power.

Acknowledgements The authors would like to thank ECE department of SRM University for their support in providing ADS tool to pursue this work efficiently.

# References

- 1. ETSI TR Standard 102 263 V1.1.2 (2004) Electromagnetic compatibility and radio spectrum matters (ERM). Road transport and traffic telematics (RTTT). Radio equipment to be used in the 77 GHz to 81 GHz band
- Al-Alem Y, Albasha L, Mir H (2015) High resolution on-chip s-band radar system using stretch processing. IEEE Sens J 16(12)
- 3. Razavi B (1998) RF microelectronics. Prentice Hall, Upper Saddle River
- Giannini V, Guermandi D, Shi Q, Medra A, Thillo WV, Bourdoux A, Wambacq P (2014) A 79 GHz phase-modulated 4 GHz-BW CW radar transmitter in 28 nm CMOS. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 49(12):2925–2937
- Tan K et al (2012) A 79 GHz UWB pulse-compression vehicular radar in 90 nm CMOS. In IEEE MTT-S International Microwave Symposium Digest, Montreal, QC, Canada, June 2012, pp 1–3
- Nguyen T, Kim C, Ihm G, Lee S (2004) CMOS low-noise amplifier design optimization techniques. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Tech 52(5):1433–1442
- 7. Jang J, Oh J, Kim C, Hong S (2015) A 79 GHz adaptive-gain and low noise UWB radar receiver front-end in 65-nm CMOS. In IEEE Trans Microw Theory Techn 64(3)
- Le V, Duong H, Ta C, Zhang F, Evans R, Skafidas E (2013) A CMOS 77-GHz receiver front-end for automotive radar. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Techn 61(10):3783–3793

# X-band Phased-Array Transmitter in 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS Technology with Stacked Power Amplifier

Sijo Thomas and T. Saminathan

**Abstract** This paper briefs the design of *X*-band phased-array transmitter in SiGe BiCMOS technology using 180-nm SiGe HBTs. Power amplifier comprises a single-stage driver amplifier and a two-stage post-amplifier (PA) for better gain and output power. Driver amplifier is to boost the gain of the entire system, and it operates over a frequency range of 8–12 GHz (*X*-band). The transmitter demonstrates a gain >20 dB and a PAE greater than 15.5% over a frequency range of 7–12 GHz. Also, the PA delivers an output power of 1.34 W, with better linearity between input and output power.

**Keywords** Advanced design system (ADS) • Driver amplifier • Noise figure (NF) Power-added efficiency (PAE) • Stacked power amplifier

# 1 Introduction

Active phased arrays have been widely used in radar and wireless communication systems since they allow faster beam forming and nulling of the interferences from different directions and thereby improved signal-to-noise ratio (SNR). Traditionally, III–V technologies (InP or GaAs) are utilized to fabricate the active phased array due to their better performance on output power and noise figure (NF). However, to perform active electronic scanning, a phased-array system usually needs thousands of transmit/receive (T/R) modules, which are extremely costly. Compared with III–V technologies, silicon-based technologies can provide a higher integration level at much lower cost, although the power-handling ability, NF, and linearity cannot outperform their III–V counterparts. Therefore, it is popular to use

S. Thomas  $(\boxtimes) \cdot T$ . Saminathan

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, SRM University, Kattakulathur 603203, Tamil Nadu, India

e-mail: sijothomas\_t@srmuniv.edu.in; sijothomas93@gmail.com

T. Saminathan e-mail: saminathan.t@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_6

III–V technologies to perform low-noise amplifying and high-power delivering and deploy low-cost silicon-based technologies to perform beam forming.

X-band phased array has been a hot research area for military radar technologies. Utilizing the system structure, the high power amplifiers (HPAs) usually need expensive III–V solutions to deliver high output power (5 W). However, with more manageable output powers, a SiGe technology, which can deliver 0.5–2 W of output power at X-band, is a more cost-effective solution. The previous design presents the design and fabrication of an X-band phased-array transceiver using SiGe BiCMOS technology. These designs achieve a decent gain, but it is having relatively higher RMS gain error to previous technologies. Also, power-added efficiency degrades due to increased power consumption. All these drawbacks are taken into consideration in the proposed design.

The critical components of the transmitter in the RF front ends are the power amplifier (PA), variable gain amplifier (VGA). The main challenge is the design of PAs which have to overcome low breakdown voltage problem with better impedance matching and large voltage swings. This paper *X*-band phase presents an array transmitter in 180-nm technology that provides a comparable gain with reduced RMS gain error and increased PAE. The increase in transistor size overcomes the lower breakdown voltage. In this paper, a stacked power amplifier is implemented with better output power and efficiency for achieving higher gain. The transmitter core chip is in 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS technology. It operates over a frequency range of 8–12 GHz with class AB amplifiers. Power amplifier circuitry comprises driving amplifier (DA) and post-amplifier (PA) with an interstage matching. Driver amplifier boosts the gain, and post-amplifier increases the output power (Fig. 1).

The transmitter design consists of power amplifier and variable gain amplifier (VGA). The relative larger RMS gain error simulations were carried out in ADS (Advanced Design System) with an input frequency range of 8–12 GHz improved by adding VGA. The overall reduced power consumption of the design improves PAE. The circuit simulations were carried out in ADS (Advanced Design System) with an input frequency range of 8–12 GHz.

This paper is organised as follows. In Sect. 2, transmitter design is highlighted. Section 3 discusses the structure of phase shifter. Section 4 shows the measurement results and comparison. Section 5 provides conclusion.



## 2 Transmitter Design

The input reference frequency is in GHz range. A five-stacked PA to gain high output power with reduced stages of high power amplifier constitutes the major block in RF transmitter. These designs are having better anti-interference performance than the one using local oscillator. The proposed amplifier can be used in active phased-array transmitters. The design comprises a post-amplifier and a driver amplifier. The proposed design is as shown in Fig. 1. Here, power amplifier is biased in class AB in 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS technology.

# 2.1 Design of Stacked Power Amplifier

As the technology scales down, the design of PA is a challenging task due to the low breakdown voltage and the low output impedance. Limited by the maximum allowable voltage, many large devices have been typically connected in parallel to increase the current swing for a high output power. However, the paralleled devices have lower output impedance, which is required to be matched to 50  $\Omega$ . Thus, one possible strategy to maintain a better power performance is the transistor-stacking technique. By providing proper biasing conditions and matching networks, we can achieve uniform voltage drop across the transistors.

Stacked power amplifier consists of driver amplifier in order to boost the gain and a two-stage post-amplifier for better output power. Driver amplifier is a three stacked configuration which is cascaded with post-amplifier. Driver amplifier is shown in Fig. 4. Post-amplifier is a five stacked configuration, where two stacked ones are combined together with proper matching networks. Apart from cascade structure, the bases of the stacked configurations are not RF grounded. Ideally, the collector–emitter voltage swings are equal in phase and amplitude.

Figure 2 shows the detailed structure of post-amplifier, which plays a major role in delivering output power. Five sets of HBTs are stacked together to form post-amplifier to realize high-voltage swing. Interstage matching between transistors is done by adding inductors. Capacitors (c1, c2, c3, c4) are deployed as DC block capacitors. Also, capacitors are connected to the base of both amplifiers to make the bases of transistors experience RF swings. Transistors are biased in class AB with base-to-emitter voltage of 0.85 V and collector-to-emitter voltage of 1.5 V. Vcc of 7.5 V is supplied through an RF choke inductor, and proper biasing is done to each transistors. For better linearity, bases of bottom transistors are biased via RF choke inductors. Post-amplifiers are combined with Wilkinson power drivers. This power amplifier is matched with driver amplifier using LC impedance matching circuit, as shown in Fig. 3.

For *n*-stage *m* parallel transistors output power is given by the equation (Figs. 4 and 5).



Fig. 2 Schematic of five stacked power amplifier



Fig. 3 Impedance matching between amplifiers



Fig. 4 Schematic of three stacked driver amplifier



Fig. 5 Collector voltages of five stacked post-amplifier



Fig. 6 Phase shifter for 90°, 180°

output power = 
$$\frac{V_{ce,max} \times I_{ce,max}}{2}$$
 (1)

# **3** Phase Shifter

Phase shifters are used in RX as well as TX paths. They should have better linearity. Passive phase shifters may have better linearity and require greater attention in design to obtain wideband phase shift, as well as improved sensitivity to process temperature and voltage fluctuations. Here, we implement 5-bit phase shifter using MOS transistors and high-pass, low-pass filters by LC passive elements. Here, phase shift occurs at 11.25°, 22.5°, 45°, 90°, 180°. For 11.25°, 22.5°, 45°, 90°, 180°, various topologies are used which is shown in Figs. 6, 7, 8, and 9.

## 4 Simulation Results

The proposed transmitter is of 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS technology, and simulations are carried out in ADS. Simulated s parameter is shown in figure from 9–12 GHz. Simulated input power versus power-added efficiency is shown in Fig. 10. Here, we obtain a power-added efficiency of 16.8%. Also, a plot of measured saturated power amplifier is shown in Fig. 8 which is equal to 29.2 dBm. Here, we obtain a maximum collector voltage of 14.2 V and collector current of 0.38 A, which is shown in Fig. 5. The post-amplifier exhibits a maximum output power greater than 0.68 W, and in total, post-amplifier delivers an output power greater than 1.25 W (Fig. 9; Table 1).



Fig. 7 Phase shifter for  $25^{\circ}$ ,  $22.5^{\circ}$ ,  $45^{\circ}$ 



Fig. 8 Input power versus simulated Psat (dBm) of PA



Fig. 9 Input power versus output power (dBm) of PA



Fig. 10 PAE of power amplifier

Technology	0.25-µm SiGe BiCMOS [1]	0.18-µm SiGe BiCMOS [2]	0.18-μm SiGe CMOS [3]	0.18-µm SiGe BiCMOS (this work)
Frequency (GHz)	8-11	6–18	8.5–10	8-12
Power-added efficiency (PAE)	22%	12%	15.8%	16.2%
Function	RX/TX	RX/TX	RX/TX	TX
TX gain	17	27	11	22
TX output <i>p</i> -1 (dBm)	18	NA	11.5	27.9

 Table 1
 A comparison of X-band transmitters

# 5 Conclusion

An X-band transmitter is designed in 180-nm SiGe BiCMOS technology. Transmitter integrates a phase shifter, VGA, and power amplifier. Transmitter exhibits a maximum gain of 22 dB, output power of 27.9 dB, and an efficiency of 12.4%. Also, VGA is added to the design for better PAE.

Acknowledgements Without the help and support of many individuals, this work would not have come to fruition. The author would like to acknowledge Dr. J. Manjula, Dr. J. Selvakumar, N. Saraswathi, and all the faculties of SRM University, Kattankulathur, Tamil Nadu, India, for their technical support during this work. The author would like to acknowledge Agilent Technologies for ADS tool.

# References

- 1. Harir E, Scher E (2013) 0.5 W X-band SiGe PA with integrated double tuned transformers. In: Microwave symposium digest, 2013 IEEE MTT-S, pp 1–3, June 2013
- Andrews J, Cressler JD, Kuo W-ML, Grens C, Thrivikraman T, Philips S (2008) An 850 mW X-band SiGe power amplifier. In: Proceedings of the IEEE bipolar/BiCMOS circuit technological meeting, pp 109–112, Oct 2008
- Pornpromlikit S, Jeong J, Presti CD, Scuderi A, Asbeck PM (2010) A Watt-level stacked-FET linear power amplifier in silicon-on insulator CMOS. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Techn 58 (1):57–64
- 4. Zihir S, Dinc T, Gurbuz Y (2010) Compact X band SiGe power amplifier for single chip phased array radar applications. IET microw Ant Propag 6(8):956–961
- Darra R, Chi P-S, Tsai Z-M, Kuo J-L, Lin K-Y, Wang H (2010) An X-band, 23.8-dBm fully integrated power amplifier with 25.8% PAE in 0.18-µm CMOS technology. In: IEEE Europe microwave conference, pp 1678–1681, Sept 2010
- Helmi SR, Chen J-H, Mohammadi S (2014) A X to Ka-band fully integrated stacked power amplifier in 45 nm CMOS SOI technology. In: IEEE silicon monolithic integrated circuits in RF systems (SiRF), pp 74–76, Jan 2014
- Li J, Xiong Y-Z, Li Y-Z, Wu W (2013) A X-band 28 dBm fully integrated power amplifier with 23 dB gain. In: Symposium on IEEE compound semiconductor integrated circuit symposium (CSICS), pp 1–4, Oct 2013
- 8. Frische D, Wolf R, Ellinger F (2012) Analysis and design of a stack power amplifier with very high bandwidth. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Techn 60(10):3223–3231
- Ezzeddine AK, Huang HC (2003) The high voltage/high power FET. In: IEEE RFIC symposium digest, pp 215–218, June 2003
- Taniguchi E, Ikushima T, Itoh K, Suematsu N (2003) A dual bias-feed circuit design for SiGe HBT low-noise linear amplifier. IEEE Trans Microw Theory Techn 51(2):414–421

# Short-Range Low Data Rate Pulsed UWB **Transmitter**

G. Sarathy and S. Praveen Kumar

Abstract This paper presents a pulsed ultra-wideband (UWB) transmitter with high power and efficiency. It consists of a simple switched capacitor-based relaxation oscillator for sub-carrier generation which gives distortion less carrier signal with a phase noise of 106 dBc/Hz at 1 MHz frequency. Phase-locked loop circuit with ON-OFF keying (OOK) modulator to generate FM signal within the range of UWB, i.e., 3.1–10.6 GHz. And class A power amplifier is employed for signal amplification. Proposed pulsed UWB transmitter is implemented in 45-nm CMOS process technology with a power supply of 0.9 V. Experimental results prove that the presented pulsed UWB transmitter has a transmitting range of 6-8.1 GHz with a power consumption of 3.9 mW (Laha et al. 60 GHz OOK transmitter in 32-nm DG FinFET technology, [1]).

Keywords Ultra wide band (UWB) · Wireless body area network (WBAN) Wireless personal area network (WPAN) · Voltage controlled oscillator (VCO) ON-OFF keying (OOK) • Phase locked loop (PLL)

#### Introduction 1

The communication UWB performs signals in the bandwidth of 500 MHz, with the operating frequency range of 3.1-10.6 GHz. UWB communication systems play a major role in delivering short-range wireless networks such as wireless body area network (WBAN) and wireless personal area network (WPAN). The pulsed UWB transmitted at the range of 6-8.1 GHz is implemented with the help of simple switched capacitor-based relaxation oscillator, voltage-controlled oscillator (VCO) and the output amplifier [2].

S. Praveen Kumar

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

G. Sarathy  $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$ . Praveen Kumar

Department of ECE, SRM University, Kattankulatur, Chennai, India e-mail: Sarathy\_g@srmuniv.edu.in

e-mail: praveenkumar.se@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes



Fig. 1 Short-range low data rate pulsed UWB transmitter

UWB helps to separate the technology from narrow band and wide band. The bandwidth of UWB is defined by Federal Communication Commission (FCC) which is more than 1.5 GHz. UWB can produce impulses that are with sharp fall and rise time. There are two techniques in UWB, they are impulse radio UWB (IR-UWB) and frequency-modulated UWB (FM-UWB) (Fig. 1).

# 2 Sub-carrier Generation Using SC-Based Relaxation Oscillator

Generally, carrier signals are used in modulation techniques to secure the transmission data from all sources of threats. Preferred type of oscillator for pulse wave generation is relaxation oscillator comprising of charge-discharge current and a timing capacitor [3]. Figure 2 shows the schematic of simple switched capacitor (SC)-based relaxation oscillator. Switched capacitor-based fully differential relaxation oscillator with a charging-discharging timing circuit is presented. Voltage between the capacitors  $C_1$  and  $C_2$  remain unchanged during  $-V_{ss}$ . As the input X goes high the charge of the capacitor  $C_1$  transfers to C, whereas the voltage remains same. At which point the output equals to  $-C_2 V_{ss}$ . The operation keeps running until  $V_x$  reaches 0 V.

The simplified FS-embedded relaxation oscillator architecture consists of op-amp, switched capacitor, delay cell, non-overlapping clock, inverter, nand circuits. The input of the op-amp is in-n and in-p, the output is out. The comparator inputs are in-n.in-p, clk and the output is out. The two-phase non-overlapping clock consists of input clk in and the outputs clk 1 and clk 2. The supply voltage is given with  $V_{dc} = 1.8$  V. The principles of relaxation oscillator are with  $V_{out}$  low to  $-V_{ss}$  and  $V_x$  are higher than zero. The Voltage across the Un-Switched capacitor remains unchanged At  $-V_{ss}$ , the output will fall by an amount of
Short-Range Low Data Rate ...

Fig. 2 Proposed sub-carried relaxation oscillator



#### **3** Proposed Transmitter with OOK Modulation

#### 3.1 Phase-Locked Loop

The key function of phase-locked loop (PLL) is to provide synchronization clock and to maintain the integrity of time. Hence nowadays, PLL is an essential building block a major communication system. The comparison operation is performed by a phase detector. In this paper, the necessity of locking the transmitter signal on to the range of ultra-wideband (UWB) that is 3.12–10.6 GHz is achieved by using PLL. The output of the PLL block is a transmitting signal with a tuning range of 6–8.5 GHz, and the schematic of PLL is shown in Fig. 3 (Figs. 4 and 5).

## 3.2 OOK Modulation

The basic concept of a simple ON-OFF keying modulation is to transmit the data only during the positive transition while no data during the negative transition. The advantage of the above is power consumption that is greatly reduced as it is to operate only during the positive cycle. Also, the noise distortion scope is very less, almost negligible when compared to other conventional modulation techniques. In this paper [4], a 60 GHz, 2 Gbps OOK modulator is designed in 45-nm CMOS process technology with high ON/OFF isolation. The proposed OOK modulator is



Fig. 3 Schematic of proposed sub-carried relaxation oscillator



Fig. 4 Third-order phase-locked loop (PLL)

well suited for less power, short-range UWB applications [5]. From the simulated schematic, the pulsed UWB of 2.5 Gbps of data rate is transmitted (Figs. 6 and 7).

# 3.3 Output Amplifier

The common source (CS) configuration requires less power supply and biasing voltage compared with Darlington, cascode configuration which makes it an ideal



Fig. 5 Schematic of third-order phase-locked loop (PLL)



Fig. 6 Schematic of OOK modulation

option for the wireless applications employing low power, short distance. The transistor in the common source configuration operates independent eliminating the higher order distortion. In effect, the linear of the power amplifier is greatly increased. The linearity of the PA is also observed to be competitive for low power CS configurations. The output amplifier used here is class A power amplifier [1] The 1 dB compression point (P1*dB*) and the third-order input intercept point (IIP3) are found to be 5.7 and 18.7 dBm, respectively. The 13 dB difference between P1*dB* and IIP3 can be attributed to the scaling down of DG MOSFET to 32 nm [1]. The power-added efficiency (PAE) and the fractional bandwidth (FB) of this amplifier are  $\sim$  14 and 50%, respectively (Figs. 8 and 9).

Fig. 7 Test bench of OOK modulation



Fig. 8 Class A power amplifier



Fig. 9 Test bench of class A power amplifier with band pass filter (BPF)

# 4 Simulation Results

Cadence virtuoso tool was used to simulate the simulation results, and power and phase noise operation were studied under 45-nm CMOS process technology of Pulsed UWB transmitter. Output schematic of pulsed UWB transmitter shown in Fig. 10.

# 4.1 OOK

A 60 GHz of 2.5 Gbps OOK modulator is designed in a 0.18 m BiCMOS process (Fig. 11).

# 4.2 Phase Noise

It is observed in the waveform the phase noise is -105.5 dbc/Hz (Fig. 12).



Fig. 10 Output schematic of pulsed UWB transmitter



Fig. 11 Output of OOK modulator



Fig. 12 Output of phase noise

# 4.3 Power Amplifier Power Output

The class A output amplifier is amplified and the power of 3.33 mW is obtained. The 3-dB bandwidth considered for all the cases of *Vbg* is 40 GHz (Fig. 13).



Fig. 13 Power output of class A amplifier

Technology	130 nm	90 nm	This work (45 nm)
VDD (V)	1.2	1	0.9
RF tuning range (GHz)	3.5-4.5	2.9–5.2	6-8.25
Sub-carrier frequency (Mhz)	1	0.8	1
Phase noise (dBc/Hz)	-107	-75	-105
Power consumption (mW)	4.6	0.8-1.1	3.9

Table 1 Comparison of UWB transmitter

# **5** Measurements Results

See Table 1.

# 6 Conclusion

Frequency-modulated ultra-wideband transmitter is widely used in data transmitting such as wireless personal area networks. A simplified sub-carrier generation structure has been proposed and compared with the existing architecture resulting ease of operation. The proposed architecture requires less power when compared with existing architecture for improved results modification in op-amps, biasing circuits and current-mode bandgap reference circuit should be considered as future work.

# References

- Laha S, Kaya S, Kodi A, Matolak D (2012) 60 GHz OOK transmitter in 32 nm DG FinFET technology. School of Electrical Engineering & Computer Science, Ohio University, Athens, OH, 45701, USA
- Shawkey HA, Soliman AM (2015) A 6–10 GHz FM-UWB transmitter. Int J Eng Technol IJET-IJENS, 15(01) 39, February 2015 IJENS
- 3. Detratti M et al (2009) A 4.6 mW 6.25–8.25 GHz RF transmitter IC for FM-UWB applications. In Proceedings of IEEE ICUWB, Sept 2009, pp 180–184
- 4. Jang S, Student Member, IEEE, Nguyen C (2015) A 60 GHz 2.5 Gbps OOK modulator with data-dependent impedance cell for enhanced ON/OFF isolation in 0.18 m BiCMOS process. IEEE Microwave Wirel Compon Lett 25(4)
- Saputra N, Long JR (2011) A fully-integrated, short-range, low data rate FM-UWB transmitter in 90 nm CMOS. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 46:1627–1635

# A New High-Speed Multiplier Based on Carry-Look-Ahead Adder and Compressor

#### B. Jeevan and K. Sivani

**Abstract** This paper presents a new high-speed approximate multiplier using compressor and carry-look-ahead (CLA) adder to increase the speed of the computations. The number of full adders is reduced by introducing compressors. The CLA adder will reduce the waiting time by generating all carry at single instant. Initially, a  $4 \times 4$  multiplier is designed using 4-2 compressor, 5-3 compressor, 5-bit CLA adder, a full adder, and a half adder. Later, the precision of multiplier is increased and designed up to  $32 \times 32$  multiplier. All the designs are extensively simulated and synthesized in the Xilinx ISE 13.1 and targeted to Spartan-6 FPGA (XC6SLX45-CSG324C). The results of proposed approximate multipliers are better compared with exact multipliers in terms of delay. The proposed 32-bit approximate multiplier has a delay of 20.67 ns, which is approximately 5% less than exact multiplier.

**Keywords** Approximate computing • 4-2 compressor • Vedic multiplier Xilinx • FPGA

# 1 Introduction

High-speed digital circuits rely on the performance of multipliers operating with high degree of speed. However, signal processing, image and multimedia applications can tolerate imprecision and produce useful results. Approximate computing patterns are particularly interesting in these applications. Approximate models are used in the place of exact models with increase in the speed. The previous work proposed [1–6] is good but still can be improved by replacing with high-speed adder circuits to achieve high speed.

B. Jeevan (🖂) · K. Sivani

KITS Warangal, Warangal, Telangana, India e-mail: jeevanbs776@gmail.com

K. Sivani e-mail: sivanik234@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_8

In most of the applications, multipliers are the crucial and noticeable components dominating the overall performance of the digital circuits. The process of multiplication often consists of intermediate steps: getting partial product, summing up the partial products, and carry propagate addition to produce the final product result. Many useful techniques for multiplication are introduced in the literature to achieve faster multiplication like truncated multiplication method: making least significant bit columns of partial products as constant with an error rate, a truncated multiplier with correction constant calculating (n + k) most significant columns and truncating (n - k) least significant columns, and then result is rounded to n bits accumulating reduction error and rounding error, a truncated multiplier with variable correction constant [7, 8]. In recent trends, high speed is achieved by column compression multipliers. Wallace introduced the first column compression multiplier [9] using half adders (2-2) and full adders (3-2); Dadda altered the approach of Wallace by placing the half adders and full adders in the critical path.

Of the three modules of the multiplication process, second and third modules accumulate the most delay to the overall delay of the multiplier. To reduce the delay, column compression techniques [1–6] are widely used [3]. The delay of the second module is reduced using (4-2) compressors which are widely used. This paper presents a new approximate (4-2) compressors to reduce the delay of the second module used in the Vedic multiplier to achieve high performance. The delay of the third module is reduced by replacing the carry propagate adder with the CLA adder with slight increase in area [10]. The proposed approximate multiplier in the paper reduces the delay and area using carry-look-ahead concept and compressors in the intermediate steps of multiplication.

### 2 Proposed Multiplier

In this paper, the authors present a modification to existing multiplier architecture. Conventional multipliers consist of full adders (FAs) in first stage and ripple-carry adder (RCA) in the second stage. In the proposed method, a leaf cell i.e.  $4 \times 4$  Vedic Multiplier is designed using 4:2 compressors in the first stage and carry-look-ahead adder (CLA) in the second stage. The drawback of RCA is taking more time to generate the final carry, which can be overcome by using CLA. Therefore, proposed architecture achieves high speed due to three reasons: Vedic multiplication (fast process as per literature), compressors (reduce the number of outputs), and CLA (all carries are generated simultaneously). An approximate compressor is designed in such a way that it has small error difference. The design is extended to  $8 \times 8$ ,  $16 \times 16$ , and  $32 \times 32$  bit multiplier using approximate compressor.

An exact multiplier consists of AND gates which generates intermediate products, ripple-carry addition tree with full adders, half adders, and compressors (5 inputs-3 outputs) [1-6] to add the intermediate products and a ripple-carry adder (RCA) to generate the end value.



a3b3 a2b3 a3b2 a1b3 a2b2 a3b1 a0b3 a1b2 a2b1 a3b0 a0b2 a1b1 a2b0 a0b1 a1b0

Fig. 1 Proposed  $4 \times 4$  bit multiplier

RCA tree accumulates a larger delay of the total multiplication delay. Compressors are used in RCA tree to reduce the waiting time in the multiplication process. The concept of approximate compression is used in the multipliers, specifically in the carry-save adder tree in the place of exact compressors to decrease in delay and area.

Carry propagate adder is the second highest component accumulating larger delay to over all multiplier. To improve the speed of the multiplier, the carry propagate adder is replaced with the carry-look-ahead adder with decrease in the delay of the multiplier and slight increase in the area. Using the approximate (4-2) compressor in the second module and carry-look-ahead adder in the third module enhances the overall performance of the multiplier.

The proposed architecture is designed and analyzed for a Vedic multiplier. The techniques used in designing multipliers used in [1, 11] are good but still the speed is enhanced in proposed multiplier by replacing: RCA tree with compressors in second stage, complete RCA with CLA adder block in third stage. The proposed  $4 \times 4$  multiplier using the approximate compressors and carry-look-ahead (CLA) adder is shown in Fig. 1.

#### **3** Exact Compressor

Compressors can minimize multiple operand carry propagate addition and multiplication from "n" to 2 operands. 4-2 compressors is the most widely used structure for reducing 4 inputs to 2 outputs. The 4-2 compressor outlook is shown in Fig. 2. In the similar manner, 5-3 compressor can also be designed with less imprecision.

#### Fig. 2 Exact 4-2 compressor



An exact 4-2 compressor [2-4] has five inputs including an input carry bit from the lower significant component and three output bits including the output carry. The four inputs *a*, *b*, *c*, *d*, *C*<sub>in</sub> and sum has the same weight. Based on the truth table shown in Table 1, the output expressions (S, Carry, and Co) of exact 4-2 compressor are extracted. The equations corresponding to this exact 4-2 compressors are as shown below.

$$Sum = a^{\wedge} b^{\wedge} c^{\wedge} d^{\wedge} C_{in} \tag{1}$$

$$B = \left( (a^{\wedge} b) \& c \right) | (a \& b) \tag{2}$$

$$C = \left( \left( a^{\wedge} b^{\wedge} c^{\wedge} d \right) \& C_{\text{in}} \right) \left| \left( a^{\wedge} b^{\wedge} c \right) \right|$$
(3)

$$C_{\rm out} = B\&C \tag{4}$$

$$Carry = B^{\wedge} C \tag{5}$$

# 4 Approximate Compressors

An approximate 4-2 compressor is developed with increase in performance, decrease in number of outputs compared to the exact compressor design with a little error rate. However, the error rate is high if all the inputs of compressor are logic-1.

Input				Output			
$C_{\rm in}$	a	b	С	d	Cout	Carry	Sum
0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
0	0	0	0	1	0	0	1
0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
0	0	0	1	1	0	1	0
0	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
0	0	1	0	1	0	1	0
0	0	1	1	0	0	1	0
0	0	1	1	1	0	1	1
0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
0	1	0	0	1	0	1	0
0	1	0	1	0	0	1	0
0	1	0	1	1	0	1	1
0	1	1	0	0	0	1	0
0	1	1	0	1	0	1	1
0	1	1	1	0	0	1	1
0	Ι	1	1	1	1	0	0
1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	1	0	1	0
1	0	0	1	0	0	1	0
1	0	0	1	1	0	1	1
1	0	1	0	0	0	1	0
1	0	1	0	1	0	1	1
1	0	1	1	0	0	1	1
1	0	1	1	1	1	0	0
1	1	0	0	0	0	1	0
1	1	0	0	1	0	1	1
1	1	0	1	0	0	1	1
1	1	0	1	1	1	0	0
1	1	1	0	0	0	1	1
1	1	1	0	1	1	0	0
1	1	1	1	0	1	0	0
1	1	1	1	1	1	0	1

 Table 1
 Truth table of exact compressor

An approximate compressor is designed in such a way that has less error rate by eliminating output carry. Based on the observation table of exact compressor as shown in Table 1, it can be observed that  $C_{out}$  and  $C_{in}$  are same for 20 input combinations out of 32 combinations. Therefore  $C_{out}$  is approximated as  $C_{in}$  for the remaining 12 combinations so that  $C_{in}$  is directly connected to  $C_{out}$  while designing which can reduce hardware complexity. After excluding  $C_{in}$  at input side and  $C_{out}$  at output side, the number of inputs becomes 4 and the number of outputs will be 2.

By this approximation, the table consisting of 32 combinations is reduced to 16 combinations.

The error generated by considering  $C_{out}$  as  $C_{in}$  for the single combination is maximum of four, i.e., "100," and mainly for the input combination "1111." Thereafter, 4-2 compressor is modified to reduce the error rate for the specific combination, i.e., "1111." The error difference is compensated by changing the values of the carry and sum bit to one of that input combination. Changing the expected values of carry and sum bit minimizes the difference between exact outputs and the approximated outputs and also leads to ease of design. The changing of carry bit particularly reduces the delay and area. After approximating the carry and sum to one, the error difference has decreased to one which can be considered.

The block diagram representation of the new approximate compressor design is as shown in Fig. 3. The design equations corresponding to the approximate compressor is as shown below.

$$Sum = (a^{\wedge}b^{\wedge}c^{\wedge}d) + (a\&b\&c\&d)$$
(6)

Carry = 
$$((a|b) \& (c|d))|(a\&b) + (c\&d)$$
 (7)

By making the simplifications in the approximate compressor, the speed is increased and area is decreased which can be proved by comparing the Eqs. (1)–(5) of exact compressor and Eqs. (6), (7) of approximate compressor. Based on expressions, the gate level implementation of the approximate compressor is designed as shown in Fig. 4.

The error can be exempted in certain applications such as multimedia and image processing by enhancing the processing speed and decrease in the area and can still produce useful results.

In the third stage of proposed multiplier, carry propagate adder is replaced by the CLA adder, and a 1-bit CLA adder is shown in Fig. 5.

**Fig. 3** Approximate 4-2 compressor





Fig. 4 Gate-level implementation of approximate 4-2 compressor



Fig. 5 Carry-look-ahead adder

The equations corresponding to the 1-bit CLA adder are as given below.

$$m = a \oplus b \tag{8}$$

$$n = a \cdot b \tag{9}$$

$$Sum = m \oplus c \tag{10}$$

$$Carry = m \cdot c + n \tag{11}$$

The equations for final product bits, i.e., p2-p7, generated by CLA adder are shown below.

$$m2 = x1 \oplus x[2] \tag{12}$$

$$m3 = m[1] \oplus c[0] \tag{13}$$

$$m4 = m[2] \oplus ((m[1] \cdot c[0]) + n[1])$$
(14)

$$m5 = x[7] \oplus ((m[2] \cdot m[1] \cdot c[0]) + (m[2] \cdot g[1]) + n[2]$$
(15)

$$m6 = m[4] \oplus ((x[7] \cdot m[2] \cdot m[1] \cdot c[0]) + (x[7] \cdot m[2] \cdot n[1]) + (x[7] \cdot n[2]))$$
(16)

$$m7 = (m[4] \cdot x[7] \cdot m[2] \cdot m[1] \cdot c[0]) + (m[4] \cdot x[7] \cdot m[2] \cdot n[1]) + (m[4] \cdot x[7] \cdot n[2]) + n[4]$$
(17)

The CLA adder can produce result at faster rate without any waiting time compared to RCA because all sums and carries of it are generated simultaneously [10], which can be concluded by examining Eqs. (8)–(17).

The design is extended to develop  $8 \times 8$ ,  $16 \times 16$ , and  $32 \times 32$  multipliers using approximate compressors and CLA adders. The delay and area of approximate multipliers are reduced compared to exact multipliers by tolerating the error difference.

#### **5** Results and Comparison

Every multiplier starting with  $4 \times 4$  bit multiplier up to  $32 \times 32$  bit multiplier is simulated and synthesized using Xilinx ISE 13.1 tool. The target device for synthesis is XC6SLX45, package CSG324 of Spartan-6 family. The simulation result of multipliers using approximate compressor and CLA adder is compared with the multipliers based on exact compressors with carry propagate adder for  $4 \times 4$ ,  $8 \times 8$ ,  $16 \times 16$ , and  $32 \times 32$  bit Vedic multipliers. The comparison table of these multipliers in terms of delay is done based on synthesis report. The comparison result justifies that approximate multipliers are better than conventional multipliers in terms of speed and number of LUTs used. The sub-blocks such as approximate compressor and exact compressors are also compared by extensive simulations.

Faster multiplication is achieved using the approximate compressor with CLA adder replaces the exact compressor using carry propagate adder in the Vedic multiplier. The delay is reduced using approximate compressor compared to the exact multiplier in the Vedic multiplier; hence, the speed is enhanced. The simulation result of approximate multipliers is compared with the exact multipliers for  $4 \times 4$ ,  $8 \times 8$ ,  $16 \times 16$ , and  $32 \times 32$  bit Vedic multiplier, and the parameters of them are compared in terms of delay as listed in Table 2. The simulation result of  $16 \times 16$  and  $32 \times 32$  bit Vedic multiplier using approximate compressor is shown in Figs. 6 and 7.

Multiplier width	Exact compressor Vedic multiplier using carry propagate adder (ns)	Approximate compressor vedic multiplier using carry-look-ahead adder (ns)
$4 \times 4$	9.248	8.535
$8 \times 8$	13.266	12.432
$16 \times 16$	17.269	16.434
32 × 32	21.501	20.666

 Table 2 Comparison of exact and approximate multipliers

Name	Value	 1,999,994 ps	1,999,995 ps	1,999,996 ps	1,999,997 ps	1,999,998 ps	1,999,99
▶ 📑 p[31:0]	0001000000100		00	1000000 100 1 10 100	0101011001110		
▶ 📑 a[15:0]	0010010011110			00100100111	10010		
b[15:0]	0001000100011			000 1000 1000	11111		
▶ 📲 q0[15:0]	0001110011001:			00011100110	01110		
▶ 📲 q1[15:0]	0000010001011			00000 1000 10	11100		
▶ 📲 q2[15:0]	000100000010			0001000000	10010		
▶ 📲 q3[15:0]	0000001001100			00000010011	00100		
t1[15:0]	000000000011:			00000000000	11100		
▶ 📲 t2[23:0]	000000000000000000000000000000000000000			000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0000 100 10		
▶ 📲 t3[23:0]	000100000010			000 10000000 100 1	00000000		
▶ 📲 t4[23:0]	0000000000000			000000000000000000000000000000000000000	001111000		
▶ 📲 a1[15:0]	0000010001111			00000100011	1000		
▶ 📑 a2[23:0]	0001000000100			000 1000000 1000 1	000 100 10		

Fig. 6 Simulation result of  $16 \times 16$  multiplier using approximate compressor

Name	Value	 1,999,994 ps	1,999,995 ps	1,999,996 ps	1,999,997 ps	1,999,998 ps	1,999,999
▶ 📲 p[63:0]	0000000000000	00	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0000001011111010	0001011100111100	1000 1000 100 1	
▶ 📑 a[31:0]	000000000010		000	0000000010000111	1000100101111		
▶ 📑 b[31:0]	0000000000000		000	00000000000001111	1001000111111		
▶ 📑 q0[31:0]	0010110001010:		00	011000101010100110	1000 1000 100 1		
▶ 🛃 q1[31:0]	0000111100101		000	0111100101111001	0001111110000		
▶ 駴 q2[31:0]	0000000000000		000	000000000000000111	1000 100 10 1 1 1 1		
▶ 💑 q3[31:0]	0000000000000		000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000 10000		
t1[31:0]	0000000000000		000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0110001010100		
▶ <b>1</b> 2[47:0]	0000000000000		0000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000111100010010	1111	
▶ 駴 t3[47:0]	0000000000000		0000000000	0000011110001001	11110000000000000	0000	
▶ 駴 t4[47:0]	0000000000000		0000000000	0000000001111001	1111010100000100	p 100	
▶ 📑 a1[31:0]	0000111100101		000	0111100101111010	100000 1000 100		
▶ 🌄 a2[47:0]	0000000000000		0000000000	0000011110001001	01111111100010010	1111	

Fig. 7 Simulation result of  $32 \times 32$  multiplier using approximate compressor

The RTL schematic view of  $32 \times 32$  Vedic multiplier using approximate compressors is as shown below in Fig. 8.

	40+ 40+

Fig. 8 Schematic view of  $32 \times 32$  multiplier using approximate compressor

## 6 Conclusion

Faster multiplication is achieved using the approximate compressor and CLA adder by replacing carry propagate adder in the Vedic multiplier. The delay is reduced using approximate compressor compared to the exact multiplier in the Vedic multiplier; hence, the speed is enhanced. The work can be extended by reducing the complexity of CLA adder without affecting other performance metrics. The proposed work may be extended for a signed multiplier.

## References

- Wang Z, Jullien GA, Miller WC (1995) A new design technique for column compression multipliers. IEEE Trans Comput 44(8):962–970
- Radhakrishnan D, Preethy AP (2000) Low-power CMOS pass logic 4-2 compressor for high speed multiplication. In: Proceedings of IEEE 43rd Midwest symposium on circuits systems, vol 3, pp 1296–1298
- Gu J, Chang CH (2003) Ultra low-voltage, low-power 4-2 compressor for high speed multiplication. In: Proceedings of 36th IEEE international symposium on circuits systems. Bangkok, Thailand, pp v-321–v-324
- Momeni A, Han J, Montuschi P (2015) Design and analysis of approximate compressors for multiplication. IEEE Trans Comput 64(4)
- Margala M, Durdle NG (1999) Low-power low-voltage 4-2 compressors for VLSI applications. In: Proceedings of IEEE Alessandro Volta memorial workshop low-power design, pp 84–90
- 6. Chang C, Gu J, Zhang M (2004) Ultra low-voltage low power CMOS 4-2 and 5-2 compressors for fast arithmetic circuits. IEEE Trans Circ Syst 51(10):1985–1997
- 7. Schulte MJ, Swartzlander EE (1993) Truncated multiplication with correction constant. In: Proceedings of workshop on VLSI signal process
- King EJ, Swartzlander EE (2010) Data dependent truncated scheme for parallel multiplication. In: Proceedings of system configuration and signals and circuits
- 9. Waters RS, Swartzlander EE (2010) A reduced complexity Wallace multiplier reduction. IEEE Trans Comput 59
- 10. Chu W, Unwala AI, Wa P, Swartzlander EE (2013) Implementation of a high speed multiplier using carry look ahead adders. In: IEEE conference on signals, systems and computers
- 11. Kunchigi V, Kulkarni L, Kulkarni S (2012) High speed and area efficient vedic multiplier. IEEE Trans Circ Syst

# **Real-Time Automatic Peaks and Onsets Detection of Photoplethysmographic Signals**

P. Madhan Mohan, V. Nagarajan and J. C. Vignesh

Abstract Photoplethysmography (PPG) is a biomedical signal which is obtained non-invasively by electro-optical sensors. Detection of peaks and onsets is required to estimate some important parameters such as heart rate (HR) and heart rate variability (HRV) using PPG signals. The robust detection of the peaks and onsets of a changing morphological wave with baseline drift and oscillations is a challenging one. This paper presents a novel real-time automated method to detect the peaks and onsets with low computational complexity. The method essentially consists of three stages. The first stage is a preprocessing stage where the PPG signal is transformed and smoothed followed by the detection stage where the peaks and onsets are detected. The last stage is the validation stage where the identified peaks and onsets are validated. The proposed method is tested with the PPG dataset, which is taken out of ten persons with duration of 10 min. The results reveal that the algorithm detects the peaks and onsets with highest average accuracy of 99.87%, average sensitivity of 99.91% and average positive predictive value (PPV) of 99.96%. The algorithm is implemented in the Cortex M4 platform using the Keil µvision 4 IDE and it requires only 12.52 kB of memory and speed of 0.5 MIPS. Since computational cost and speed is very critical for low-cost embedded platforms, the proposed method can be used to detect the peaks and onsets very effectively.

**Keywords** Photoplethysmography • PPG signal • Peaks • Onsets Heart rate • Real-time

Faculty of Electronics and Communications, Sathyabama University, Chennai, India e-mail: pmadhan.edu@gmail.com

V. Nagarajan Departmet of Electronics and Communications, Adhiparasakthi Engineering College, Melmaruvathur, India

J. C. Vignesh Jasmin Infotech Pvt. Ltd., Chennai, India

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

P. Madhan Mohan (🖂)

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_9

## 1 Introduction

Diagnosis based on optical technology has increased in the recent years tremendously because of the availability of new optical devices and methods [1]. Even though photoplethysmography (PPG) was originally coined and used by Molitor and Kniazak [2] in the late 1930s, rapid developments are seen in the recent years to use the PPG optical sensors to estimate the vital parameters like heart rate, heart rate variability (HRV) [3], respiration rate, oxygen saturation of blood (SPO2). HRV is one of the main parameters that is estimated from the beats of the PPG signals to find the stress levels [4, 5]. The usage of PPG optical sensors and techniques is increased because of non-invasiveness [6], easy portability and cost effective than the traditional methods like an ECG.

The PPG sensors can be a transmission or reflection type which has LED (infrared, red) and photodiode pair [7]. The LED emits the light which passes through the tissue and gets transmitted or reflected after being partially absorbed by the hemoglobin of the blood. In the reflection-type PPG sensors, reflected light is captured in the photodiode which is placed next to the LED source as shown in Fig. 1a. In the transmission-type PPG sensors, transmitted light is captured in the photodiode which is placed opposite side as shown in Fig. 1b.

The PPG signal gets affected by various factors like subject's features (skin color, perfusion index) [8], sensor positioning, movement of the sensor while capturing the signal and environmental conditions which make the detection of peaks and onsets a difficult task. The accurate detection of the peaks and onsets are mandated to analyze the physiological conditions like HRV which depends upon the variation of time intervals between successive peaks. Many methods have already been suggested like Maxima and Minima [9], based on the slope sum [10] and derivative methods [11].

These methods used various preprocessing methods with different levels of computational complexity. The proposed algorithm uses a simple signal conversion and preprocessing method which would make the signal more robust than the original PPG signal and eliminates the need of baseline removal algorithms. It works in the real-time applications to detect the peaks and onsets effectively and accurately.



**Fig. 1 a** Reflection type. **b** Transmission type

The proposed method mainly operates on the impulse signal that can be obtained after subtracting the PPG signal from the smoothed and delayed version of the PPG signal. The first derivative of the smoothed impulse signal is used to find the peaks and onsets by using zero-crossing points. The zero-crossing point before the maximal inflection in the differential signal corresponds to onset and the point after the maximal inflection corresponds to peak. The process is automated by windowing the continuous real-time signal with optimal window size and applying the dynamic thresholding. The optimal search method is used to find the threshold in the current frame to identify the valid peaks and onsets.

This paper is organized by first exploring the Morphology of the PPG signal followed by algorithm in the Methods section. The next section is devoted to the results and discussion followed by a conclusion.

### 2 Methods

#### 2.1 Morphology of PPG Signal

The PPG signal typically consists of pulsatile AC component superimposed on the DC component [12]. The pulsatile AC component is due to change in blood volume in the blood vessels [13] under the skin and it contains the valuable information. The rising part of the pulsatile component is formed due to the expansion of the artery diameter which increases the blood volume. The falling part of the pulsatile component is formed by the decrease in diameter of the artery which decreases the blood volume.

The rising part is called systolic phase and falling part is called diastolic phase. The DC component is mainly formed due to the reflected or transmitted light from the tissues. The morphological details of the PPG signal are given in Fig. 2.

#### 2.2 Algorithm

The block diagram of the proposed method is given in Fig. 3. The algorithm basically has three blocks, namely preprocessing, detection and validation. Each block is explained in the below sections.

#### 2.2.1 Block 1: Preprocessing

In the preprocessing block, the raw PPG signal is first windowed with the optimal window size. In the proposed method, the optimal window size of 5 s is taken after doing an analysis with different window sizes. The windowed signal is processed to



Fig. 2 Morphology of PPG signal



Fig. 3 Block diagram of the proposed method

remove any impulse noise like spikes if any, which would affect the performance of the algorithm. Median filter [14] is used to remove the spikes, which is mostly used method to eliminate the impulse noises.

The algorithm uses the fifth-order median after doing some preliminary analysis of the PPG signal. If the signal is distorted more at the input due to environmental conditions, then higher-order filter could be used. The spikes-removed signal (X) is

next smoothed using a simple moving average filter. The moving average filter works by averaging the K consecutive samples and it is given by

$$X_{\rm sm}(i) = \frac{1}{K} \sum_{j=-K/2}^{K/2} X(i+j)$$

The value *K* can be chosen based on the sampling frequency  $F_s$ . In the proposed method, the window size of  $(K = F_s/2 - 1)$  is taken and the window size is adjusted for the end samples on either side where it cannot accommodate the specified number of adjacent samples. The smoothed output would have a delay of (K - 1)/2. The delayed-smoothed signal is then transformed into an impulse signal by subtracting it from the spikes-removed PPG signal.

$$X_{\rm imp}(i) = X(i) - X_{\rm sm}(i)$$

The impulse signal is more robust than the original raw PPG signal and peaks are more visible and easier to detect. The impulse signal is further cleaned by using a smoothing filter with the window size of  $(L = F_s/10 - 1)$ . Figure 4 shows the impulse PPG signal, impulse signal  $(X_{imp})$  and smoothed impulse signal  $(X_{si})$ .

$$X_{\rm si}(i) = \frac{1}{L} \sum_{j=-L/2}^{L/2} X_{\rm imp}(i+j)$$



Fig. 4 a PPG signal. b Impulse signal. c Smoothed impulse signal

#### 2.2.2 Block 2: Detection

In the detection block, the first derivative of the smoothed impulse signal is calculated first. The first derivative is then smoothed out to remove the noises of the derivative signal.

$$X_{d}(i) = X_{si}(i) - X_{si}(i-1)$$
$$X_{sd}(i) = \frac{1}{L} \sum_{j=-L/2}^{L/2} X_{d}(i+j)$$

The smoothed-derivative signal is used to find the peaks and onsets. A dynamic threshold is set for each frame and it is used to reject the false peaks and onsets. The threshold is calculated based on the maximum peak to peak amplitude of the sub-windows that is formed in the sliding window based on the window length. The threshold value set would be 40–60% of the maximum peak-to-peak amplitude of the sub-windows. Then the peaks and onsets are obtained by detecting the zero-crossing points of the differential signal which crosses the threshold. In order to detect the zero-crossing points, a small window of five samples is used. If the multiplication of two adjacent samples is negative, then it is a zero-crossing point. Onsets are found by locating the zero-crossing points on the differential signal where the signal changes its direction from negative to positive (before the maximal inflection point). Similarly, peaks are found by locating the zero-crossing points, where the signal changes from positive to negative (after the maximal inflection point). Figure 5 shows smoothed-derivative signal, valid zero-crossing points and detected onsets and peaks. Figure 5c also indicates the dynamic threshold value.



Fig. 5 a Smoothed-derivative signal. b Zero-crossing points. c Peaks and onsets



Fig. 6 Movement of the window and extraction of peaks and onsets

#### 2.2.3 Block 3: Validation

In the validation block, the peaks and onsets estimated are validated based on certain rules. The difference between the adjacent peaks and onsets are calculated to validate it. Standard deviations of the peaks as well as onsets are calculated to identify if any peak or onset would cross the standard deviation threshold. If any outliers are identified, then it is removed. If peaks and onsets are missed, then the threshold is modified to reiterate the process to find the missed peaks and onsets. If the peaks and onsets are found to be valid, then they are stored and the window is moved to the next time frame.

#### 2.3 Real-Time Automation

The peaks and onsets are extracted in pairs automatically in real time by moving the sliding window of 5 s for every 1 s. Figure 6 shows the movement of the sliding window in timeline. The first window "window 1" is used to extract the peaks and onsets for the first 5 s. The window is moved to the next time frame (window 2), which is from second to sixth seconds. The sixth-second peaks and onsets are extracted by comparing the window 2 and window 1 results. So every current second's onsets and peaks are extracted by removing the matching onsets and peaks in the current window with respect to the previous window. The results are stored in the buffer and used for further processing. This process is continued until the end of the stream.

#### **3** Results and Discussion

#### 3.1 Test Data

To verify the proposed algorithm, the dataset is collected at 100 Hz from reflective type PPG sensor for two test cases. In test case 1, data is collected for ten subjects, each subject with ten trials and each trial for 1 min. Stress analysis requires HRV data for 1 min approximately, and hence, one-minute data is taken for the testing in

case 1. In test case 2, data is collected for ten subjects, each subject with one trial of 10 min duration. This test is conducted to evaluate the robustness of the algorithm for long duration. The PPG data is collected from persons with different heart rate ranges.

# 3.2 Test Criteria

Three benchmark parameters as described in [15] are used to evaluate the performance of the algorithm.

Sensitivity: It gives the percentage of peaks (onsets) that are correctly identified.

$$S = \frac{\text{True Positive (TP)}}{\text{True Positve (TP)} + \text{False Negative (FN)}} * 100$$

Positive Predictive Value (PPV): It gives the percentage of peaks (Onsets) identified that are not false positives (FP).

$$PPV = \frac{True Positive (TP)}{True Positive (TP) + False Positive (FP)} * 100$$

Percentage Error:

$$E = \frac{\text{False Positive (FP) + False Negative (FN)}}{\text{True Positve (TP) + False Positive (FP)}} * 100$$

where

TP Peaks that are detected correctly,

FN Peaks that are not identified,

FP Non-peaks that are identified as peaks.

## 3.3 Test Results

The datasets are manually annotated for beats and compared with the proposed algorithm to evaluate the performance. Table 1 gives the performance of the proposed algorithm for peaks and onsets for case 1 (short files).

Table 2 gives the performance of the proposed algorithm for peaks and onsets for case 2 (long files).

Subject	TP	FN	FP	%Sen	%PPV	%Error
S1	795	0	0	100	100	0
S2	850	0	1	100	99.88	0.12
<b>S</b> 3	742	0	0	100	100	0
S4	670	1	0	99.85	100	0.15
S5	745	0	1	100	99.87	0.13
S6	978	1	0	99.90	100	0.10
S7	960	0	0	100	100	0
S8	850	1	0	99.88	100	0.12
S9	865	1	0	99.88	100	0.12
S10	840	0	0	100	100	0

**Table 1** Performance of the<br/>algorithm for case 1

Table 2	Perf	forma	ince	of	the
algorithm	for	case	2		

Subject	TP	FN	FP	%Sen	%PPV	%Error
S1	875	0	0	100	100	0
S2	841	1	1	99.88	99.88	0.24
S3	811	1	0	99.88	100	0.12
S4	752	1	0	99.87	100	0.13
S5	812	1	1	99.88	99.88	0.25
S6	736	1	0	99.86	100	0.14
S7	751	2	0	99.73	99.87	0.40
S8	810	1	0	99.88	100	0.12
S9	839	1	0	99.88	100	0.12
S10	795	1	1	99.87	99.87	0.25

Since the standard database is not available for PPG data, the proposed algorithm used the dataset collected from the experiments to evaluate the performance. The proposed algorithm results are compared with the other methods proposed in [15–17]. The other methods used different preprocessing filters and filter orders, threshold logic and datasets for the evaluation. Since different methods used different datasets for the evaluation, direct comparison cannot be made; however, the proposed algorithm has a very high sensitivity and PPV when compared to the other methods. In case 1, out of 8295 beats, FN is only four and FP is two. In case 2, out of 8022 beats, FN is ten and FP is three only. So the average error percentage is only 0.07% in case 1 and 0.18% in case 2. Figure 7 shows the robustness of the algorithm and able to detect the beats when there is a drift and oscillations in baseline.



Fig. 7 Performance of the algorithm during drift and oscillations

# 3.4 Hardware Implementation

The proposed method is implemented in C and ported to Cortex M4 platform using the Keil  $\mu$ vision 4 IDE. Table 2 gives the hardware resources required for the algorithm.

RAM (kB)	ROM (kB)	Total memory (kB)
12.12	0.40	12.52

The total MIPS required to execute the algorithm is only 0.5 MIPS. So the speed of the algorithm is very high and requires only minimum hardware resources.

# 3.5 Simulation Testing

The MATLAB-based simulation tool is developed to analyze the PPG signals and plot the PPG and beats on the same plot. The tool is used to tune the algorithm to get the accurate results and also very useful to evaluate the performance of the algorithm. Figure 8 shows the MATLAB tool for algorithm evaluation.



Real-Time Automatic Peaks and Onsets Detection ...

Fig. 8 MATLAB tool for algorithm evaluation

## 3.6 Real-Time Testing

The proposed method is tested in real-time environment using PPG sensor with M4-based evaluation board. A simple application is developed to call the algorithm to evaluate the performance. When a person put a finger on the sensor, the PPG signal is collected and fed to the application with the use of the internal drivers available in the evaluation board.

# 4 Conclusion

The proposed algorithm is able to detect the peaks and onsets very effectively from the morphology of the PPG signals. Though the morphology of the waveform is changing rapidly, the algorithm is able to adapt quickly to detect the beats by employing the adaptive threshold logic. Since the algorithm works on the transformed signal rather than the original PPG signal, uses an adaptive threshold for each frame and efficient verification methods, the results are promising and comparable to the other published beat detection methods. The traditional beat detection algorithms demand high computational complexity because of using varying high-order filters, but the proposed algorithm requires minimal hardware resources because of using simple moving average smoothing filters and performs well in real-time environments. So it can be targeted to low-cost embedded platforms.

#### References

- 1. Öberg P, Togawa T, Spelman F (2004) Optical sensors in medical care. Sens Appl 3 (Sensors in Medicine and Health Care. (Editors), Wiley-VCH)
- Molitor H, Kniazuk M (1936) A new bloodless method for continuous recording of peripheral change. J Pharmacol Expr Ther 27:5–16
- Bolanos M, Nazeran H, Haltiwanger E (2006) Comparison of heart rate variability signal features derived from electrocardiography and photoplethysmography in healthy individuals. In: Annual international conference of the IEEE engineering in medicine and biology society. vol 1, pp 4289–4294
- Myers GA, Martin GJ, Magid NM, Barnett PS, Schaad JW, Weiss JS, Lesch M, Singer DH (1986) Power spectral analysis of heart rate variability in sudden cardiac death: comparison to other methods. IEEE Trans Bio-Med Eng 33(12):1149–1156
- 5. Choi J, Gutierrez-Osuna R (2011) Removal of respiratory influences from heart rate variability in stress monitoring. IEEE Sens J 11(11):2649–2656
- Kamal AAR, Harness JB, Irving G, Mearns AJ (1989) Skin photoplethysmography—a review. Comput Meth Prog Biomed 28:257–269
- Allen J (2007) Photoplethysmography and its application in clinical physiological measurement. Physiol Measur 28(3)
- Feng L, Po LM, Xu X, Li Y, Ma R (2014) Motion resistant remote imaging photoplethysmography based on optical properties of skin. IEEE Trans Circ Syst Video Technol 25 (5):879–891
- 9. Billauer E (2012) Peakdet: peak detection using MATLAB. http://billauer.co.il/peakdet.html
- Zong W, Heldt T, Moody GB, Mark RG (2003) An open-source algorithm to detect onset of arterial blood pressure pulses. Comp Cardio 30:259–262
- 11. Bistra N, Ivo I (2010) An automated algorithm for fast pulse wave detection. Bioautomation 14:203–216
- 12. Kamal AA, Harness JB, Irving G, Mearns AJ (1989) Skin photoplethysmography—a review. Comp Method Prog Biomed 28:257–269
- 13. Webster JG (ed) (2009) Medical instrumentation: application and design. Wiley, New York
- Awodeyi AE, Alty SR, Ghavami M (2014) On the filtering of photoplethysmography signals, bioinformatics and bioengineering (BIBE). In: 2014 IEEE international conference, pp 175–178
- Farooq U, Jang D-G, Park J-H, Park S-H (2010) PPG delineator for real-time ubiquitous applications. In: Annual international conference of the IEEE engineering in medicine and biology society. vol 2010, pp 4582–4585
- Aboy M, McNames J, Thong T, Tsunami D, Ellenby MS, Goldstein B (2005) An automatic beat detection algorithm for pressure signals. IEEE Trans Bio-Med Eng 52(10):1662–1670
- 17. Li BN, Dong MC, Vai MI (2010) On an automatic delineator for arterial blood pressure waveforms. Biomed Signal Process Control 5(1):76-81

# Design of Low-Power CMOS Four-Quadrant Analog Multiplier in Nanometer Scaling

N. Sharath and S. Suhasini

**Abstract** A multiplier has vital impact in low power consumption and high speed. The analog multiplier constructed using current mode squarer circuits or voltage mode squarer circuits. In this review paper, analog multiplier using current squarer circuit for low power and high speed is presented because voltage mode squarer circuits consume more power and operate with less speed. High-speed multipliers can be employed in applications like neural logic, fuzzy logic, modulators, frequency doublers, and adaptive filters. New proposed design uses trans-linear loop for building compact structure analog multiplier with low supply voltage. The multiplier circuit is designed and simulated in cadence specter in nanometer scaling to achieve very low power and high speed.

Keywords Current mode squarer · Trans-linear loop · Cadence specter

# 1 Introduction

In recent days, design of building low power and low supply voltage design of four-quadrant analog multiplier is increasing in signal processing structures like adaptive filter, PLL, neural networks, and in fuzzy logic controllers, frequency doubler, rectifier, variable gain amplifier, and modulators [1–3]. New four-quadrant analog multiplier circuit has current mode squarer circuit operating in saturation region to reduce problems in subthreshold condition circuits, and saturation region current almost constant does not vary as supply voltage level increases. Squarer circuits operate in class AB current mode for multiplier implementation where nMOS and pMOS transistors have same trans-conductance parameters; otherwise,

N. Sharath  $(\boxtimes) \cdot S$ . Suhasini

Department of Electronics and Communication, SRM University, Kattankulathur, Chennai, India

e-mail: sharathn42@gmail.com

S. Suhasini e-mail: Suhasini.s@ktr.srmuniv.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_10

output of circuit is not correctly multiplied and this leads to total harmonic distortion. In that way, multiplier takes advantage of square root circuits or square law circuits. Squarer circuits employ square law characteristics for their operation in analog multiplier and communication system applications like peak amplitude detectors and frequency doublers. Three types of squarer circuits such as voltage mode, current mode, and mixed mode. By the way, voltage mode squarer circuits having problems like nonlinearity, more supply voltage consumption leads circuit to consume more power as well as decrease in speed of the system. The current mode squarer circuits better compare to voltage mode squarer circuits in the design of analog multipliers, i.e., low power consumption, high linearity, low distortion, high speed, and operating at higher bandwidth [4–7].

The new current mode squarer circuit proposed uses a simple current mirror circuit with four nMOS transistors with using low supply voltage technology, consuming less area and consume very low power, gives very high gain compare to previous proposed multiplier designs. However, multiplier design with trans-linear loops operates at wide range of bandwidth and high speed [8]. To reduce issues like body effect and channel length, modulation can be overcome by using cascade current mirror in the squarer circuit also to improve the gain and bandwidth of circuit. Remaining part of work is as follows: Sect. 2 tells about literature survey, Sect. 3 tells about circuit description, and conclusion as follows.

#### 2 Literature Review

#### 2.1 High Precision Analog Multiplier

The author [4] proposed current mode squarer circuit can design using a current squarer and one current mirror. The circuit is designed with 12 mos transistors. Results are plotted using HSPICE simulator in 350 nm standard CMOS technology. Giving power supply voltage of 2 V and input bias current of 4.6  $\mu$ A getting output power dissipation is equal to 0.232 mW and 3-dB bandwidth of 485 MHz. Advantages of multiplier design have low linearity error, and improved 3-dB bandwidth improves circuit performance.

#### 2.2 Multiplier with Device Independent Parameters

The author [5] who proposed design mos transistor device parameters does not affect output current and input resistance which has no effect on input current. The multiplier composed of current mode squarer circuit with current mode subtractor and uses 22 transistors. Input bias current signal not required in the multiplier and simulated using 2.0 µm p-well CMOS parameters (BSIM3 parameters) and giving

supply voltage of 5 V and input bias current of 80  $\mu$ A getting output as power dissipation is equal to 0.93 mW and 3-dB bandwidth of 22.4 MHz. Disadvantage of this paper, which is the usage of large power supply, leads to linearity errors and decrease in speed of the design.

#### 2.3 Low Power Multiplier

The author [1] proposed circuit composed of dual trans-linear loop is important for realization of multiplier design and can be used as multiplier or divider. Design consists of squarer circuit and composed of 12 mos transistors. Main advantages of multiplier design are high speed, low power, and less dc offset error. To guarantee biasing of transistors, bias current cannot reduce to minimum and input currents *Ix* and *Iy* constant equal to  $\pm 10 \ \mu$ A obtain divider circuit.

The multiplier design simulated using HSPICE simulator in 0.35  $\mu$ m standard CMOS technology. By applying power supply voltage of 3.3 V and input bias current of 10  $\mu$ A getting output power dissipation is equal to 0.34 mW and 3-dB bandwidth of 41.8 MHz. Disadvantage of this paper is usage of large power supply and body effect occurs.

#### 2.4 Micro Power Multiplier/Divider

The author [2] who proposed multiplier circuit consists of trans-linear loops operating in the weak inversion mode is primary components of the design. Multiplier/divider consist 19 mos transistors, and advantage of the design is high accuracy over a wide dynamic range and low power consumption. Multiplier/divider results obtained using HSPICE simulator tool in 350 nm standard CMOS technology. Giving power supply voltage of 2 V and input bias current of 50 nA getting output as power dissipation is equal to 9  $\mu$ W and 3-dB bandwidth of 19 MHz. Drawback of this circuit design is mismatch associated with circuit parameters.

## 2.5 Multiplier Circuit with High Speed

The author [3] who proposed circuit designed to operate in high speed using current mode squarer as building block of the circuit and dual trans-linear loop. The design composed of 20 mos transistors. The multiplier circuit outputs are plotted in HSPICE simulator by level 49 parameters in 350 nm standard CMOS technology. Giving supply voltage 3.3 V and input bias current 10  $\mu$ A, results are power dissipation equal to 0.24 mW and 3-dB bandwidth of 44.9 MHz. Advantages are more speed and less power consumption. Disadvantage of this paper is the usage of high power supply.

# 2.6 A Novel Current-Mode Multiplier/Divider

The author [6] proposed multiplier/divider circuit very simple compare to previous designs, and the designed circuit is operating at two power supplies and comparing the output power dissipation for different power supplies. The design is composed of 10 mos transistors and hence multiplier is very simple. Multiplier results are evaluated in HSPICE simulator tool in 250 nm standard CMOS technology. Giving two different power supply voltages of 3.3, 2.5 V and input bias current of 10  $\mu$ A yielding output as power dissipation are equal to 168.1  $\mu$ W and 3-dB bandwidth of 278 MHz. Advantages are circuit which is very simple, high speed, linearity, and low power consumption.

#### 2.7 Simple Low Error Multiplier

The author [9] proposed analog multiplier without input bias current  $I_{\text{bias}}$ , and squarer circuit is the modified version of [4] and circuit composed of 8 mos transistors implies requires less area. Multiplier design is very easy, requires low area, high speed low error are main advantages. The current squarer circuit suffers from body effect ( $V_{\text{SB}} \neq 0$ ) and reduces performance of multiplier design. The multiplier is designed and simulated using HSPICE simulator in 180 nm standard CMOS technology. Giving power supply, voltage of  $\pm 0.7$  V DC getting output power dissipation is equal to 41.25  $\mu$ W and 3-dB bandwidth of 903 MHz.

# 2.8 Simple High-Speed Multiplier

The author [10] proposed circuit design is depending on geometric mean and squarer/divider circuit of three blocks imply low power, higher 3-dB bandwidth, and simpler in structure are the main advantages. Multiplier input resistance is independent of input current, and multiplier is designed by using three squarer blocks and design is composed of 12 mos transistors. The circuit is simulated using cadence specter and asura in 0.18  $\mu$ m CMOS technology, power supply voltage is 1.8 V. Outputs are power dissipation of 81.2  $\mu$ W and 3-dB bandwidth of 840 MHz.

# 2.9 Current Mode Analog Multiplier

The author [7] proposed circuit design depends on squarer law that is simple current mirror circuit operates in saturation region. The multiplier results obtained using TSPICE in 180 nm CMOS technology with a supply voltage of 2 V. Drawback of

the design is less 3-dB bandwidth is achieved, i.e., 493 MHz and circuit has low power dissipation of. 146.48  $\mu$ W.

#### 2.10 Multiplier in Weak Inversion Region

The author [8] proposed circuit design is the modified version of the current mode analog multiplier. Multiplier consists of exponential approximation circuits which are an initial building blocks operating in weak inversion region. New multiplier results are carried out in 180 nm CMOS technology by using tanner tool with a very less supply voltage of 0.5 V. Main advantage of using exponential approximation circuit is to achieve very less power dissipation of 598 nW and can be used in various analog circuits.

#### **3** Circuit Design

## 3.1 Proposed Current Squarer Circuit Design

Current squarer circuits are mainly used in peak detectors, multiplier and divider circuits, and modulators. The new current squarer circuit proposed is based on [4, 5]. Figure 1 shows proposed new current squarer circuit which consists of current squarer and cascade current mirror with four nMOS transistors with input currents  $I_{\text{bias}}$  and  $I_{\text{in}}$ . Current mode squarer circuit operates in saturation region.

Compare to usage of low voltage in multiplier design [9, 10], proposed design having 20 transistors and operate over a wide range of bandwidth. Current through transistor M2 can be given as

$$Io = K_2 (V_E - V_3 - V_{\text{TN1}} - V_{\text{TN3}})^2$$
(1)

where  $K_2$  is trans-conductance parameter of transistor  $M_2$  given by  $K_2 = 0.5 \,\mu$ Cox (W/L), where Cox is gate oxide capacitance per unit area and  $\mu$  is electron mobility, taking  $\mu$ Cox value as 110  $\mu$ /m, W is width, and L is length of transistor. Where  $V_2$  and  $V_3$  are gate–source voltages of transistor  $M_2$  and  $M_4$ ,  $V_{TN2}$ , and  $V_{TN4}$  are the threshold voltages of transistor  $M_2$  and  $M_4$ , respectively. Voltage across the node near resistor R

$$VR_3 = R(I_{\rm in} + I_{\rm bias}) + V_3 \tag{2}$$

where *R* is resistance and  $I_{in}$  is input current and  $I_{bias}$  is constant current to the proposed squaring circuit and the voltage can be calculated using

Fig. 1 Proposed current squarer circuit



$$V_3 = RI_{\text{bias}} + V_{\text{TN1}} + V_{\text{TN3}} + \sqrt{(2I_{\text{bias}}/K_1)}$$
(3)

$$V_2 = R(I_{\rm in} + I_{\rm bias}) + V_{\rm TN1} + \sqrt{(2I_{\rm bias}/K_1)}$$
(4)

And output voltage  $V_o$  is given by

$$V_o = RI_{\text{bias}} + V_{\text{TN1}} + \sqrt{(2I_{\text{bias}}/K_1)}$$
(5)

Equation (1) will be modified to Eq. (6)

$$I_o = K(RI_{\rm in} + V_E)^2 \tag{6}$$

# 3.2 Proposed Multiplier Circuit Design

Four squarer cells are required to implement the four-quadrant multiplier structure by using Eq. (6) given by  $[I_x + I_y]$ ,  $-[I_x + I_y]$ ,  $[I_x - I_y]$  and  $-[I_x - I_y]$ . The four different currents are applied as inputs to four squaring circuits of the multiplier and outputs of the squaring circuits are as follows

$$I_{\text{out1}} = K \left( R \left( I_x + I_y \right) + V_E \right)^2 \tag{7}$$

$$I_{\text{out2}} = K \left( -R \left( I_x + I_y \right) + V_E \right)^2 \tag{8}$$




$$I_{\text{out3}} = K \left( R \left( I_x - I_y \right) + V_E \right)^2 \tag{9}$$

$$I_{\text{out4}} = K \left( -R \left( I_x - I_y \right) + V_E \right)^2 \tag{10}$$

From above four current equations, output current of multiplier calculated by giving above four current equations into subtractor given by as follows

$$I_{\text{OUT}} = (I_{\text{out1}} + I_{\text{out2}}) - (I_{\text{out3}} + I_{\text{out4}})$$

Therefore,

$$I_{\rm OUT} = 8KR^2 I_x I_y \tag{11}$$

Schematic for the output current  $I_{OUT}$  using four squarer circuits output currents, i.e.,  $I_{out1}$  and  $I_{out2}$  subtracted from  $I_{out3}$  and  $I_{out4}$  using subtractor shown below in Fig. 2. Comparison between the parameters used in proposed work and previous works shown by Table 1.

Table 1 Comparison of new current mode multiplier and previous works

Reference No.	Technology (µm)	Supply voltage (V)	Input range (µA)	Power dissipation (µW)
[4]	0.35	2	±10	232
[5]	2	5	±20	930
[1]	0.35	3.3	±10	340
[2]	0.35	2	±10	9
[3]	0.35	3.3	±10	240
[6]	0.25	3.3, 2.5	±10	168.1
[9]	0.18	±0.7	±10	41.25
[10]	0.18	1.8	±20/10	89.2
[7]	0.18	2	±10	146.48
Proposed	0.18	1.8	±10	83.66

#### 4 Conclusion

In this paper, analog multipliers are shortly surveyed about the basic design of building blocks of the multiplier like squarer circuits and design characteristics of the new squarer circuit depend on square law characteristics and the analysis of the performance parameters of new multiplier circuit. The new four-quadrant analog multiplier circuit can operate with low supply voltage technology and high speed. Advantages of the proposed design are low power, less area. This can be done by taking  $I_x$  and  $I_y$  as 10  $\mu$ A.

#### References

- 1. Naderi A, Khoei A, Hadidi K, Ghasemzadeh H (2009) A new high speed and low power four quadrant CMOS analog multiplier in current mode. Int J Electron Commun 63(9)
- Naderi A, Khoei A, Hadidi K, Ghasemzadeh H (2009) Four-quadrant CMOS analog multiplier based on new current squarer circuit with high-speed. In: IEEE 2009
- 3. Mahmoudi A, Khoei A, Hadidi KH (2012) A novel current mode micropower four quadrant analog multiplier/divider. Int J Electron Commun 66(7)
- 4. Beyraghi N, Khoei A (2015) CMOS design of a low power and high precision four quadrant analog multiplier. Int J Electron Commun
- 5. Tanno K, Ishizuka O, Tang Z (2000) Four-quadrant CMOS current-mode multiplier independent of device parameters. IEEE Trans Circ Syst II 47(5)
- Alikhani A, Ahmadi A (2012) A novel current mode four quadrant CMOS analog multiplier/ divider. Int J Electron Commun
- 7. Renge A, Tijare A, Dakhole P (2016) CMOS current mode analog multiplier. In: International conference on communication and signal processing, April 2016, India
- Hiratkar S, Tijare A, Dakhole P (2016) VLSI design of analog multiplier in weak inversion region. In: International conference on communication and signal processing, April 2016, India
- 9. Maryan MM, Azhari SJ, Hajipour MR (2016) A simple low power high speed CMOS four quadrant current multiplier. In: 24th Iranian conference on electrical engineering
- 10. Baharmast A, Azhari SJ, Mowalavi S (2016) A new current-mode high speed four quadrant CMOS analog multiplier. In: 24th Iranian conference on electrical engineering

# Designing 5T Embedded DRAM Cell for Ultra-Low-Power Low-Voltage Applications Based on Schmitt Trigger

V. Snigdha Chandrika and M. Maria Dominic Savio

**Abstract** In this proposal, we explained about 5T embedded DRAM cell which is designed based on Schmitt trigger concept. The proposed design is mainly useful for low-power, small-size applications with greatly reduced cost prize. Also, Schmitt trigger-based bit cells incorporate a built-in feedback mechanism which will be greatly useful for further nanoscaled devices. It was simulated using 45-nm CMOS process technology, and the obtained results prove that the design achieves increased read and write static noise margin (SNM) when compared with conventional 6T and 10T bit cells when powered with 0.9 V. The design also possesses lowest leakage power dissipation comparatively.

**Keywords** Data retention time (DRT)  $\cdot$  Access speed  $\cdot$  Static noise margin (SNM) Power dissipation (PD)  $\cdot$  Refresh cycles  $\cdot$  SRAM  $\cdot$  DRAM

## 1 Introduction

As technology keeps improving the necessity of miniature devices yet with high speed and performance are increasing. But the more a transistor gets scaled, the more the power gets leaked which in turn effects the circuit performance. It is well known that 90% of the die area in system on chip (SOC) is occupied by embedded memories, say SRAM cells. All time chosen option for the purpose is 6T bit cell due to its high-speed access. However, it requires 6 transistors to store a single bit data where a DRAM cell will do the same with a single transistor and capacitor. Also, in 10T bit cell, write ability gets degraded with the series connected with write access transistors. Along with the crosscoupled inverter pair for data storage, an extra transistor is needed for decoupling. Apart from DRAM's only disadvantage, i.e. requiring continuous power pulses, it has a very attracting merits like less power consumption, occupies less space and is cheap in cost. In standby mode,

V. Snigdha Chandrika (🖂) · M. Maria Dominic Savio

Department of ECE, SRM University, Kattankulatur, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: snigdhachandrika93@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_11



Fig. 1 Schmitt trigger-based 5T DRAM cell

DRAM's stored data get leaked unless it is provided with continuous refresh cycles at a particular time periods. Scaling the power supply voltages adversely effects the overall power dissipation, and also, the parameters sensitivity factor gets increased. This limits the circuit operation, especially the circuits comprising minimum-sized transistors. All these together may lead to memory operation failures (Fig. 1).

The demand for battery-operated devices like cell phones, implants used in medical field and wireless sensor networks in today's generation shows great interest towards DRAM cell research area. So in this paper, a Schmitt trigger-based 5T DRAM cell is proposed which gives us minimum power, minimum delay and area when compared with other conventional bit cells 6T, 8T, 10T.

#### 2 Proposed ST\_5T Gain Cell

#### 2.1 Schmitt Trigger-Based Cell Design

For subthreshold bit cells, cells operating at voltage lower than the power supply have to face a difficulty in read and write stability. So to improve the cell stability, a Schmitt trigger concept has been introduced into memory cells [1]. A Schmitt trigger-based SRAM cells resulted in improved storage noise margin and performance when has compared with other conventional bit cells. However, it suffers from read and write operation failures. An inverter pair based on Schmitt trigger and its characteristics is shown in Fig. 2. Density architecture of SRAM cells limits their application in high-capacity, low-cost structures [2]. Built-in feedback



Fig. 2 a Schmitt trigger-based inverter, b output of Schmitt trigger

mechanism of Schmitt trigger-based cells is used only in the pull-down path, i.e. only during 0–1 transition. For 1–0 transition, the feedback path gets disabled which helps in effective write operation. Here, if MNF is ON and the node voltage at  $V_{\rm NX}$  is  $V_{\rm DD} - V_{\rm TH}$ , then  $V_{\rm out}$  is driven high for which the minimum voltage for switching operation will be greater than  $V_{\rm THN}$  at the input. As the inverter characteristics are improved, its also provides higher SNM. To maintain the clarity in future discussion, Schmitt trigger-based 5T DRAM cell is termed as ST-5T bit cells and the rest are termed as con-6T, con-8T, con-10T, con-5T.

#### 2.2 Proposed ST-5T DRAM Cell

Schematic of Schmitt trigger-based 5T DRAM cell and its timing diagram is shown in Fig. 3.

Proposed ST-5T DRAM cell consists of Schmitt trigger inverter, read access transistor, a storage capacitor and control signals read bit line (RBL), read word line (RWL), two write bit lines (WBLs), two write word lines (WWLs). The inverter is controlled by storage node (SN). The proposed ST 5T DRAM cell operates with ultra-low voltage and consumes comparatively negligible power (Fig. 4).

Considering the storage capacitor is fully charged, WWL is driven high, while WBL is grounded. So the capacitor gets discharged through the short-circuit path and 0 is written at storage node (SN) [3]. During read operation, the precharged RBL is driven high and RWL is made 0. Now, since the storage node voltage is 0, no charge will pass from RBL to RWL and so 0 is read. At read and standby modes, WBL is maintained at  $V_{dd}/2$  so that leakage current gets avoided which improves the data retention time (DRT) [4].



Fig. 3 Schematic of ST-5T DRAM cell



Fig. 4 Simulation of ST-5T DRAM

## **3** Simulation Results

Cadence virtuoso tool was used to take the simulation results, and power and low-voltage operation were studied under 45-nm CMOS process technology [5]. Having a look at the simulation results, it is clear that the proposed design consumes low power of all the other conventional bit cells (Fig. 5).

### 3.1 6T SRAM Cell

See Figs. 6 and 7.

## 3.2 8T SRAM Cell

See Figs. 8 and 9.



Fig. 5 Power output of ST-5T bit cell



Fig. 6 Schemetic of 6T SRAM cell



Fig. 7 Power output of 6T SRAM cell

•

•

•

•



.



.

.

•

•



Fig. 9 Power output of 8T SRAM cell

## 3.3 10T SRAM Cell

See Figs. 10, 11 and Tables 1, 2.



Fig. 10 Schematic of 10T SRAM cell



Fig. 11 Power output of 10T SRAM cell

Parameters	ST_5T
Process technology	45 nm
Power supply voltage	0.9 V
Pmos width	900n
Nmos width	450n
Power during reading	1.697n
Power during write	2.435u

 Table 1
 Specification table

S. No.	5T	6T	8T	10T	ST_5T
Read	Single ended	Differential	Single ended	Single ended	Differential
Write	Single ended	Differential	Differential	Differential	Differential
WL	1	1	2	2	2
BL	1	1	2	2	2
Pmos	2	2	2	4	1
Nmos	3	4	6	6	4
Max power (uW)	312.6	509.24	383.12	276.42	139.98
Delay (n)	5.99n	8.84n	507.8p	1.068n	216.0p

 Table 2
 Comparison of bit cells

### 4 Conclusion

A Schmitt trigger-based 5T DRAM cell focusing on ultra-low-power application with high device performance is proposed. It operates under very low voltage which is a prior feature in today's technology. The proposed cell exhibits less power and less area than the existing bit cells. The ability of operating under a single-supply voltage so as to eliminate the need of refresh cycles to improve the data retention time (DRT) further needs to be considered as future work.

## References

- Kulkarni JP, Kim K, Roy K (2007) A 160 mV robust schmitt trigger based subtreshold SRAM. IEEE J. Solid-State Circ 42(10):2303–2313. doi:10.1109/JSSC.2007.897148
- Carlson I, Andersson S, Natarajan S, Alvandpour A (2004) A high density, low leakage, 5T SRAM for embedded caches. In: Proceedings of 30th European solid state circuits conference, pp 215–218, Sept 2004

- 3. Wang A, Calhoun BH, Chandrakasan AP (2006) Sub-threshold design for ultra low-power systems. Springer, New York
- Chen J, Clark L, Chen T (2006) An ultra-low-power memory with a subthreshold power supply voltage. IEEE J Solid-State Circ 41:2344–2353
- Zhao W et al (2006) New generation of predictive technology model for sub-45 nm design exploration. In: Proceedings of international symposium on quality electronics design, pp 585–590

## Design and Implementation of Multi-bit Self-checking Carry Select Adder

Shivkumar Kavitkar and A. Anita Angeline

**Abstract** This paper focuses on the design of self-checking carry select adder (CSTA) using FinFET devices. The CSTA adder comprises of Boolean to Excess-1 converter and D-latch. While going for multi-bit addition, it is more prone to various types of faults. Hence, the design of a self-checking CSTA is more prone to faults. This paper focuses on the design of 4-bit CSTA using FinFET and a sum bit checker design using FinFETs. The simulations are carried out using Cadence<sup>®</sup> Virtuoso platform with 32-nm FinFET technology library. The results demonstrate a device overhead of 12 and slight increase in delay and power consumption. However, the purpose of the carry checker design has a great impact on preventing the propagation of faults and ultimately ends in fault-free circuit.

Keywords Carry select adder · FinFET · Self-checking adder

### 1 Introduction

The adder unit plays a vital role in any digital system design. Even though many adders were contributed by the researchers, the choice of the adder for an application is based on the power consumption or speed of operation. The CSTA has a major advantage of high speed in comparison with the ripple carry adder (RCA). However, the complexity of the CSTA structure makes it necessary to have fault identification circuits. Furthermore, the incorporation of the sum checking circuit will cause an increase in the number of devices and power consumption [1].

VIT University, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: anitaangeline.a@vit.ac.in

S. Kavitkar e-mail: shivkumar.gangadhar2015@vit.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

S. Kavitkar · A. Anita Angeline (🖂)

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_12

The gradual decrease in size of transistor over time, in accordance with Moore's Law [2], had led to a world of faster, smarter, and efficient electronic equipments. The MOSFETs have gradually scaled down from several micrometer technologies to 22-nm technology. As the technology scales down, the subthreshold leakage increases leading to more amount of static power consumption. Hence, Intel focused on the radical redesign of the transistor. This eventually led to the invention of FinFET in the year 2012. This dual-gate 3-D device, the FinFET offers a reduction in the subthreshold leakage by suppressing the short-channel effects [2]. Thus, the FinFETs offer a better replacement of the MOSFETs in domino logic circuits.

Thus, it is imperative that the usage of appropriate type of device under lower technology will lead to decrease the drawbacks which are associated with the earlier design. In this paper, the design of the adder circuit and the sum checker design are performed using FinFETs.

This paper details the design and implementation of 4-bit carry select adder with self-checking mechanism using FinFET for the carry bit. This makes the design to be more reliable and faster with minimal power dissipation. Section 2 elaborates the usage of FinFETs and the design of CSTA, and Sects. 3 and 4 elaborate the design of CSTA with sum checker for carry. Section 5 analyzes the circuit design, and Sect. 6 concludes.

This paper details the design and implementation of 4-bit carry select adder with self-checking mechanism using FinFET and proposes the self-checking mechanism for the carry bit. This makes the design to be more reliable and faster with minimal power dissipation. Section 2 elaborates the design of CSTA, followed by Sect. 3 depicting the dual-pair dual-rail checker structure. Section 4 elaborates the design of CSTA with dual-pair dual-rail checker for carry and sum. Section 5 discusses the simulation and analyzes of the circuit counterparts, and Sect. 6 concludes.

#### 2 The FinFETs

The dual-gate 3-D FinFET device suppresses the short-channel effects in comparison with the MOSFET device. The FinFET devices are used in the following two modes [3].

- Shorted gate: In this mode, a 3-terminal device is formed which replaces the CMOS devices without any changes. Both the gates of the FinFET are tied together. The power consumption is reduced in this case.
- Independent gate: In this mode, a 4-terminal device is formed which can replace two MOSFETs with a parallel connection. Both gates are separately controlled in this case offering more design options.

#### **3** The Carry Select Adder (CSTA)

The carry select adder (CSTA) adder compute (k + 1) bits sum of two k-bit numbers and the carry bit. The structure comprises of ripple carry adders and multiplexers. The CSTA is the fastest adder circuit owing to its circuit architecture [2].

The CSTA is a two-level structure adder. It performs addition at two different levels considering carry as '0' and '1' simultaneously. The sum bits ( $S_0$  and  $S_1$ ) are selected using a multiplexer depending on the  $C_{in}$  bit as shown in Fig. 1 [4–7].

The sum bits of two successive stages are used in identifying the fault in the sum bit. The outputs of the first-stage sum  $S_{00}$  and  $S_{01}$  are always complimentary. In order to feed the complimentary signal in the next stage, it is fed through a XNOR gate and then fed to the checker unit as shown in Fig. 2. The functionality of the checker unit is given as in Eq. 1.

$$CHECK\_SUM = (Y_0 \oplus Y_1) \odot (X_0 \oplus X_1)$$
(1)

The internal architecture of the sum checker using FinFETs is shown in Fig. 2 and the transistor level schematic is represented in Fig. 3.

In the CSTA design, the 2  $\times$  1 multiplexer plays a major role in choosing the sum depending on the carry  $C_{in}$  signal. The design of a 2  $\times$  1 multiplexer is shown in Fig. 4.



Fig. 1 Carry select adder (CSTA)



Fig. 2 Self-checking 2-bit CSTA with dual-pair dual-rail checker



Fig. 3 Dual-pair dual-rail sum checker using FinFETs





## 4 Multi-bit Self-checking CSTA

In the case of multi-bit self-checking CSTA with sum checker unit as shown in Fig. 5, for all the sum bits, the checking is performed. The sum bits along with the complemented form from the other level line and the consecutive stage sum bits in the complimented form are utilized. Finally, the  $C_{\text{out}}$  bit is obtained from the multiplexer at the end  $M_n$ .

The dual-pair dual-rail checker is basically the sum checker circuit which yields  $Z_1$  and  $Z_2$  outputs. The  $Z_1$  and  $Z_2$  being complimentary indicate the presence of faults, and if not, it ensures fault-free condition.

#### 5 Simulation Results and Analysis

Verilog-A source code of 32-nm technology FinFET provided by UC Berkeley BSIM Group is utilized for design and simulation.

A 4-bit CSTA with two rails, one for the carry in = '0' and other for carry in = '1', with sum checker is designed. The sum outputs are taken from the multiplexers and the final  $C_{\text{out}}$  from the  $M_n$  multiplexer.

The simulation results as shown in Fig. 6 demonstrate the sum and carry outputs. Furthermore, the  $Z_0$  and  $Z_1$  indicate the fault condition of the adder circuit. For the sake of analysis, stuck-at-1 fault is introduced at the input of XNOR and tested. The results reveal a complementary output at  $Z_0$  and  $Z_1$  if fault exists and vice versa.



Fig. 5 Self-checking n-bit CSTA

In a 4-bit adder, for an input sequence of A (0110) and B (1100), the sum is obtained as S (1001) with a carry of  $C_{out} = 0$  as shown in Fig. 6.

The design of 4-bit CSTA with sum checker demonstrates device overhead of 14 transistors and increased delay as in Table 1.

## 6 Conclusion

The paper presented the design of CSTA with sum checker circuits. It demonstrates that the sum checker and carry checker circuits are very efficient in fault identification process with an additional power consumption of 38  $\mu$ w. This makes it a mandatory and inherent part of the adder circuit in avoiding faults at the output. The use of FinFETs has facilitated the additional advantage of lowering the power consumption.

Transient	A CONTRACTOR OF CONTRACTOR OFO							- 1-
lame	Vis V1						VI	- 11 -
/a0	@ 0.0V	N000					-@000	
<b>m</b> /b0	1.0V	\$15 \$10						
/a1	1.0V	ε ε 15 ε 10 ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε ε						
<b>m</b> /b1	<ul> <li>1.0V</li> </ul>	5 1.5 2.10						
<b>a</b> 2	1.0V	ε 1.5 Σ 1.0						
<b>5</b> d\	֎ 0.0∨	5 10 200			1 1000			
<mark>=</mark> /a3	@ 0.0V	500 J					97.1ns 123.7zV	
<b>a</b> /b3	0.0V	10 10 200						*
/50	899.9999991	\$00,000001						
<b>1</b> /51	370.3116428	> 100.0000175 3 370.3122		_				
<b>1</b> /52	370.3114984	> 370.3112 3 370.3124 3 \$ 370.3124 3 \$ 370.3110 3						
/\$3	<ul> <li>.000001813</li> </ul>	> 370.3112 3 900.000002 900.0					(8 000 00000 18 11mV)	
luoo/	✤ 375.044pV	> 000 000000 II 177.5 177.5						
		* 362.5 3 <u> </u>	96.4	96.6		96.8	97.0	97.2

Fig. 6 Simulation result of 4-bit CSTA

Table 1 Power consumption and overall delay of different circuits

Circuit	Power (µw)	# Transistors	Delay (ns)
4-bit CSTA	24.4	222	16.04
4-bit CSTA with sum checker	62.07	236	22.4

### References

- 1. Vasudevan DP, Lala PK, Pakerson JP (2014) Self-checking carry-select adder design based on two-rail encoding. IEEE Trans Circ Syst (i: regular papers) 61(7)
- 2. "1965 Moore's law predicts the future of integrated circuits". Computer History Museum 2007
- Wang MC (2009) Low power, area efficient FinFET circuit design. In: Proceedings of the world congress on engineering and computer science 2009, vol I, WCECS 2009, 20–22 Oct 2009, San Francisco, USA
- 4. Akbar MA, Lee J-A (2013) Self-checking carry select adder with fault Localization. In: 16th Euromicro conference on digital system design
- Ramkumar B, Kittur HM (2012) Low-power and area-efficient carry select adder. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 20(2)
- Belgacem H, Chiraz K, Rached T (2011) Pass transistor based self-checking full adder. Int J Comput Theor Eng 3(5)
- Vasudevan DP, Lala PK (2005) A technique for modular design of self-checking carry-select adder. In: IEEE 20th international symposium on defect and fault tolerance in VLSI systems, Department of Computer Science and Computer Engineering

# A Novel Adiabatic Logic for Low Power VLSI Circuit Design and Power Optimization Using FinFET

#### B. P. Bhuvana and V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran

Abstract In this article, a novel low power adiabatic circuit, namely the modified complementary pass transistor logic (MCPAL) powered by a four phase power clock supply, is proposed. The important features of the proposed logic are its low leakage power, glitch free output, and lower switching noise compared to the counterpart circuits found in the literature. Efficiency of the proposed adiabatic logic is validated by comparing with the basic inverter circuits designed using 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, PFAL, CPAL, and DCPAL type of adiabatic logic circuits. Secondly, the utilization of self-aligned double gate FinFETs in the design of MCPAL is also studied, with the use of an inverter and 512 stages of cascaded inverters implemented using 32 nm FinFET and 32 nm lower technology MOSFET by employing their corresponding BSIM model files. The circuits are designed and simulated in Cadence Virtuoso<sup>®</sup> tool environment through an operating frequency range from KHz to GHz.

**Keywords** Energy recovery circuits • Adiabatic circuits using FinFETs Low power VLSI circuit design

#### 1 Introduction

With unrelenting advancements in the electronics domain, the demand for compact devices which can operate using comparatively lower voltage values with reduced power dissipation increase. However, the high operating frequency requirements, the complex processing involved, and the continuous scaling of devices lead to increased leakage current, which in turn lead to increased power consumption.

B. P. Bhuvana · V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering, VIT University, Chennai Campus,

Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India

e-mail: vskanchana@gmail.com

B. P. Bhuvana e-mail: bhuvana13490@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_13

Many researchers focus on the optimization of power by realizing enhanced control over the gate structure with the required channel current of the MOS device, even while maintaining control over the leakage current.

Conventional CMOS circuits dissipate power in the pull-up and pull-down MOS devices during the charging and discharging operations related to the nodal capacitance. This leads toward increased power dissipation in CMOS circuits while operating at high frequencies. These disadvantages point toward a new contemporary logic called as "Adiabatic Logic" or "Energy Recovery Logic." This is accomplished by the recovery of a major portion of the energy that is expended in the nodal capacitances, and the energy so recovered is reused during the successive computations. Adiabatic logic circuit and (2) Fully adiabatic logic circuit. Some of the prevailing quasi-adiabatic logic circuits found in literatures are 2N2P [1], 2N-2N2P, Positive feedback adiabatic logic (PFAL) [2], Differential cascode pre-resolve adiabatic logic (DCPAL) [3], Pre-resolve and sense adiabatic logic (PSAL) [4], and Complementary pass-transistor logic (CPAL) [5].

Scaling of technology raises the leakage power dissipation. Some of the major causes of leakage power are mainly due to the sub-threshold leakage current that arises due to low threshold voltage and that due to the gate leakage current which occurs due to the thin gate-oxide material. To overcome the effect of such leakage current effects, several new devices have been suggested as an alternative to conventional MOSFFETs. Some of them are as follows: ultra-thin body devices, fully depleted silicon insulator (FDSOI), and fin-based field effect transistor (FinFET) [6].

The paper is organized as follows: Sect. 2 summarizes the operation of FinFET. Section 3 presents FinFET-based adiabatic logic circuit design. Section 4 depicts the proposed MCPAL adiabatic logic circuit. Section 5 presents the results and discussion. Section 6 concludes.

#### 2 FinFETs

The structure of FinFET shown in Fig. 1 is derived from the folded channel MOSFET. It consists of a Fin designed using a silicon material, which acts as the body of the device. The source and drain terminals are arranged opposite to the fin in such way that it realizes efficient control over the channel, and it in reality effectively minimizes the short channel effects and leakage current, majorly felt in MOSFETs.

Various operating modes of the FinFET are as follows:

- (1) Shorted Gate (SG) mode, where both the front and back gates are tied together and this mode exhibits high switching speed and better resistance to short channel effects.
- (2) Reverse Bias (RB) mode, where one of the gates is kept reverse biased. Usually, the back gate is preferred as it has less  $V_{\text{th}}$  which can be varied. This approach is, however, slow and it delivers increased area overhead.

#### Fig. 1 Structure of FinFET



(3) Independent Gate (IG) mode, where both the gates operate individually. It consumes a lesser amount of area when compared with the other modes of operation.

#### **3** Adiabatic Logic Circuits

Adiabatic logic circuits are capable of recovering a significant quantity of energy spent at the capacitive output nodes. Adiabatic logic circuits utilize the power clock (PC) sources as the energy source. Energy is supplied to the adiabatic logic circuits during the evaluation phase by the power clock signal and energy stored in the nodal capacitances is recovered back during the recovery phase. PC signals are so-called because they power up the adiabatic logic circuits and also these signals maintain the timing of adiabatic circuit stages [7]. The shape of PC enables operation of adiabatic circuits in four different phases, namely (1) Evaluation phase, where PC rises from 0 V to peak voltage, (2) Hold phase, when PC is constant for enabling next stage pipelining evaluates its input, (3) Recovery phase, when PC drops down from peak voltage to 0 V thus allowing charge recovery from output nodes back to PC, and (4) Wait phase, where PC is in 0 V level which aids in synchronization process across the stages.

Adiabatic logic circuits such as the 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, and PFAL operate with only one power clock signal whereas DCPAL and PSAL utilize two power clock signals with pre-resolving phase as its first phase followed by evaluation, hold and recovery phases. Each PC signal varies by 90°. This signal lags behind IN by 90°. A phase shift of 90° exists between input and output. This aids in cascading the pipelined stages. A 4-stage adiabatic inverter chain is shown in Fig. 2. Input, output, and PC waveforms are presented in Fig. 3. The 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, PFAL, DCPAL, and CPAL type of adiabatic circuits are shown in Fig. 4a–e, respectively.



Fig. 2 Structure of a 4-stage cascaded adiabatic pipeline



Fig. 3 Input-output, power clock transients

2N2P contains a latch formed by the cross-coupled pFinFET and nFinFET, whereas 2N-2N2P and PFAL consist of two latches formed by pFinFET and nFinFET. 2N2P suffers from the floating output node problem, when OUT node cannot find a recovery path to PC. This is eliminated in 2N-2N2P, due to the additional nFinFET present in pull-down network.

DCPAL consists of a pre-resolving phase, where it pre-resolves the input which is made to reflect on the corresponding output nodes. Also, it has a footer nFin device powered by PC3 [8]. PC3 leads PC1 by 180°. A similar conception has been used in PSAL. PSAL is very much similar to DCPAL, however, with the 2P latch replaced by 2N2P latch. The operational enhancement of PSAL is its capability to of operate at very low frequency. Leakage current in PSAL is very much reduced due to the presence of the stacking footer transistor. PFAL logic circuit has its



Fig. 4 Basic adiabatic logic circuit

functional block in the pull-up network. CPAL utilizes CPL (complementary pass-transistor logic) as its functional unit and consumes a smaller amount of power. To discuss its operation in brief, consider when PC ramps up in evaluation phase, IN is high. Then, node X is charged to higher level than  $V_{DD}$ - $V_{th}$ , and OUT node is charged to  $V_{dd}$  and/OUT is pulled down to ground, and node Y is pulled down to ground. During recovery phase, PC ramps down and hence the charge in OUT node is recovered through MN3.

## 4 Proposed MCPAL Adiabatic Logic Circuit

This section presents the proposed MCPAL circuit, which employs complementary pass-transistor logic, which is efficient in reducing the leakage current from power supply to ground. If the common unit in the adiabatic logic circuit is designed well enough to reduce power, then the entire circuit operates in a state, where power is minimum when compared with its counterparts. The MCPAL is designed using 32 nm device operating in shorted gate mode. Major advantage of this method is the use of forced stack transistors to reduce the leakage current. MCPAL consists of a functional block formed by MN5, MN6, MN7, and MN8 shown in dotted blocks and load drive circuit formed by MN1-MN4 and MP1-MP2.

The Modified CPAL inverter of Fig. 5a with PC, input and output represented in Fig. 5b, operates as follows:

(i) Evaluation Phase: When the power clock rises from zero to peak voltage, depending upon IN and/IN either *X* or *Y* remains at HIGH voltage. Consider node *X* is stable at high voltage, which turns on MN1. MN3 and MN4 are



Fig. 5 a Proposed MCPAL inverter circuit, b proposed MCPAL input-output transients

biased by a high voltage and hence the OUT node is pulled down to ground. This low voltage switches ON MP2 and/OUT is pulled up to PC. Latch formations due to the cross-coupled pFin devices stabilize the outputs from the complementary pass-transistor logic. MN3 and MN4 act as stack transistors and their on/off state is similar to MN1 and MN2.

- (ii) Hold phase: During this phase, PC is high which maintains the output state for evaluation by the next adiabatic stage and IN drops to 0 V. This in turn turns off MN1. Leakage current is reduced to a greater extent by the stack transistors MN3 and MN4.
- (iii) Recovery phase: In this phase, when PC drops to zero, node X remains at zero and charge stored at the output nodal capacitances is recovered by PC through the pull-up network. Major benefit of the stacked transistor is that they recover the maximum possible charge from output nodes instead of expending it to the ground.

#### 5 Results and Discussion

This section presents the results, and analyses are made for validating the efficiency of the proposed MCPAL. Figure 6 depicts the input–output transients along with energy recovery waveform of MCPAL-based inverter.

Figure 7 presents energy comparison of 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, PFAL, DCPAL, and CPAL inverters at 100 MHz, incurring energy of 25.55 aJ, 26.90 aJ, 37.88 aJ, 43.10 aJ, 128.0 fJ, respectively. It can be observed that MCPAL incurs 24.28 aJ, which is very less when compared with all its counterparts. Table 1 depicts the power and energy dissipation comparison among the logic families considered. The energy spent by the 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, PFAL, DCPAL, and CPAL are 657.9 aJ, 461.3 aJ, 500.8 aJ, 773.1 aJ and 718.2 aJ, respectively, at 500 MHz, with MCPAL incurring only 243.5 aJ. Figure 8a, b shows performance comparison of MCPAL inverter designed using CMOS and FinFET operating at 1 V and 500 MHz frequency.

Table 2 shows comparative energy levels of the adiabatic logic families across the frequency range. This is graphically represented in Fig. 9. It is apparent that MCPAL consumes very less energy when compared with other adiabatic logic families. Table 3 depicts the energy dissipation incurred by adiabatic logic families with 512 cascaded inverter stages operating at 500 MHz and 1 V. From the results, it is clear that MCPAL utilizes 2.44fJ which is too less when compared against other adiabatic logic families.



Fig. 6 Input-output transients of proposed MCPAL



Fig. 7 Energy comparison of buffers at 100 MHz frequency

Table 1         Power and energy           dissinction         operation	Adiabatic logic family	Power (nW)	Energy (aJ)	
adiabatic logic families	2N2P	13.09	657.9	
	2N-2N2P	8.846	461.3	
	PFAL	9.630	500.8	
	DCPAL	15.70	773.1	
	CPAL	14.73	718.2	
	MCPAL	4.729	243.5	



Fig. 8 a Power comparison of MCPAL inverters using FinFET and CMOS, b energy comparison of MCPAL inverters using FinFET and CMOS

Table 2 Energy dissipation of various adiabatic logic families across a range of frequency

Frequency	Energy dissipation (aJ)					
	2N2P	2N-2N2P	PFAL	DCPAL	CPAL	MCPAL
100 kHz	55.06	48.12	54.65	78.07	69.37	22.10
100 MHz	118.2	99.01	105.3	117.9	109.7	48.15
500 MHz	657.9	461.3	500.8	773.1	718.2	243.5
1 GHz	1302.4	927.4	1007.7	1002.3	1006.7	452.9

Fig. 9 Frequency versus energy for FinFET-based adiabatic logic inverter circuits



Table 3       Energy dissipation         of 512 cascaded inverters       designed using various         adiabatic logic families       designed using various	Adiabatic logic family	Energy (J)
	2N2P	1.12E-14
	2N-2N2P	3.77E-14
	PFAL	1.38E-13
	DCPAL	3.24E-14
	CPAL	7.32E-13
	MCPAL	2.44E-15

#### 6 Conclusion

In this paper, the FinFET-based MCPAL adiabatic logic circuit is presented. The logic is capable of operating at a wide range of frequency from KHz to MHz. Validation of the proposed logic is carried out by comparing an inverter designed using MCPAL with 2 N2P, 2 N-2N2P, PFAL, DCPAL, and CPAL inverter circuits designed using both MOSFET and FinFET. The FinFET-based MCPAL circuit dissipates 62, 47, 51, 68, and 66% lower than 2N2P, 2N-2N2P, PFAL, DCPAL, and CPAL, respectively. Furthermore, the MCPAL realizes lower power dissipation and incurs lower energy due to lower leakage current and improved charge recovery capability.

#### References

- Alioto M, Palumbo G (2001) Power estimation in adiabatic circuits: a simple and accurate model. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr Syst 9:608–615
- Vetuli A, Parcoli SD, Reyneri LM (1996) Positive feedback in adiabatic logic circuits. Electron Lett 32:1867–1871
- Kanchana Bhaaskaran VS, Raina JP (2008) Differential cascode adiabatic logic structure for low power. J Low Power Electron 2:178–191
- Kanchana Bhaaskaran KS, Raina JP (2012) Pre-resolve and sense adiabatic logic for 100 KHz to 500 MHz frequency classes. J Circ Syst Comput 21(5)
- Liao K, Cui XX, Liao N et al (2014) Low power adiabatic logic based on FinFETs. Sci China Inf Sci 57:1–13
- Juan PD, Navid P, Sriramkumar V, Sachid A, Hu C (2013) Unified FinFET compact model: modelling trapezoidal triple-gate FinFETs. In: International conference on simulation of semiconductor processes and devices. Glasgow, UK, pp 135–138
- Masoud R, Kartik M (2011) Novel dual-Vth independent-gate FinFETs for low power logic circuit. IEEE Trans Comput Aided Design Integr Circ Syst 30
- Bhuvana BP, Manohar BR, Kanchana Bhaaskaran VS (2016) Adiabatic logic circuits using FinFETs and CMOS—a review. Int J Eng Technol 8:1256–1270

## Test Signal Generation for Detecting Faults on Mil-Std 1553 Bus

Sowmya Madhavan and S. Sandya

**Abstract** Military standard 1553 is a standard data bus which is widely used in various Avionics and Aerospace systems. Mil-std 1553 bus is used to communicate between different remote terminals and bus controllers which can be placed in different sub-systems of an aerial vehicle [1]. Faults like OPENS or SHORTS can occur on the cable because of various reasons, and detecting such faults is very critical in real-time systems. There are several methods like *Time Domain, Arequency Domain, Multiple Carrier, Noise Domain, Sequence Time Domain, and Spread Spectrum Time Domain Reflectometries* to detect the faults, and spread spectrum time domain reflectometry (SSTDR) is found as the best method for real-time fault detection for a maximum distance of 23 m with a precision of a few centimeters. Hence, by inserting multiple SSTDR chip sets, complete length of the cable can be tested for its faults. In this paper, the authors present a test signal generation model to detect the faults when the system is on the fly.

**Keywords** Mil-STD · Spread spectrum · Reflectometry · Faults Binary phase shift signal · Spread spectrum time domain reflectometry ASIC

#### 1 Introduction

Mil-std is a military standard data bus, particularly used to provide highly reliable and secure data transfer between different terminals of an avionics vehicle. The architecture consists of two differential signal lines connected to different remote

S. Madhavan (🖂) · S. Sandya

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Nitte Meenakshi Institute of Technology, Bangalore, India e-mail: sowmyanmit@gmail.com

S. Sandya e-mail: sandya9prasad@gmail.com

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_14

terminals and a single bus controller. The maximum number of remote terminals connected to the bus can be 31. The major function of any remote terminal is to perform the data transfer inside the sub-system.

Mil-std 1553 data bus is actually a twisted shielded pair cable, having 30.0 pF/ feet wire to wire capacitance, characteristic impedance of 70–85  $\Omega$  at 1 MHz, cable attenuation of 1.5 dB/100 feet, four twists per feet minimum, and terminated by a termination resistor or load impedance, which will be same as the characteristic impedance. The physical voltage levels are 6–9 V peak to peak.

In normal conditions, the characteristic impedance  $Z_0$  of the cable will be equal to the load impedance  $Z_L$ . In this case, the incident signal will reach the end of the cable without any reflections. But, if there are some faults like 'Opens' or 'Shorts,' there will be an impedance mismatch and the incident signal will travel in the opposite direction as a reflected wave. Electrical shorts result in high rate of current and generation of heat, which can cause sparks or a fire in the system where the cable is used. Electrical open will result in high resistance, may be infinity. Since the Mil-std 1553 buses are connected to different sub-systems, any fault on the bus can lead to non-transmission of the signal and failure of the entire system also. One of the best examples for this is the failure of the launch of STS-93 space shuttle, in which, a short was detected in the controller of the engine. The reason for this electrical short was the damage of the insulation, after getting rubbed against a screw head. This kind of a problem has become an increasing problem in aging aircrafts.

Opens or Shorts, which are the major faults in cables, occur because of two main reasons: dry arcs and wet arcs. Dry arcs occur because of vibration and may cause cracks in the cable, which causes opens in the cable. Wet arcs mainly occur because of moisture build-up, and this moisture may penetrate the cable and form a conductive path to other cables, which causes short in the cable. All these faults are intermittent in nature, that is, they do not occur always. In case of aircraft systems, these faults may occur when the aircraft is in flight. So it becomes very important to monitor and detect these faults well before they damage the system.

Mil-std 1553 supports a data rate of 1 MHz. The data could be any information for monitoring the aircraft environment, alert signals, or any other data which are sent from one Electronic Control Unit (ECU) to other.

#### 2 Reflectometry Methods

Reflectometry methods are the standard methods for locating faults. The principle behind reflectometry methods is that an incident signal is sent on the cable which needs to be tested and the cable is observed for any reflections. If there are no impedance discontinuities on the cable, there will be no reflection and it is a 'no fault' condition. In this case, the cable is said to be normal. But, if there are 'opens' or 'shorts' in the cable, the characteristic impedance of the cable changes which causes the incident signal to reflect at impedance discontinuities. In this case, the incident signal will not reach the end of the cable. In order to locate the fault on the cable, the time delay  $T_{\rm d}$ , which is the time elapsed between the onset of the incident signal on the cable and the time at which the reflected signal is received, is measured.

There are different types of reflectometry methods, namely Time Domain, Frequency Domain, Multiple Carrier, Noise Domain, Sequence Time Domain, and Spread Spectrum Time Domain Reflectometries to detect the faults [1].

Time Domain Reflectometry can be performed by transmitting a voltage step signal on the cable and measuring the reflection. FDR sends a set of stepped frequency sine waves across the cable length which can reach the cable end. Any high noise already on the cable can be used to test the cable passively by NDR. MCR uses multi-frequency test signals [2–5].

The disadvantages of TDR, FDR, and NDR are they are effective only for short distances; directional couplers are needed for separating the incident wave from the reflected wave and implementation requires a large amount of memory [6, 7]. STDR sends a chain of pulses as an incident test signal. But the main disadvantage of STDR is that it cannot be used for cables carrying digital data [8]. SSTDR sends a modulated signal by multiplying the sine wave with a PN sequence. Out of all the reflectometry methods, through literature survey, we have found that, SSTDR is the best method because it is particularly effective at testing wires carrying digital data, and it gives higher accuracy in fault detection up to a few inches [9–11]. In SSTDR, the test signal is of higher frequency (30 MHz) than the frequency of the actual data (1 MHz), and this keeps the low-frequency region clean. Also, the bit error rate (BER) is reduced in SSTDR. The BER is about  $10^{-12}$ . Lower the bit error rate, higher will be the chances of the actual data not getting corrupted and also not interfering with the test signal.

The SSTDR implementation block diagram is as shown in Fig. 1 [12–15].



Fig. 1 System-level block diagram

The sine-wave oscillator produces a sine wave of a particular frequency. The shaper block smoothens any irregularities in the sine wave. The PN sequence generator generates a pseudo-random sequence with a known duty cycle. The mixer modulates the signal from the shaper according to the bit transitions in the PN sequence. The output of the mixer is a binary phase shift keyed (BPSK) signal [16–19]. This BPSK signal serves as the test signal which will propagate on the Mil-std 1553 bus. The same test signal is delayed by a known time delay. Any reflected signal from the cable and the signal which is time delayed are fed to the correlator unit, which will give the peak values w.r.t. the correlation amplitude [20, 21]. These values will be sent to a processing unit which will exactly calculate the location of the fault by doing mathematical correlation.

#### **3** Simulation and Results

Simulations in MATLAB were carried out to model a general cable. The length of insertion of fault was given as 10 meters. It was simulated for two cases: OPEN and SHORT.

In order to know the location of the fault, we have to observe the *X*-axis value of the highest peak after the origin. For locating an open, there will be significant positive peaks as marked in Fig. 2, and for locating a short, there will be significant negative peaks as marked in Fig. 3.

Simulations were carried out for the sine-wave oscillator, shaper, PN sequence generator, and mixer blocks for Mil-std specifications in Cadence and Xilinx. All the simulation results are shown below.



Fig. 2 MATLAB simulation for a OPEN at 10 m



Fig. 3 MATLAB simulation for a SHORT at 10 m

Figure 4 shows the output of the sine-wave oscillator. The frequency of the oscillations is 30 MHz. Thirty MHz is chosen since the data rate on Mil-std 1553 bus is 1 MHz, and there will be no interference between the actual data and the test signal.

Figure 5 shows the output of shaper block.

Figure 6 shows the output of PN sequence generator. The initial seed value is taken as decimal 1234.

Figure 7 shows the output of mixer. The inputs to the mixer are the sine wave generated and the PN sequence generated. The output is a binary phase shift keyed (BPSK) signal. Whenever there is a transition from high to low or low to high, there is a change of phase for the BPSK signal. The frequency of the BPSK signal which is the test signal is 30 MHz.



Fig. 4 Output of sine-wave oscillator



Fig. 5 Output of shaper



Fig. 6 PN sequence output



Fig. 7 Output of mixer

#### 4 Conclusion

A fault detection model was developed in MATLAB for general cables. In the model, manually the faults can be inserted at any length, and the model is able to give accurate results as expected. This MATLAB model is very helpful in characterizing the cable and also serves as a virtual cable for implementing the entire system in Xilinx or Cadence. A test signal generation model was also developed in the paper. To validate the test signal generation model, simulations were carried out in Cadence and Xilinx. Simulations in Cadence were carried out at the transistor level. Xilinx simulations followed top-down approach, where the entire system is divided into different modules. The simulations are module-wise. The test signal chosen to be generated is a binary phase shifted signal (BPSK) of frequency 30 MHz. The first simulation presented in the paper is the generation of the carrier wave of frequency 30 MHz. This block is called as the sine-wave oscillator. The next block is the shaper which smoothens the sine wave. Then, a pseudo-noise (PN) sequence is generated. The PN sequence and sine wave form are the inputs to the mixer module, which generates the BPSK signal, which is also called as the SSTDR test signal. Modulation also increases the bandwidth of the test signal. This test signal is supposed to be sent on the Mil-std 1553 cable in developing a prototype for real-time fault detection system. The proposed system solution is also used to provide an ASIC solution for real-time fault detection system.

#### 5 Future Scope

The results of the MATLAB model presented in this paper are for a general cable, and the same can be realized for Mil-std 1553 by adding all the given characteristics of Mil-std 1553. Work will be continued by adding these components. The same system can be realized as a prototype solution on FPGA with some minor modifications. The system-level block diagram can also be realized as an ASIC/CMOS solution for real-time fault detection. The final level would be bringing out a product using the ASIC developed.

#### References

- Jose J (2013) Design of Manchester II bi-phase encoder for Mil-Std 1553 protocol. St. Joseph's College of Engineering and Technology, Palai, Kerala, India, 978-1-4673-5090-7/ 13/2013. IEEE
- Sean Field CF, Arnason P (2001) Smart wire technology for aircraft applications. In: Fifth joint NASA/FAA/DoD conference on aging aircraft
- 3. Smith P, Furse C, Chung YC, Lo C, Pendayala P, Nagoti K (2005) Spread spectrum sensors for critical fault location on live wire networks. Struct Control Health Monit 12
- 4. NASA (2000) Wiring integrity research (WIRE) pilot study A0SP-0001-XBI
- 5. Smith P (2003) Spread spectrum time domain reflectometry. Ph.D. dissertation, Utah State University
- 6. Dornheim MA (2001) New rules and hardware for wiring soon to emerge. Aviation Week & Space Technology
- Furse C, Smith P, Safavi M (2005) Feasibility of spread spectrum sensors for location of arcs on live wires. IEEE Sens J 5(6)
- Sharma CR, Furse C, Harrison RR (2007) Low-power STDR CMOS sensor for locating faults in locating aging aircraft wiring. IEEE Sens J 7(1)
- Federal Aviation Administration R&D Rev (2002, Fall/Winter) [Online]. Available: http:// aar400.tc.faa.gov/Programs/agingaircraft/agingsystems/electricalsystems/index.html
- Aging Electrical Systems (1997) Airport and aircraft safety R&D notes, Oct-Dec 2002, pp 165–170
- 11. Furse C, Chung YC, Dangol R (2003) Frequency-domain reflectometry for on-board testing of aging aircraft wiring. IEEE Trans Electromagn Compat 45(2)
- 12. Smith P, Furse C, Gunther J (2005) Analysis of spread spectrum time domain reflectometry for wire fault location. IEEE Sens J 5(6)
- 13. Furse C, Chung YC, Lo C, Pendayala P (2006) A critical comparison of reflectometry methods for location of wiring faults. Smart Struct Syst 2(1)
- 14. Grossman SI, Derrick WR (1988) Advanced engineering mathematics. Harper & Row, New York
- Madhavan S, Sandya S (2014) CMOS architecture for SSTDR implementation. In: International conference on circuits, controls, communication and computing, I4C-2014, MSRIT, Bangalore
- Intel (Jan, 2001) LXT9784 Octal 10/100 transceiver hardware integrity function overview. http://www.intel.com/design/network/products/LAN/applnots/24918801.pdf
- Parker G (Oct, 2001) Electrical cable fault locating. http://www.radiodetection.ca/insa2001. pdf
- Furse C, Kamdar N (2002) An inexpensive distance measuring system for navigation of robotic vehicle. Microwave Opt Technol Lett 33(2):84–97
- Sangwan S, Madhavan S, Sharma C (2013) Modeling of STDR system for locating faults in live aircraft wires. In: 2013 international conference on emerging trends in communication, control, signal processing and computing applications (C2SPCA), pp 1–6. doi:https://doi.org/ 10.1109/C2SPCA.2013.6749362
- Tsai P, Chung Y, Lo C, Furse C (2005) Mixed signal reflectometer hardware implementation for wire fault location. IEEE J Sens 5(6):1479–1482
- 21. Naik S, Furse CM, Farhang-Boroujeny B. Multicarrier reflectometry. IEEE J Sens

## Design of Ultra-Low-Voltage Energy Efficient Hybrid Full Adder Circuit

M. Mahaboob Basha, K. Venkata Ramanaiah and P. Ramana Reddy

**Abstract** In recent years, ultra-low-voltage (ULV) operation is gaining more importance to achieve minimum energy consumption. This chapter aims at minimizing the energy consumption of the full adder circuits in the near threshold region of operation. A new hybrid full adder circuit which employs CMOS logic and transmission gate (TG) logic with dynamic threshold MOS (DTMOS) scheme is presented. The DTMOS is one of the body bias schemes used to improve the performance in ULV operation by dynamically varying the threshold voltage of the transistors. The performance metrics—energy, power, delay and EDP are calculated and compared with the conventional CMOS full adder. The simulations are performed using Cadence 90 nm technology with ultra-low-voltage of 0.2 V (sub-threshold region). The results have shown that the proposed hybrid full adder circuit with DTMOS scheme achieves more than 26% savings in delay, 15% savings in energy consumption and 38% savings in EDP in comparison with the static CMOS configuration.

**Keywords** CMOS · DTMOS · Energy consumption · Transmission gate ULV operation

## 1 Introduction

With the technology advancements and increasing demand for portable battery-operated applications such as mobile phones, laptops and energyconstrained applications like micro-sensor networks, the energy consumption of

M. Mahaboob Basha (🖂)

ECE Department, SVR Engineering College, Nandyal, India e-mail: kishore.technova@gmail.com

K. Venkata Ramanaiah ECE Department, Dr. YSR Engineering College, Proddatur, India

P. Ramana Reddy ECE Department, JNTUA College of Engineering, Ananthapuramu, India

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_15

the digital circuits is becoming more critical [1]. It has been shown that power dissipation is directly reduced with supply voltage scaling, and the operation of digital circuits in the subthreshold region (supply voltage— $V_{\rm DD}$  less than the transistor threshold voltage— $V_{\rm T}$ ) is considered as a most efficient solution to achieve ultra-low-power (ULP) consumption with acceptable performance [2]. The subthreshold current of the MOS transistor is given by Eq. (1) [1].

$$I_{\rm sub} = I_0 e^{(V_{\rm GS} - V_{\rm T})/nV_{\rm th}}$$
(1)

and

$$I_0 = \mu_0 C_{\rm ox} \frac{W}{L} (n-1) V_{\rm th}^2$$
(2)

where

 $V_{\rm T}$ threshold voltage thermal voltage (KT/q)  $V_{\rm th}$ gate to source voltage  $V_{\rm GS}$ subthreshold slope factor  $(1 + C_{dep}/C_{ox})$ п W effective channel width L length of the channel zero bias mobility μn depletion capacitance  $C_{dep}$  $C_{\rm ox}$ oxide capacitance

Arithmetic operations play a key role in many of the VLSI applications. Addition, subtraction, multiplication and accumulation are the most commonly used arithmetic operations, where 1-bit full adder is the basic building block for all these implementations. Therefore, enhancing the 1-bit full adder cell performance is necessary to enhance the overall system performance.

This study presents a new hybrid full adder circuit designed to operate in subthreshold regime for energy efficient arithmetic applications. The rest of this chapter is organized as follows. Section 2 gives the design methodology of the proposed full adder circuit. Section 3 presents the simulation results and comparative discussions and finally, some conclusions are made in Sect. 4.

#### 2 Proposed Hybrid Design

The proposed hybrid full adder circuit is designed by employing static CMOS logic [3] and transmission gate (TG) logic [4] with dynamic threshold (DTMOS) scheme [5] as shown in Fig. 1. The structure of the design is similar to the hybrid full adder (Hybrid-FA) proposed in [6]. It consists of two identical XNOR logic gates and transmission gates to generate the output sum and output carry ( $C_{out}$ ), respectively.



Fig. 1 Proposed subthreshold hybrid full adder circuit

As the sum block is most responsible for power consumption, the XNOR block is designed to ensure full output swing using swing restoring transistors ( $M_5$  and  $M_6$ ) and minimum transistor count which reduces the power consumption of the circuit. Use of transmission gates for generation of  $C_{\text{out}}$  ensures full logic swing. Since the carry input ( $C_{\text{in}}$ ) propagates only through a single transmission gate ( $M_{15}$  and  $M_{16}$ ), the propagation delay is reduced.

To further improve the energy efficiency of the hybrid adder design while operating in subthreshold region, DTMOS scheme (the transistor body terminal is tied to the gate input) is incorporated. DTMOS scheme is the ultra-low-voltage, area efficient body biasing scheme where the threshold voltage ( $V_T$ ) of the device is dynamically varied with respect to the change in the gate voltage. The basic equation which models the impact of body bias on the threshold voltage is given as [7]

$$V_{\rm T} = V_{\rm T0} + \gamma (\sqrt{2\phi_{\rm B} - V_{\rm SB}} - \sqrt{2\phi_{\rm B}}) \tag{3}$$

The parameter  $\gamma$  is the body effect coefficient,  $\phi_{\rm B}$  is the flat band voltage,  $V_{\rm SB}$  is the source to the body bias voltage and  $V_{\rm T0}$  is the threshold voltage with zero substrate/body bias. From Eq. (3), it is understood that by employing the DTMOS scheme there will be a reduction in the leakage (when  $V_{\rm G} = V_{\rm B} = 0$ ;  $V_{\rm T}$  is high) and improvement in the speed (when  $V_{\rm G} = V_{\rm B} = 1$ ;  $V_{\rm T}$  is low).

## **3** Results and Comparative Discussion

The proposed hybrid full adder circuit is simulated and the results are compared with conventional CMOS (C-CMOS) and dynamic threshold CMOS (DT-CMOS) full adder designs. All the simulations are performed using Cadence 90 nm technology with a supply voltage of 200 mV and operation frequency of 20 kHz. The comparison of the performance metrics—power, delay, energy and EDP—obtained from the simulations are shown in Table 1. From the comparisons, it is clear that the proposed design consumes less energy and EDP than the other designs.

The layout of the proposed design is shown in Fig. 2. The area of the design is found to be 28.7  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> which is extremely low in comparison with the C-CMOS (30.8  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>) and DT-CMOS (34.6  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>) [with only 11% more than the Hybrid FA (25.84  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup>) [6].

Design	Average power (pW)	Delay (ns)	Energy (aJ)	EDP (yJs)
C-CMOS	943.4	50.9	48.019	2.44
DT-CMOS	1023.4	43.22	42.379	1.827
Hybrid FA	1018.2	42.23	42.99	1.811
Proposed	1094.3	37.175	40.683	1.512

Table 1 Comparison of performance metrics for different full adder circuits



Fig. 2 Layout design of the proposed subthreshold hybrid full adder circuit



The PDP and EDP comparison plots for different full adders are shown in Figs. 3 and 4, respectively. It is noticed that the proposed design achieved significant savings in terms of PDP and EDP and is more than 5 and 16% savings than the Hybrid FA, 4 and 16% savings than the DT-CMOS, 15 and 38% savings than the C-CMOS, respectively. These savings are achieved because of the less carry propagation path and the incorporation of DTMOS scheme in the proposed circuit which reduces the overall propagation delay.

#### 4 Conclusion

In this chapter, a new hybrid full adder circuit which employs CMOS logic and transmission gate (TG) logic with dynamic threshold MOS (DTMOS) scheme is designed to operate in subthreshold regime for achieving minimum energy consumption. The simulations of the circuits have done using Cadence 90 nm technology with supply voltage of 0.2 V. The obtained simulation results have shown that the proposed design outperforms the other designs (C-CMOS, DT-CMOS and Hybrid-FA) by achieving more than 15% delay savings, 4% energy savings and 16% EDP savings with only 28.7  $\mu$ m<sup>2</sup> of area utilization.

Hence, the proposed full adder circuit can be used as one of the substitute for many subthreshold adders designed for area and energy efficient arithmetic applications.

## References

- 1. Wang A, Calhoun BH, Chandrakasan A (2006) Subthreshold design for ultra low-power systems, 1st edn. Springer, US
- Soeleman H, Roy K (1999) Ultra low power Subthreshold digital logic circuits. In: Proceedings of IEEE conference on Low power electronics and design, pp 94–96
- 3. Weste NH, Harris D (2004) CMOS VLSI design—a circuits and systems perspective, 3rd edn. Addison Wesley, Boston
- 4. Rabaey JM, Chandrakasan AP, Nikolic B (2003) Digital integrated circuits—a design perspective, 2nd edn. Pearson Education, London
- Assaderaghi F, Sinitsky D, Parke S, Bokor J, Ko PK, Hu C (1994) A dynamic threshold voltage MOSFET (DTMOS) for ultra-low voltage operation. In: IEDM technical digest, pp 809–812
- 6. Partha B, Bijoy K, Sovan G, Vinay K (2015) Performance analysis of a low-power high speed hybrid 1-bit full adder circuit. IEEE Trans VLSI 23(10):2001–2008
- Kao JT, Miyazaki M, Chandrakasan A (2002) A 175 Mv multiply accumulate unit using an adaptive supply voltage and body bias architecture. IEEE J Solid State Circuits 37(11):1545– 1554

## A Novel MTCMOS-Based On-Chip Soft-Start Circuit for Low Leakage LED Driver with Minimum In-Rush Current

#### P. Magesh Kannan and G. Nagarajan

Abstract Multi-threshold complementary metal-oxide semiconductor (MTCMOS)based on-chip soft-start circuit for low leakage LED driver with minimum in-rush current is proposed in this paper. During the start-up time of the LED driver, more in-rush current flows to the LED lights which can cause more stress and to the LED. The prolonged stress due to the in-rush current may reduce the life span of the LEDs. Hence, it is mandatory to minimize the in-rush current during the start-up time of the LED driver. The proposed method is validated through the simulations carried out in Cadence Virtuoso Analog Design Environment. The proposed circuits have been designed and implemented in CMOS 180-nm generic process design kit (GPDK). The proposed MTCMOS-based soft-start circuit reduces the in-rush current during the start-up time and minimizes the leakage power during the standby mode of the LED driver. The proposed scheme minimizes the in-rush current, and hence, the life span of the LEDs is improved; moreover, the battery backup time is also enhanced due to minimization of the leakage power. The proposed system outperforms well in terms of minimum in-rush current and low leakage current compared to the conventional LED driver. The conventional LED driver has 3.801 µA leakage current, whereas the proposed LED driver has a leakage current of 37.51 nA during 10% duty cycle for the same simulation setup.

**Keywords** In-rush current · Leakage power · LED driver · Low power MTCMOS · On-chip · Soft-start circuit

Department Electronics and Communication Engineering, Pondicherry Engineering College, Pondicherry 605014, India e-mail: maheshkannanp@gmail.com

G. Nagarajan e-mail: nagarajanpec@pec.edu

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

P. Magesh Kannan (🖂) · G. Nagarajan

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_16

#### 1 Introduction

The existing lighting solutions like high-intensity discharge (HID) lamps and compact fluorescent light (CFL) are consuming more power and dissipate lot of heat and thereby cause global warming. Moreover, the life span of the HID and CFL is very short. LED lighting is the emerging lighting solution which consumes very less power, does not dissipate much heat, and is environment-friendly also. Due to the small size and longer life at an affordable cost, LED lighting replaced almost all other types of lighting solutions. As the LEDs are energy saving in nature, they are used in various applications like headlight and taillight in vehicles, ambient lights to create a specific mood in hotels, traffic light signals, smart street lights [1–5].

The LEDs controlled by the conventional LED driver suffer due to high in-rush current during the start-up time of the LED driver. The prolonged stress due to the heavy in-rush current will cause stress to the LEDs hence the LEDs will be damaged permanently. In addition to that, the leakage power during the minimum duty cycle or energy saving mode becomes more since the power MOSFET in the DC–DC converter goes to cut-off state for longer duration. The duty cycle of the LED drivers which are used for displaying backlight applications is kept minimum to reduce the brightness of the display as well as to extend the battery backup. More amount of power is wasted as leakage power during this scenario. Hence, it is mandatory to minimize the in-rush current during start-up and the leakage power during minimum duty cycle.

#### 2 Related Work

An AC coupled feedback-based new alternative method to achieve fast transient response while managing the in-rush current during DC–DC converter start-up was discussed [6]. The in-rush current can be minimized by applying power gating which had been demonstrated in this paper [7]. Boost LED drivers use adaptive soft-start technique, and the in-rush current is minimized by varying the start-up time as discussed [8]. A soft-start circuit for the high power supply using pulse step modulation technique had been described [9]. A soft-start circuit which uses pulse-skipping method minimizes the in-rush current, and the overshoot in the output was described [10].

A digitally controlled soft-start circuit operating in the optimal soft-start operation and adaptive to the load was described [11]. Soft-start-based pulse current method to minimize the in-rush current had been discussed [12]. Soft-start circuit using ramp signal with compact clamp circuit and soft recovery-based buck converter was described [13]. Positive slacks of dependent path-based leakage power minimization for system-on-chip were discussed. In place, optimization of leakage was applied to minimize leakage current [14]. A sleep transistor sizing-based power gating for leakage power minimization had been discussed [15]. The circuit diagram of the conventional LED driver is depicted in Fig. 1. The power MOSET is controlled by the pulse width modulation (PWM) pulses. The load current of the DC–DC converter can be controlled by varying the duty ratio of the PWM pulses.

#### **3** Proposed Work

A novel MTCMOS-based on-chip soft-start circuit for low leakage LED driver has been implemented in this pap. The proposed circuit minimizes leakage power during minimum duty cycle and minimizes the in-rush current during start-up of the LED driver. The proposed system outperforms well in terms of leakage current and in-rush current. The schematic diagram of the proposed LED driver is depicted in Fig. 2.



Fig. 1 Schematic diagram of the conventional LED driver



Fig. 2 Schematic diagram of the proposed LED driver

## 4 Simulation Results

Simulations of the conventional and proposed circuits were carried out in 180-nm CMOS process using Cadence Virtuoso Analog Design Environment. The PWM pulses of the conventional LED driver have very less rise time and fall time which is the reason for maximum in-rush current during the start-up, whereas the rise time and fall time of the PWM pulses in the proposed LED driver are increased by the MTCMOS-based on-chip soft-start circuit to minimize the in-rush current. Both PWM pulses of the conventional and the proposed LED driver are depicted in Fig. 3.

The maximum output current of both the conventional and proposed DC–DC converters with respect to the PWM amplitude is depicted in Fig. 4.

The impact of temperature on the maximum output current of both the conventional and proposed LED drivers was plotted in Fig. 5. The temperature has greater impact on the conventional circuit, whereas it has less impact on the proposed circuit.



Fig. 3 PWM pulses of conventional and proposed LED drivers





The impact of temperature on the dynamic power consumption of the conventional and modified LED drivers is depicted in Fig. 6. The temperature has greater impact on the dynamic power of the conventional circuit, whereas it has less impact on the dynamic power of the proposed circuit.

The impact of temperature on the leakage power of the conventional and proposed LED drivers is drawn in Fig. 7. The conventional LED driver suffers from a large amount of leakage current in terms of microamperes, and the temperature has the severe effect on the leakage current, whereas the leakage current is minimum in term of nanoamperes for proposed LED driver.

Hence, the proposed LED driver outperforms well in terms of minimum leakage current, and thereby, the backup time of battery can be greatly improved which will be very much useful for battery-operated devices.





Fig. 7 Impact of temperature on leakage current

The impact of duty ratio or duty cycle on the in-rush current of the conventional and the proposed LED drivers is plotted in Fig. 8. As the duty cycle increases, the in-rush current in the conventional circuit increases drastically and reaches its maximum within a very short time, i.e., 10 ns, whereas, the in-rush current in the proposed LED driver increases gradually and reaches its maximum after 1 µs. Hence the proposed LED driver outperforms the conventional LED driver.

The impact of duty cycle on the dynamic power of the conventional and the proposed circuits is plotted in Fig. 9. The duty cycle has greater impact on the dynamic power of the conventional circuit, whereas it has less effect on the dynamic power of the proposed circuit.

The impact of duty cycle on the leakage current of the conventional and the proposed circuits is plotted in Figs. 10 and 11, respectively. The duty cycle has greater impact on the leakage current of the conventional circuit, whereas it has less





effect on the leakage current of the proposed circuit. When the duty cycle is 10%, the leakage current in the conventional circuit is 3.801  $\mu$ A, and leakage current is 0.248  $\mu$ A when the duty cycle is 99%. When the duty cycle is 10%, the leakage current in the proposed circuit is 37.51 nA, and leakage current is 31.73 nA when the duty cycle is 99%. Conventional circuit suffers from the maximum leakage current during minimum duty cycle.





#### 5 Conclusion

A novel MTCMOS-based on-chip soft-start circuit for low leakage LED driver with minimum in-rush current is proposed. The simulation results were carried out in 180-nm CMOS process technology using Cadence Virtuoso Analog Design Environment. The conventional and the proposed LED drivers were designed to operate at 100 kHz frequency, the simulations were performed at 27 °C, and the duty cycle is varied from 10 to 99% to analyze the characteristics. When the duty cycle is 10%, the leakage current in the conventional circuit is 3.801  $\mu$ A, and leakage current is 0.248  $\mu$ A when the duty cycle is 99%. When the duty cycle is 10%, the leakage current in the proposed LED driver outperforms well in terms of minimum leakage current during minimum duty cycle as well as minimum in-rush current during start-up of the LED driver. It is evident that the proposed LED driver has minimum in-rush and leakage current with the penalty of area due to MTCMOS-based on-chip soft-start circuit.

#### References

- Moo CS, Chen YJ, Yang WC (2015) An efficient driver for dimmable LED lighting. IEEE Trans Power Electron 27(11):4613–4618
- Sauerlander G, Hente D, Radermacher D, Waffenschmidt D, Jacobs J (2006) Driver electronics for LEDs. In: Proceedings of IEEE 41st industry applications conference, Tampa, FL, Oct 2006, pp 2621–2626
- 3. Hui SYR, Qin YX (2009) A general photo-electro-thermal theory for light emitting diode (LED) systems. IEEE Trans Power Electron 24(8):1967–1976

- Sebastian J, Lamar DG, Arias M, Rodriguez M, Hernando MM (2008) A very simple control strategy for power factor correctors driving high-brightness LEDs. In: Proceedings of IEEE applied power electronics conference and exposition, Austin, TX, 2008, pp 537–543
- Chiu HJ, Cheng SJ (2007) LED backlight driving system for large scale of LCD panels. IEEE Trans Indus Electron 54(5):2751–2760
- Zhou M, Sun Z, Low Q, Siek L (2016) Fast transient response DC–DC converter with start-up in-rush current control. Electron Lett 52(22):1883–1885
- Ganguly P, Chandrakar K, Roy S (2015) SAT based approach for power on inrush current minimization with power gating. In: IEEE international conference on electronics, computing and communication technologies (CONECCT), 2015 (CONECCT 2015), 10–11th July 2015
- Vasilica A, Anghel V, Pristavu G, Brezeanu G (2015) Suppressing start-up time variation versus load current—adaptive soft-start in boost LED drivers. In: 41st European solid-state circuits conference (ESSCIRC), Nov 2015, pp 192–195
- Xia L, Zhang M, Ma S, Zhuang G, Kexun Y (2014) Analysis of the soft-start circuit of the high voltage power supply based on PSM technology. IEEE Trans nn Plasma Sci 42(4):1026– 1031
- Liu P-J, Hsu Y-C, Chang Y-H (2013) A current-mode buck converter with a pulse-skipping soft-start circuit. In: 2013 IEEE 10th international conference on power electronics and drive systems (PEDS), June 2013, pp 262–265
- Kurokawa F, Sagara S (2013) A new digital soft start circuit for parallel current mode DC-DC converter. In: 2013 IEEE 10th international conference on power electronics and drive systems (PEDS), June 2013, pp 1139–1143
- Wang H, Ma Y, Cheng J (2013) Soft-start method with small capacitor charged by pulse current and gain-degeneration error amplifier for on-chip DC–DC power converters. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 21(8):1447–1453
- Bing Y, Xinquan L, Qiang Y, Hongy W, Yajun L (2013) Ramp-based soft-start circuit with soft-recovery for DC-DC buck converters. In: IEEE international conference of electron devices and solid-state circuits (EDSSC), Oct 2013, pp 1–2
- Chakraborty TS, Kundu S, James RK (2016). Leakage power minimization in deep sub-micron technology by exploiting positive slacks of dependent paths. In: International great lakes symposium on VLSI (GLSVLSI), May 2016, pp 365–368
- Chiou D-S, Chen Y-T, Juan D-C, Chang S-C (2010) Sleep transistor sizing for leakage power minimization considering temporal correlation. IEEE Trans Comput Aided Des Integr Circuits Syst 29(8):1285–1290

# Implementation of Dual Hysteresis Mode Flip-Flop Multivibrator Using Differential Voltage Current Conveyor

Amit Bhattacharyya

#### Abstract

**Background/Objectives**: Implementation and analysis of dual hysteresis mode flip-flop multivibrator circuit consisting of merely one differential voltage current conveyor (DVCC) as dynamic component.

**Procedures/Approach**: Projected dual hysteresis mode flip-flop multivibrator circuit consists of a DVCC, two resistors  $R_1$  and  $R_2$ , and a double pole double throw dual in-line package (DPDT DIP) mechanical type switch. Top and bottom saturation levels of the flip-flop multivibrator can be set using passive components. Real structure in design of projected model describes operation of the circuit. Projected design is simulated by Spice as simulation tools. Easily accessible IC AD844AN and passive components are necessary for circuit construction.

**Outcomes**: Actuality of the planned model is scrutinized as measured and simulation results well agree with hypothetical result. Simulation and measurement results of  $V_{\rm o}-V$  in transfer characteristic curves for clockwise and counter clockwise mode with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz are shown. It is observed that edge voltages for the simulated and measured results are adjacent to the projected values  $V_{\rm TH} = 5$  V,  $V_{\rm TL} = -5$  V, and the projected flip-flop multivibrator circuit is able to fulfill the dual hysteresis action surrounded by alike design criteria. Projected model provides new presentation for the DVCC founded systems. DVCC has extensive presentations in the area of communication systems, signal processing field especially processing of electrocardiogram signal (ECG), instrumentation, and measurement systems.

**Keywords** Differential voltage current conveyor  $\cdot$  Flip-flop multivibrator Dual hysteresis mode  $\cdot$  Current conveyor

A. Bhattacharyya (🖂)

Department of Electronics and Communication Engineering, Haldia Institute of Technology, Haldia 721657, WB, India e-mail: amit\_elec06@yahoo.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_17

Structure	Elements	Passive elements type	Electronically adjustable	Hysteresis procedure	Maximum operating frequency
Operational amplifier based	<ul> <li>(1) Operational amplifier = 1</li> <li>(2) Resistor = 2</li> </ul>	At least one earthed	No	Single	Tens of KHz
Second generation current conveyor (CCII)	(1) CCII = 1 (2) Resistor = 3	At least one earthed	No	Single	Hundreds of KHz
Differential voltage current conveyor (DVCC)	<ul> <li>(1) DVCC = 1</li> <li>(2) Resistor = 2</li> <li>(3) DPDT DIP</li> <li>switch = 1</li> </ul>	At least one earthed	Yes	Dual	Hundreds of KHz

Table 1 Comparisons between different flip-flop multivibrator structures

### 1 Introduction

Flip-flop multivibrator has wide functions in the field of processing of electrocardiogram signal (ECG), measurement systems, instrumentation, and communication schemes where typical signals like square, triangular and pulse are analyzed using flip-flop multivibrator [1–7]. In the traditional structure, flip-flop circuit consists of an operational amplifier (OPA) and two resistors but after inclusion of current conveyor, current-mode method of signal processing becomes more advantageous to fabrication of analog circuits for high presentation and useful adaptability. In OPA-based design, a major disadvantage is the variation of output levels with the change of threshold voltage. Current conveyor of second generation (CCII)-based design having one CCII together with three external resistors is also used earlier. A major drawback of previous described circuit is the absence of dual hysteresis mode within the same topology. To overcome various disadvantages of previous popular structure, the proposed model can provide dual hysteresis procedures consisting of only one DVCC, double pole double throw dual in-line package mechanical switch and two resistors as given in Table 1. Aspects of the projected models are as follows:

- Quantity of devices applied to propose design is more or less same.
- Resistors are shorted to ground to achieve benefits of integrated circuit manufacturing procedures.
- Achieved functioning frequency is greater compared to operational amplifier constructed design.
- Within the same topology the characteristics of dual hysteresis operation is obtained.
- Possibility of variation with temperature is fewer.
- Relevancy of entirely DVCC constructed design enhances.
- Higher and lower threshold voltages are electronically adjustable.

In Sect. 2, basic concept and construction of DVCC are emphasized. Then working ideology of bistable multivibrator model is described and associated expressions are given. Also non-ideality and parasitic properties of the planned circuit are analyzed in Sect. 3. In Sect. 4, a useful fabrication technique and parametric criteria are introduced. Later, laboratory examinations are performed on the fabricated model. Operation of planned model is checked via simulation software and laboratory examination results.

Program and laboratory examined outputs match with hypothetical concepts. Last portion consists of conclusion.

#### 2 Circuit Deliberations and Functioning Principle

#### 2.1 Primary Concept and Implementation of DVCC

DVCC is suitable in continuous signal processing areas due to its large input resistance voltage terminals and large output resistance current terminals. Circuit symbol of DVCC with four terminals is shown in Fig. 1.

*X* terminal voltage drop ( $V_X$ ) shows the variance of two *Y* terminals voltage drops,  $V_{Y1}$  and  $V_{Y2}$ , and *X* and *Z* terminal current propagation;  $I_X$  and  $I_Z$  occur in the same manner. DVCC has zero *X* terminal input impedance and infinite impedances at two *Y* terminals; hence,  $I_{Y1}$  and  $I_{Y2}$  both are zero. Voltage drop at *Z* terminal is denoted as  $V_Z$ . From above characteristics, *V*–*I* relations of DVCC are articulated in Eq. (1).

$$\begin{pmatrix} V_X \\ I_{Y1} \\ I_{Y2} \\ I_Z \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & -1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} I_X \\ V_{Y1} \\ V_{Y2} \\ V_Z \end{pmatrix}$$
(1)

Figure 2 demonstrates a hands-on assembly of DVCC consuming simply available ICAD844AN. AD844AN is a special type of OPA due to virtually short inverting and non-inverting inputs. Current propagation through inverting terminal and  $T_Z$  terminal of AD844AN occurs in the same manner. Presence of very high impedance at Non-inverting I/P terminals of first two AD844ANs results  $I_{Y1}$  and  $I_{Y2}$ equivalent to zero. Connection between  $T_z$  terminal and non-inverting terminal of first and third IC AD844ANs via grounded resistor  $R_b$  provides the variance of two Y terminals voltage drops,  $V_{Y1}$  and  $V_{Y2}$ , and X and Z terminal current propagation;  $I_X$ and  $I_Z$  occur in the same manner. Figure 2 depicts the following relationships between voltage and current:

$$V_{Y1} = V_{1+} = V_{1-} \tag{2}$$

Fig. 1 Circuit symbol of DVCC



**Fig. 2** Implementation of DVCC using IC844AN



$$V_{Y2} = V_{2+} = V_{2-} \tag{3}$$

$$I_{Y1} = I_{Y2} = 0 \tag{4}$$

$$I_{TI} = I_{2-} = \frac{V_{1-} - V_{2-}}{R_a} = \frac{V_{Y1} - V_{Y2}}{R_a}$$
(5)

$$I_X = I_{3-} = I_{T3} = I_Z \tag{6}$$

$$V_X = V_{3-} = V_{3+} = I_{T1}R_b = \frac{R_b}{R_a}(V_{Y1} - V_{Y2})$$
(7)

 $V_{3+}$  and  $V_{3-}$  are non-inverting and inverting voltage drop of third ICAD844AN;  $I_{T1}$  is current flowing through  $T_Z$  terminal of first ICAD844AN. Therefore, by adjusting resistors  $R_a = R_b$ , V-I relationship of idyllic DVCC is achieved.

#### 2.2 Proposed DVCC-Based Model Discussions

Figure 3 depicts projected DVCC-based flip-flop multivibrator consists of a DVCC, two resistors  $R_1$  and  $R_2$ , and a DPDT DIP mechanical type switch. An oscillator [8] supplies triangular waveform as input signal  $V_{in}$ . Positive feedback [9] in projected model is obtained by connecting  $Y_1$ -Z in conjunction with shorted to ground impedance  $R_2$ . DVCC runs between upper and lower saturation levels  $V_0^+$  and  $V_0^-$ .

Figure 4a shows  $V_{o}-V_{in}$  transfer characteristics of the projected model during clockwise (CW) mode operation where terminals 1 and 3 and terminals 2 and 4 of DPDT DIP switch are shorted. For this mode, equations of current flowing through X and Z terminal  $I_x$  and  $I_z$  can be written as:

$$I_X = \frac{V_{\rm o} - V_{\rm in}}{R_1} \tag{8}$$

Fig. 3 DVCC-based flip-flop multivibrator controlled by switch



$$I_Z = \frac{V_o}{R_2} \tag{9}$$

At first output voltage  $V_o$  is at upper saturation level  $V_o^+$ , and input signal  $V_{in}$  is absent in the circuit, that is  $V_{in} = 0$ . Let  $R_1$  is smaller than  $R_2$ . From Eqs. (8) and (9), it is clear that current  $I_X$  will be higher than  $I_Z$ . Thus,  $V_o$  remains at top saturation level  $V_o^+$  from starting. When input signal  $V_{in}$  is applied in the circuit, current  $I_X$  diminishes gradually and  $V_o$  switches from  $V_o^+$  to bottom saturation level  $V_o^-$  as shown in path 1 of Fig. 4a. When input signal  $V_{in}$  diminishes from zero, current  $I_X$  increases until  $I_X$  is larger than  $I_Z$ . Then,  $V_o$  switches from  $V_o^-$  to  $V_o^+$  as shown in path 2 of Fig. 4a.





Thus, lower and higher threshold voltages,  $V_{TL}$  and  $V_{TH}$ , can be obtained for the situation when  $I_X = I_Z$ . Expressions of  $V_{TH}$  and  $V_{TL}$  in CW mode are given in Eqs. (10) and (11):

$$V_{\rm TH} = V_{\rm o}^{+} \left( 1 - \frac{R_1}{R_2} \right) \tag{10}$$

$$V_{\rm TL} = V_{\rm o}^{-} \left( 1 - \frac{R_1}{R_2} \right) \tag{11}$$

Figure 4b shows  $V_{o}-V_{in}$  transfer characteristics of the projected model during counter clockwise (CCW) mode operation where terminals 1 and 4 and terminals 2 and 3 of DPDT DIP switch are shorted. For this mode, equations of  $I_x$  and  $I_z$  can be written as:

$$I_Z = \frac{V_{\rm o} - V_{\rm in}}{R_2} \tag{12}$$

$$I_X = \frac{V_o}{R_1} \tag{13}$$

Let resistor  $R_1$  is smaller than  $R_2$ . From (12) and (13), it is clear that current  $I_X$  will be higher than  $I_Z$ . Thus,  $V_o$  remains at the top saturation level  $V_o^+$  from starting, refer to path 1' of Fig. 4b. When input signal  $V_{in}$  diminishes from zero, current  $I_Z$  increases. Once  $I_Z$  is larger than  $I_X$ ,  $V_o$  switches from  $V_o^+$  to  $V_o^-$ . Hence lower threshold voltage  $V_{TL}$  is obtained. In path 2',  $V_{in}$  is lower than  $V_{TH}$  and  $V_o$  is at  $V_o^-$ . Once  $I_Z$  is more negative than  $I_X$ , output level switches from  $V_o^-$  to  $V_o^+$ . Hence, upper threshold voltage  $V_{TH}$  is obtained. Expressions of  $V_{TH}$  and  $V_{TL}$  in CCW mode derived from (12) and (13) are given in (14) and (15):

$$V_{\rm TH} = V_{\rm o}^{+} \left( \frac{R_2}{R_1} - 1 \right) \tag{14}$$

$$V_{\rm TL} = V_{\rm o}^{-} \left(\frac{R_2}{R_1} - 1\right)$$
(15)

#### **3** Real and Parasitic Properties Explanations

Using IC AD844AN [10], second generation current conveyor in positive mode cascaded with buffering voltage having inbuilt parasitic impedances is obtained according to the datasheet. Several non-idealities, like parasitic impedances and real gain concepts, are emphasized here. A real structure of used DVCC-based circuit model in Fig. 5 is given where  $R_x$ ,  $R_y$ , and  $R_z$  acting as terminal parasitic

resistances. Parasitic resistance  $R_x$  is approximately several tens of ohms, but  $R_y$  and  $R_z$  are approximately several mega-ohms.  $\alpha$  is considered as non-ideal voltage gain. According to the datasheet of AD844AN, the typical data of  $\alpha$  gain = 0.99,  $\beta$  gain = 0.98,  $R_x = 50 \Omega$ ,  $R_y = 10 M\Omega$ , and  $R_z = 3 M\Omega$  are considered.

#### 4 Fabrication Criteria and Examined Outputs

#### 4.1 Fabrication Techniques and Parametric Criteria

Minimization of the chance of parasitic and real gain effects of the proposed model, the criteria that  $R_a \gg 2R_x$ ,  $R_1 \gg R_x$ ,  $R_b \ll (R_z//R_y)$ ,  $R_2 \ll (R_z//R_y)$  must be maintained in the fabrication techniques. Parasitic resistance  $R_x$  is approximately several tens of ohms, but  $R_y$  and  $R_z$  are approximately several mega-ohm range.

Thus, the chosen values for resistors  $R_a$ ,  $R_b$ ,  $R_1$ , and  $R_2$  range from few kilo-ohms to few hundreds of kilo-ohms. Fabrication criteria are such that  $R_1$  must be smaller than  $R_2$ . DVCC fabricated with easily accessible ICs is able to rise above the issue of loading effect even in the absence of voltage buffer. For implementation and checking purpose, easily accessible ICs AD844AN and passive components are used to check viability of projected model.

#### 4.2 Simulated and Examined Outputs

Laboratory examination is performed by using easily accessible AD844AN ICs, two resistors, and a DPDT DIP mechanical type switch to obtain projected design. To simulate real structure as given in Fig. 5, Spice is the simulation software.



Fig. 5 Real structure of used DVCC-based circuit model

Supply voltages of  $\pm 15$  V with saturation levels  $V_0^+ = V_0^- = 14$  V are maintained for circuit simulations and experiments. External function generator provides applied triggering signal  $V_{\rm trg}$ . According to the datasheet of AD844AN, the typical data of  $\alpha$  gain = 0.99,  $\beta$  gain = 0.98,  $R_x = 50 \Omega$ ,  $R_y = 10 M\Omega$ , and  $R_z = 3 M\Omega$  are considered to satisfy the conditions:  $R_b = 10 \text{ k}\Omega \ll R_z/R_y = 2.3 \text{ M}\Omega$  and  $R_a = 9.4 \text{ k}\Omega \ll 2R_x = 100 \Omega$ . During clockwise mode operation, the lower and higher threshold voltages are considered as  $V_{\rm TH} = 5$  V and  $V_{\rm TL} = -5$  V. Hence, a resistance ratio [11] of  $R_1/R_2 = 0.64$  is achieved. Arbitrarily  $R_2$  is considered as  $(R_2 = 20 \text{ k}\Omega \ll R_z || R_y = 2.3 \text{ M}\Omega),$ 20 kΩ and hence  $R_1$ as  $12.8 \text{ k}\Omega$  $(R_1 = 12.8 \text{ k}\Omega \gg R_x = 50 \Omega)$ . For counter clockwise mode operation, a resistance ratio  $R_2/R_1 = 1.35$  is chosen, depending upon the said design techniques. Thus,  $R_2$ is considered as 20 k $\Omega$  ( $R_2 = 20$  k $\Omega \ll R_z || R_y = 2.3$  M $\Omega$ ), and hence  $R_1$  as 14.8 k $\Omega$  ( $R_1 = 14.8$  k $\Omega \gg R_x = 50 \Omega$ ).

Figure 6a–d shows the simulation and measurement results of  $V_{\rm o}-V_{\rm in}$  transfer characteristic curves for CW and CCW mode operations with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz. From Fig. 6a–d, it is shown that the threshold voltages for the



**Fig. 6 a** Simulation result of transfer characteristic for clockwise mode operation with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz. **b** Simulation result of transfer characteristic for counter clockwise mode operation with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz. **c** Measurement result of transfer characteristic for clockwise mode operation with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz. **d** Measurement result of transfer characteristic for clockwise mode operation with an operating frequency of f = 1 kHz.

simulation and measurement results are close to the design values  $V_{\text{TH}} = 5 \text{ V}$ ,  $V_{\text{TL}} = -5 \text{ V}$ , and the projected flip-flop multivibrator circuit is capable of fulfilling the dual hysteresis operation within the same design criteria.

#### 5 Conclusions

In this paper, the projected bistable multivibrator model consists of only one DVCC and three resistors and one DPDT DIP mechanical switch. The projected flip-flop multivibrator circuit is able to fulfill the dual hysteresis action surrounded by alike design criteria. Effectiveness of recommended design is scrutinized due to satisfactory results of program and experiment with theoretical results. The expected design affords new presentation for the DVCC founded systems. DVCC has extensive presentations in the area of communication systems, signal processing field especially processing of electrocardiogram signal [12, 13] (ECG), instrumentation, and measurement systems.

Acknowledgements The author would like to thank Management of Haldia Institute of Technology, Haldia, and obviously HOD of ECE for tremendous support for preparing manuscript. The author would like to pay his gratitude to reviewers and the editor for their valuable comments on the manuscript of this paper.

### References

- Sedra A, Roberts GW, Gohh F (1990) The current conveyor: history, progress and new results. Proc IEE Circuits, Devices Syst 137(2):78–87
- 2. Ferri G, Guerrini NC (2003) Low-voltage low-power CMOS current conveyors. Cluwer Academic Publishers
- 3. Biolek D, Senani R, Biolkova V, Kolka Z (2008) Active elements for analog signal processing: classification, review, and new proposals. Radio Eng 17(4):15–32
- Toumazou C, Lidgey FJ, Haigh DG (1990) Analogue IC design: the current mode approach. In: IEE circuits and systems series 2. Peter Peregrinus, London
- Ansari MS, Rahman SA (2009) A novel current-mode non-linear feedback neural circuit for solving linear equations. In: Proceedings of international conference on multimedia, signal processing and communication technologies (IMPACT'09), pp 284–287
- Maheshwari S (2010) Current-mode third-order quadrature oscillator. IET Circuits Devices Syst 4(3):188–195
- Ansari MS, Khan MZ (2012) Digitally programmable first order current mode continuous-time filters. In: Proceedings of 2nd IEEE international conference on power, control and embedded systems (ICPCES), pp 1–6
- Biolek D (2003) CDTA-building block for current-mode analog signal processing. In: Proceedings of 16th European conference on circuit theory and design (ECCTD'03), pp 397– 400
- 9. Biolek D, Biolkova V, Kolka Z (2008) Single-CDTA (current differencing transconductance amplifier) current-mode biquad revisited. WSEAS Trans Electron 5(6):250–256

- AD844—analog devices http://www.analog.com/media/en/technical.../datasheets/AD844. pdf. Date accessed: 10/02/2015
- 11. Pal K (1989) Modified current conveyors and their applications. Microelectron J 20(4):37-40
- Kaur M, Kaur G (2014) Adaptive wavelet thresholding for noise reduction in electrocardiogram (ECG) signals. Int J Commun Network Syst 3(1):261–266
- 13. Kaur Manpreet, Kaur Gagandeep (2013) A survey on implementation of discrete wavelet transform for image denoising. Int J Commun Network Syst 2(1):158–163

## High Performance Domino Logic Circuit Design by Contention Reduction

A. Anita Angeline and V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran

Abstract In this paper, a high-performance domino logic style with reduced delay and less delay variability under process parameter variations is presented. An improved control methodology with delayed enabling of the keeper circuit using the clock signal is proposed. This makes the keeper to be idle during the start of the evaluation phase and reduces the contention. It also helps in increasing the speed performance of the circuit. Furthermore, the reduced loop gain due to the modified keeper circuit lessens the delay variations. The proposed keeper control circuits demonstrate delay reduction of 46% compared to the conventional domino logic circuit. The statistical variations of the process parameters using Monte Carlo analysis demonstrate the reduced delay variations to the tune of 48% for 100 runs. The circuits are simulated using Cadence Virtuoso<sup>®</sup> employing 180 nm technology node libraries.

**Keywords** Contention current • Domino logic • Keeper transistor Leakage current • Low power dynamic circuits • Process variations Robustness • Reliability

## 1 Introduction

In high-performance applications, the domino logic circuits are widely used owing to its compactness and increased operating speed [1]. However, the leakage current and the high sensitivity to the input noise degrade the performance. To counteract this, the keeper circuit is incorporated in the dynamic node in order to replenish and retain the nodal charge. An increase in the keeper size replenishes the charge easily,

A. Anita Angeline · V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran (🖂)

VIT University, Chennai Campus, Chennai, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: kanchana.vs@vit.ac.in

A. Anita Angeline e-mail: anitaangeline.a@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_18

and it can retain the logic state for a longer time, which in turn offers robustness for the circuit. However, when the pull-down network (PDN) happens to discharge depending on the input conditions being TRUE, the upsized keeper transistor tries to retain the charge inadvertently, leading to an increased contention current. It can result in deterioration of the speed performance also [2]. Hence, it is imperative to use an appropriate keeper control mechanism and suitable keeper size to offer high speed, low power operating capability and less leakage current.

In wide fan-in applications using domino logic circuits, the presence of numerous leakage current paths leads to easy discharge of the dynamic node charge and results in false evaluation. This embarks on the need for suitable leakage control mechanisms to improve the robustness of the logic. Furthermore, the drain current of the transistor is affected due to the variation in the process parameters, such as the oxide thickness ( $t_{ox}$ ) and resulting gate capacitance. This results in a corresponding impact on the power and delay variability of the circuit. The loop gain due to the feedback loop, configured by the dynamic node, the inverter and the keeper circuitry also increases the delay variability in addition to the process parameter variations [3]. The necessity for leakage reduction mechanism, robustness and the tolerance to process variations has resulted in devising various keeper control mechanisms by the researchers [4–8].

This paper proposes a keeper control mechanism based on the delayed enabling of the dual keeper transistor circuit during the evaluation phase. This facilitates easy discharge of the dynamic node, when required depending on the input conditions, and the contention is reduced. Section 2 elaborates the conventional domino logic styles, and Sect. 3 details the proposed delayed enabling of the keeper control. The simulations carried out towards the comparative power measurements, delay computations and Monte Carlo simulations for validating the proposed structure are detailed in Sect. 4, and Sect. 5 concludes.

#### 2 Domino Logic Circuit Style

The conventional domino logic style comprises of the following: (1) A single PMOS transistor acting as the pre-charge device ( $M_{pre}$ ) which also acts as the pull-up network (PUN) and (2) The evaluation NMOS footer transistor, along with the pull-down network (PDN) consisting of NMOS devices connected as per the required logic function. This structure makes the domino logic a high-performance circuit style with less area and lower power consumption [1], primarily due to the reduction in the number of devices employed. While the conventional CMOS circuit requires 2*N* devices, where *N* is the number of logic parameters involved, the corresponding dynamic implementation requires only N + 2 devices. The dynamic logic is felt more advantageous due to the additional fact that *N* number of PMOS devices which consume more silicon area on the chip is replaced by only one PMOS devices in the pull-down structure. The domino logic when connected with

an NMOS transistor in series acting as a *footer* is referred to the *footed structure* and when connected without an NMOS *footer* transistor in series is referred to the *footer-less structure*. The two structures are shown in Figs. 1 and 2, respectively. This particular feature can create a difference in the delay and the leakage current parameters of the two types of circuits [4].

During the pre-charge phase, when the clock signal is LOW, the pre-charge PMOS transistor ( $M_{pre}$ ) conducts making the dynamic node to attain logic HIGH or to the voltage  $V_{dd}$  of the power supply. During the evaluation phase, when the clock signal is HIGH, the PDN either retains or discharges the charge of the dynamic node, depending on the input logic conditions. Any possible deterioration of the charge at the dynamic node during the evaluate phase gets replenished constantly using the keeper circuit consisting of a PMOS transistor connected to the inverted dynamic output node as shown in Figs. 1 and 2.

Increasing the size of the keeper transistor,  $M_k$  can enable retention of the output nodal charge for a longer time [2]. However, contention current may arise when the PDN tends to discharge in response to the input conditions, and even when the keeper transistor tries to retain the charge at the dynamic node. This leads to inadvertent delay and reduced operating speed of the circuit. Hence, various keeper control mechanisms had been put forth by researchers for reducing the delay [6– 10]. Some of the widely discussed proposals are (1) Momentary delayed enabling of the keeper transistor [5]; (2) abrupt control of the keeper transistor [6–8]; (3) keeper control based on precomputation; and (4) optimal sizing of the keeper transistor [10, 11]. In addition to the focus on the charge retained at the dynamic output node, various strategies have also been presented in order to effectively control the leakage current [4].

All these various types of keeper control mechanisms offer the solution at the cost of an additional circuit overhead even while causing more power consumption



Fig. 1 Footer-less domino logic structure



Fig. 2 Footed domino logic structure

due to the overhead. In high-speed domino logic [12], delayed enabling of the keeper circuit is deployed with an additional NMOS transistor and delayed clock control for the keeper circuit. This facilitates easy discharge of the PDN (if required) and increases the speed performance. The proposed style is an enhanced version of the high-speed domino logic style and is also based on the same principle of delayed enabling of the keeper circuit. In less fan-in circuits, power overhead is incurred due to the incorporated keeper control circuitry. However, in wide fan-in circuits, the power overhead is got rid as the leakage power is minimized and hence results in reduced power consumption. This justifies the necessity of additional keeper circuitry in wide fan-in circuits.

## **3** Proposed Domino Logic Circuit with Reduced Contention

The proposed domino logic circuit shown in Fig. 3 consists of the conventional keeper transistor split into two PMOS keeper transistors ( $M_{k1}$  and  $M_{k2}$ ) connected in series, in addition to the conventional pre-charge transistor and the PDN with the footer transistor. The  $M_{k1}$  keeper transistor is controlled by the delayed inverted clock signal. The  $M_{k2}$  keeper transistor is controlled by the output signal as in the case of the conventional domino logic style.

During the pre-charge phase, when the clock signal is LOW, the pre-charge transistor ( $M_{pre}$ ) is in the conducting mode, and the dynamic node is charged to HIGH logic voltage level. When the clock signal is HIGH, evaluation occurs, and the keeper transistor  $M_{k1}$  is initially disabled due to the delayed enabling of the keeper transistor ( $M_{k1}$ ) using the delayed inverted clock signal. This facilitates the



Fig. 3 Proposed clock delayed dual keeper methodology

PDN to facilitate the discharging at a faster pace, when required as determined by the input combinations. After the delay as set by the inverter, the device  $M_{k1}$  is enabled, and then, the charge retention of the dynamic node is determined by the  $M_{k2}$  keeper transistor.

The momentary delay in enabling the keeper circuit reduces the contention problem between the PDN and the keeper circuit. During the evaluation phase, if the PDN inputs are HIGH, the dynamic node discharges easily during the initial part of the delayed keeper enabling time. This enhances the operating speed of the circuit.

Furthermore, as shown in the circuit of Fig. 3, having two transistors of reduced size in effect lowers the trans-conductance  $(g_m)$  of the pull-up network, and hence, the closed loop gain of the keeper  $(M_{k2})$ —inverter circuit is also lowered [3]. This reduces the delay variability characteristics of the circuit. Furthermore, the two keeper transistor in the stack arrangement reduces the leakage current occurring in the keeper control circuit.

Comparison of the proposed structure with the conventional domino logic circuit demonstrates the fact that the proposed keeper control circuitry incurs an additional overhead of an inverter and one PMOS keeper transistor. However, the two keeper transistor sizes could be sized to half of the conventional keeper transistor with efficient laying out of the chip. This can render a solution to the problem of the area overhead due to the proposed dual keeper transistor topology.

#### 4 Simulation and Analysis

The simulation of the proposed clock delayed dual keeper circuit is carried out for various wide fan-in gates. The industry standard Cadence<sup>®</sup> EDA tools employing 180 nm technology library have been used for simulations. A 64-bit input OR gate designed using the proposed delayed dual keeper circuit demonstrates reduced delay values of 352.4 ps compared with the conventional domino logic circuit and high-speed domino which incurs a delay of 411.98 and 405.3 ps, respectively, as marked in Table 1.

Analysing the power consumption characteristics, it can be found that for the gates with less fan-in and simple circuits, a slighter increase in the power consumption is measured for the proposed keeper domino circuits, which is mainly due to the additional keeper circuit. However, for wider fan-in gates, the total power consumption of the proposed circuit is less compared to that of a conventional domino logic circuit and the high-speed domino circuit. It is due to the extra keeper control circuit consuming very less power compared to that of the total power consumption. Figure 4 depicts the comparative analysis of the delay of various test circuits using different types of domino logic.

The leakage current values of the circuit during various phases of operation differ depending on the static leakage current of the OFF transistors. The leakage current is analysed for the three different states, namely (1) clock high input low (CHIL), (2) clock low input low (CLIL) and (3) clock high input high (CHIH). The simulation results tabulated in Table 2 signify that the CLIL state is an idle state for efficient leakage reduction at normal temperature.

The process variations and the feedback loop of the domino circuit can lead to increased delay variability conditions. The proposed circuit is simulated and validated for 100 runs using Monte Carlo simulations. The mean delay ( $\mu$ ) and the standard deviation ( $\sigma$ ) of the proposed clock delayed dual keeper circuit are low which makes the delay variability ( $\sigma/\mu$ ) also to be low compared to that of the conventional domino logic style as depicted in Table 3. The reduced delay variability ( $\sigma/\mu$ ) of the proposed delayed dual keeper circuit implies less delay variability under PVT (Process, Voltage and Temperature) variations.

Circuit	Conventional domino logic circuit		High-speed domino circuit		Conventional domino logic circuit	
	Power (µW)	Delay (ps)	Power (µW)	Delay (ps)	Power (µW)	Delay (ps)
8 OR	8.55	105.99	16.41	123.3	9.76	93.33
16 OR	13.844	151.8	22.61	137.1	14.6	132.21
32 OR	24.61	240.21	34.09	234.7	24.62	207.6
64 OR	48.36	411.98	56.16	405.3	44.77	352.4

Table 1 Power and delay of the proposed circuit





Table 2Leakage current atdifferent states

Test circuit	CHIL (pA)	CLIL (pA)	CHIH (pA)
8 OR	93.2	37.33	41.02
16 OR	107.63	43.354	41.02

Table 3 Delay variability analysis using Monte Carlo simulations for 100 runs

Test circuit	Conventional domino logic circuit delay			Clock delayed dual keeper circuit delay		
	Standard deviation $\sigma$ (ps)	Mean $\mu$ (ps)	σ/μ (%)	Standard deviation $\sigma$ (ps)	Mean $\mu$ (ps)	σ/μ (%)
8 OR	7.5	106.35	7.1	6.49	94.31	6.9
16 OR	11.94	151.6	7.9	10.71	134.2	8.0
32 OR	20.7	240.03	8.6	17.99	206.46	8.7
64 OR	42.67	411.44	10.4	34.39	351.59	9.8

## 5 Conclusion

The delayed enabling of the keeper circuit in the proposed domino logic circuit style using clock and the dual keeper circuitry facilitates efficient and contention-less discharge of the PDN. This enhances the speed of the domino logic circuit. It is observed that for a 64-bit input OR gate, it is around 352.54 ps. Additionally, the delay variability of 9.8% realized by the proposed method demonstrates the fact that this proposed structure of domino logic is more robust. It is also observed that the clock low input low (CLIL) state is the optimal state for leakage reduction under idle conditions at room temperature. These analyses substantiate the claims that the proposed clocked delayed dual keeper circuit can perform the logic evaluation at higher speed with greater robustness.

### References

- 1. Chatterjee B et al (2004) Leakage control techniques for designing robust, low power wide-OR domino logic for sub-130 nm CMOS technologies. In: Proceedings of 5th international symposium on quality electronic design, pp 415–420
- Krambeck RH, Lee Charles M, Law H-FS (1982) High-speed compact circuits with CMOS. IEEE J Solid State Circuits 17(3):614–619
- 3. Palumbo G, Pennisi M, Alioto M (2012) A simple circuit approach to reduce delay variations. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regul Pap 59(10):2292–2300
- 4. Moradi F et al (2013) Domino logic design for high performance and leakage-tolerant application. Integr VLSI J 46(3):247–254
- Anis MH, Allam MW, Elmasry MI (2002) Energy-efficient noise tolerant dynamic styles for scaled-down CMOS and MTCMOS technologies. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr VLSI Syst 10:71–78
- Sharroush SM et al (2008) Speeding-up wide-fan in domino logic using a controlled strong PMOS keeper. In: International conference on computer and communication engineering, pp 633–637
- Alvandpour A, Krishnamurthy R, Sourrty K, Borkar SY (2002) A sub-130-nm conditional-keeper technique. IEEE J Solid State Circuits 37:633–638
- Lih Y, Tzartzanis N, Walker WW (2007) A leakage current replica keeper for dynamic circuits. IEEE J Solid State Circuits 42(1):48–55
- Huang CH et al (2011) Adaptive pseudo dual keeper for wide fan-in dynamic circuits. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst II Express Briefs 58(10):672–676
- Dadgour H, Banerjee K (2010) A novel variation-tolerant keeper architecture for high-performance low-power wide fan-in dynamic OR gates. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 18(11):1567–1577
- Wang J et al (2011) Leakage current, active power, and delay analysis of dynamic dual V<sub>t</sub> CMOS circuits under P–V–T fluctuations. Microelectron Reliab 51:1498–1502
- Anis MH, Allam MW, Elmasry MI (2002) Energy-efficient noise tolerant dynamic styles for scaled-down CMOS and MTCMOS technologies. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 10:71–78

## Differential Power Analysis (DPA) Resistant Cryptographic S-Box

A. Prathiba, K. M. Madhu and V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran

Abstract Cryptographic systems demand differential power analysis (DPA) resistant designs. The DPA resistance property of the Differential Cascode Pre-resolve Adiabatic logic (DCPAL) of quasi-adiabatic type of logic circuit is investigated in this paper. The DCPAL is an adiabatic logic, which incurs lower power consumption and earns its application in the design of low power cryptosystems. The property of power analysis resistance is demonstrated through the use of DCPAL implementation for a substitution-box (S-Box). The S-Box is implemented in both the standard CMOS and the DCPAL styles to prove the power analysis resistance and low-power operation capability. Fair comparisons have been made for validation. The advantage of using the DCPAL for DPA resistant systems is also demonstrated through the S-Box implementation. Extensive transient simulations have been carried out using the technology files from 180 nm foundry.

**Keywords** Side-channel attacks • DCPAL • Differential power analysis resistance S-Box • Adiabatic circuits for DPA resistance

## 1 Introduction

Observation of the parameters, namely the power consumption, electromagnetic radiation, and interference, along with the computation time of an operation can reveal the secret key of the cryptographic devices by side-channel analysis (SCA). This poses a major threat to the crypto chip designers. Among the major side-channel attacks, the DPA techniques are found to be more powerful, primarily due to the reason that they unveil the secret information by analyzing the intermediate power variation. Power analysis is a form of side-channel attack and is classified as simple power analysis (SPA) and differential power analysis (DPA). SPA technique leaks the power information through observation of the power

A. Prathiba · K. M. Madhu · V. S. Kanchana Bhaaskaran (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering, VIT University Chennai, Chennai, India e-mail: vskanchana@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), *VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_19

traces, while the DPA relies upon the more involved statistical mechanisms for revealing the secret key. S-Box is the only nonlinear module in the symmetric block cipher algorithms, and its power resistant design in the circuit level of abstraction offers a greater measure of DPA resistance even at the cell-level design and further development stages.

The majority of the digital systems are designed using the conventional CMOS logic style, which during all the switching operations reflects the power activity of the circuits, such as the logic transitions, logic 0-1 and 1-0. This is due to the charging and discharging of the nodes of the conventional CMOS logic circuits, and this enables the power attacks in most of the cryptosystems. As a solution to this major issue, researchers have employed dual-rail CMOS logic design for incorporation of DPA resistance property [1]. However, the main disadvantage of the dual rail CMOS is their unity activity factor. This is due to the fact that evaluate or the pre-charge transition is guaranteed for every cycle regardless of the input activity. Hence, the dual rail CMOS suffers from increased power consumption, which in addition to the clocking power reaches intolerably higher levels. Another logic style with the DPA resistance property, which is widely discussed in the literature, is the efficient charge recovery logic (ECRL). It is one of the early quasi-adiabatic families in which the discharge circuits are asymmetric, and hence, it results in varying charging and discharging time values [2]. To solve this problem, some researchers have presented the adiabatic circuits which are symmetric in nature [3-9].

A power analysis resistant circuit is expected to belong to the logic style, which irrespective of the logic switching of the output nodes of the circuit expends uniform power dissipation even while seeking lower power consumption capability. With a uniform power trace, it becomes difficult for the hackers to extract the information through the process of DPA. The variations in power traces are found uniform, and the power per transition is also very less as compared to the CMOS circuit style. This hence can protect the cryptosystems against the DPA attacks [10, 11]. The low power operating and constant power dissipating features of the DCPAL are found to be suitable for the design of DPA resistance system. In this work, the S-Box is designed using both the standard CMOS logic and DCPAL styles and the results have been compared. The advantages of using the later have been explained with the results and power transient waveforms.

The structure of the paper is organized as follows. The DPA resistance property of the DCPAL S-Box is highlighted in Sect. 2. The design methodology of the standard CMOS S-Box is explained in Sect. 3, and the DCPAL implementation methodology has been explained in Sect. 4. The power analysis is carried out in Sect. 5, and conclusion is presented in Sect. 6.
# 2 Adiabatic Logic for DPA Resistance

The DPA countermeasure for an efficient cryptographic hardware necessitates constant power consumption irrespective of the data variations. It must prevent the dependencies between the power consumption values and the input data. Normally, the counter mechanisms employed in the circuit level aim at uniform power dissipation irrespective of the input variations [12-14]. The DCPAL is a quasiadiabatic logic suitable for such light-weight devices, and hence, it can be a suitable choice for implementation of the light-weight crypto hardware. In addition to the low-power operating capability, the cryptographic circuits demand less vulnerability to side-channel DPA power analysis. The power analysis resistance capability of the DCPAL is validated in this section through the implementation of the DCPAL XOR gate as shown in Fig. 1. Here, PC1 and PC3 are the power clocks which are 180° out of phase with each other, and the power clocks serve as the power supply and timing clock signal for the DCPAL circuitry. It has four phases of operation, namely the Pre-resolve, Evaluate, Hold, and Recover. The input and output transient waveforms for the XOR operation are shown in Fig. 2. Figure 3 presents the supply current variations as observed for the certain set of input transitions, and it is also observed to be constant as shown in the figure, irrespective of the input transitions. The power trace for the input transitions 00-11-10-01-00 in Fig. 4 shows the uniform power variations. This, thus, proves the suitability of DCPAL for the design of DPA resistant Cryptographic systems. The work is further extended with the S-Box implemented in both the standard CMOS circuit style and the DCPAL circuit style. The following sections detail the S-Box implementation in both the standard CMOS and the DCPAL, respectively.

# **3** Methodology of the Standard CMOS Logic S-Box Implementation

The S-Box implementation methodology incorporates mechanisms to eliminate the unnecessary transitions. The combinational logic modules, namely logic 1 to logic 3 shown in Fig. 5 are the submodules of the S-Box implemented using the standard CMOS logic. Buffers are used to match the delays in the feed-forward path. This avoids the unwanted glitches. The CMOS\_FFP 1 and CMOS\_FFP 2 are the feed-forward paths. Int\_in1 to int\_in6 are the intermediate inputs. The feed-forward paths (FFP) in the circuit balance the timing at the input port of the logic blocks. I1 is feed-forwarded to one stage ahead, and hence, the buffer in the CMOS\_FFP 1 path should offer the delay as that of the propagation delay incurred by the logic 1 module. In other words, the signal Int\_in1 must reach the input of the logic 2 module at the same time as the signal Int\_in2. Similarly, the feed-forward path CMOS\_FFP 2 caters to the timing balance of the input Int\_in5 at the logic 3 module. Meeting these timing constraints will avoid any glitches in the output and eliminates any possible unnecessary power consumption.

# Fig. 1 DCPAL XOR/XNOR gate

Fig. 2 Input/output

waveforms of the DCPAL XOR/XNOR gate



172



Fig. 3 Supply current variations of the DCPAL XOR gate



Fig. 4 Power consumed by the DCPAL XOR gate



Fig. 5 Standard CMOS logic S-Box

# 4 Implementation Methodology of the DCPAL-Based S-Box

The primary challenge in the system implementation using the DCPAL is meeting the timing constraints. The adiabatic logic circuits use power clocks as the supply voltage and the synchronizing clock signal. The DCPAL FFP 1 and DCPAL FFP 2 mentioned in Fig. 6 are the two feed-forward paths (FFPs). The delay of the path from I1 to the input port of logic 2 as denoted by the path DCPAL FFP 1 in the schematic should offer the same delay as the propagation delay incurred by the logic 1 module for the Int in1 and Int in2 to be valid at the logic 2 block input. In addition, the power clock phases of the buffer and logic 1 should be in phase as shown by PC1 and PC3 in Fig. 6. In the path DCPAL\_FFP 2, the intermediate inputs Int in1, Int in2, and Int in3 are maintained in the same phase. In order to match the phase conditions at the logic 3 input port, the successive power clock, namely PC3 and PC1 are applied to buffer 3. This operating requirement is the main consideration to be taken care in the implementation of DCPAL circuits. The methodology has 17 inner-pipelining stages employed to implement the S-Box, and the output latency hence will be  $17 \times T_p$  s, where  $T_p$  is the propagation delay of a single stage of the pipeline. If  $T_p$  is 1 ns, then the output would be observed after 17 ns since the input is applied.

Figure 7 shows the inputs X0–X3 applied to the S-Box, and the signals PC1–PC4 are the power clocks, and S0–S3 are the outputs of the S-Box. The period of each pipelining stage is 0.25 ns, and the output will be available after  $17 \times 0.25$  ns = 4.25 ns, where 17 is the number of pipeline stages.



Fig. 6 DCPAL S-Box



Fig. 7 Output of the DCPAL S-Box

#### 5 Power Analysis

The power variations of the S-Box implemented in both the standard CMOS and DCPAL are analyzed with the input clock period of 1 ns. The average power of standard CMOS logic-based S-Box is 1.73 mW, and for the DCPAL, it is found to be 949.3  $\mu$ W. The results validate the claim that the DCPAL adiabatic logic-based S-Box circuits consume lower power. In standard CMOS logic style, the power spikes of 0–1 transition are clearly visible as shown by the power traces in Fig. 8 with values ranging from 5 to 21 mW. On the other hand, the DCPAL systems incur uniform power variation around 950  $\mu$ W irrespective of the circuit switching. This makes the cryptosystems DPA resistant, since the power of DCPAL is so low of the order of  $\mu$ W, and it becomes difficult for the SPA systems to identify the variations from the power traces so obtained.

With all the outputs of S-Box high at 9 ns, the highest spike in the power trace (marked area) of 20.23 mW is observed in Fig 8. This non-uniform power variation will help the hackers to guess the pattern of outputs. This is a threat for the chip designers.



Fig. 8 Power trace of the standard CMOS S-Box

The uniform power variation incurred by the DCPAL-based system is shown in Fig. 9, and its power consumption is very less as compared to the standard CMOS counterpart. In the standard CMOS style, the highest peak current is found to be 20.23 mW. On the other hand, it is measured to be 6.98 mW for the DCPAL-based design. This validates the claim of low power consumption in the DCPAL implementation.

#### 6 Conclusion

The use of DCPAL-based adiabatic circuits for the implementation of cryptosystems to prevent the DPA attacks on chips has been presented. The claims are validated through the power trace results of the CMOS and DCPAL-based S-Boxes. The implementation of elementary XOR gate is to prove the principle of DCPAL adiabatic operation. The average power of standard CMOS logic is found to be 1.73 mW and that of the DCPAL is measured to be 949.3  $\mu$ W. The peak power dissipation is found to be 20.23 and 6.98 mW for the standard CMOS and DCPAL-based circuits, respectively. The future work is to improve the S-Box design for area optimization and implementing the S-Box with the combination of different logic styles, aiming at further reduction in the number of spikes.



Fig. 9 Power trace of the DCPAL S-Box

#### References

- Bhaaskaran VSK, Raina JP (2008) Differential cascode adiabatic logic structure for low power. J Low Power Electron 4(2):178–190
- 2. An efficient charge recovery logic circuit. IEEE J Solid-State Circ 31(4):514-522, May 1996
- 3. Kumar S, Bhadauria V (2014) Low power adiabatic logic using DCPAL block. In: Students conference on engineering and systems, Allahabad, pp 1–6
- 4. Monteiro C, Takahashi Y, Sekine T (2013) Low power secure AES S-Box using adiabatic logic circuit. In: IEEE faible tension faible consommation, Paris, pp 1–4
- Athas W, Ensson LS, Oller JK, Tzartzanis N, Chou E (1994) Low power digital system based on adiabatic switching principles. IEEE Trans VLSI Syst 2(4):398–407
- Morrison M, Ranganathan N (2014) Synthesis of dual-rail adiabatic logic for low power security applications. Comput Aided Des Integr Circ Syst IEEE Trans 33(7):975–988
- Avital M, Dagan H, Levi I, Keren O, Fish A (2015) DPA-secured quasi-adiabatic logic (SQAL) for low-power passive RFID tags employing S-Boxes. Circ Syst I: Regul Pap IEEE Trans 62(1):149–156
- Morrison M (2014) Theory, synthesis, and application of adiabatic and reversible logic circuits for security applications. In: IEEE Computer society annual symposium on VLSI, Tampa, FL, pp 252–255
- Monteiro C, Takahashi Y, Sekine T (2014) Process variation verification of low-power secure CSSAL AES S-Box circuit. In: IEEE 57th international midwest symposium on circuits and systems (MWSCAS), College Station, TX, pp 1–24

- Srivathsav NR, Prathiba A, Bhaaskaran VSK (2015) Asynchronous dual-rail transition logic for enhanced DPA resistance. Int J Eng Technol 7(1):154–166
- Morioka S, Satoh A (2002) An optimized S-Box circuit architecture for low power AES design. In: Proceedings on CHES, pp 172–186
- 12. Kumar SD (2016) Integr VLSI J. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vlsi.2016.08.007
- A Blotti, R Saletti (2004) Ultralow-power adiabatic circuit semi-custom design. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr VLSI Syst 12(11):1248–1253
- Monteiro C, Takahashi Y, Sekine T (2013) Charge-sharing symmetric adiabatic logic in countermeasure against power analysis attacks at cell level. Microelectron J 44(6):496–503

# Implementation of Radix-2 Butterfly Using Distributed Arithmetic Algorithm (DAA)

Ketan Tarkas, Chetan Sharma, Oshin Mehta and P. Augusta Sophy Beulet

#### Abstract

**Background/Objectives**: The FFT computation is a widely used building block in signal processing. In this work, radix-2 butterfly is implemented by distributed arithmetic algorithm (DAA).

**Methods/Statistical Analysis**: The distributed arithmetic distributes the calculations in a bit-serial manner, thereby the lumped multiplications are eliminated.

**Findings**: Designing of butterfly is done using Verilog HDL, simulation is done in Cadence NC Sim tool, and synthesis is done in Cadence RTL compiler. The proposed architecture provides high speed and less area compared with existing architecture. The proposed structure requires less power compared to existing structure.

**Improvements/Applications**: The DA is used in many applications of DSP functions like filtering, FFT, DCT.

Keywords FFT · Radix-2 butterfly · Distributed arithmetic · Look-up table (LUT)

# 1 Introduction

Fast Fourier transform (FFT) is very commonly used in many DSP and communication applications. Design of radix-2 decimation in time (DIT) butterfly, based on look-up tables (LUTs) [1, 2] is used as a methodology in this work. Distributed

e-mail: ketan.tarkas9@gmail.com

C. Sharma e-mail: chetan.sharma3107@gmail.com

O. Mehta e-mail: mehtaoshin20@gmail.com

P. Augusta Sophy Beulet e-mail: augustasophyt.p@vit.ac.in

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018 J. Li et al. (eds.), *VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_20

K. Tarkas (🖂) · C. Sharma · O. Mehta · P. Augusta Sophy Beulet SENSE, VIT Chennai Campus, Chennai 600127, India

Arithmetic (DA) has been selected to perform the multiplication by the twiddle factors. This arithmetic uses look-up tables (LUTs) to store the pre-calculated values which are the combinations of the coefficient to get the required multiplier output. It is used in a large number of DSP applications (filtering, transforms, etc.). The distributed algorithm (DA) is used to perform multiplication in radix-2 butterfly. This algorithm results in area reduction while large size FFTs are designed.

Multiplication is a strong operation because it needs a repeated addition. Hence it occupies large chip area and also consumes more power. Implementing butterfly of FFT algorithm using distributed arithmetic is a different approach. In DA, all multiplications and additions are replaced by a look-up table (LUT) and a shifter-accumulator [3]. Distributed arithmetic technique leads to a multiplier-less architecture for digital signal processing applications. Distributed arithmetic-based computations are cost-effective and area-efficient.

Butterflies are the essential building block of FFT implementation of digital signal processing (DSP). Distributed arithmetic efficiently computes the sum of products called the vector product. This is otherwise known as inner product or multiply and accumulate (MAC) operation. MAC operation is very common in all digital signal processing algorithms [4]. The benefits of DA can be best exploited in the design of data path circuits like multipliers. DA efficiently implements the MAC using look-up tables. In this work, DAA is used for designing a radix-2 butterfly.

#### 2 Decimation in Time (DIT) Radix-2 Butterfly

In fast Fourier transform algorithm (FFT), the butterfly devices a mechanism that combines the results of smaller discrete Fourier transforms (DFTs) into a larger DFT, or vice versa. The name butterfly is given because the shape of radix-2 signal flow diagram looks like a butterfly. In Cooley–Tukey FFT algorithm, the term "butterfly" appears to break down a DFT of size  $n = r^m$  into "r" number of smaller transforms of size "m" where r is the "radix" of the transform. These smaller DFTs are then combined by a bigger butterfly of size r to obtain the DFTs of size r. There are two types of algorithm, the "decimation in time" (DIT) and "decimation in frequency" (DIF). DIF is similar to DIT but few steps are reversed, where the butterflies are post-multiplied by root of unity known as twiddle factors [5]. In radix-2 Cooley–Tukey (CT) algorithm, a DIT size-2 butterfly takes two inputs  $(x_0, x_1)$  and gives two outputs  $(y_0, y_1)$ . A radix-2, DIT algorithm of  $n = 2^p$  inputs needs the primitive *n*th root of unity  $\omega_n^k = e^{-\frac{2\pi i k}{n}}$  and relies on  $O(n \log n)$  butterflies. The outputs of a butterfly are obtained from Eqs. (1) and (2) as shown in Fig. 1.

$$y_0 = x_0 + x_1 \omega_n^k \tag{1}$$

$$y_1 = x_0 - x_1 \omega_n^k \tag{2}$$





# **3** Distributed Arithmetic Algorithm

Distributed arithmetic (DA) technique is basically a bit-serial operation. Efficient computation of weighted sum of product or dot product can be computed by using the basic DA algorithm [6]. Computation of the inner product of an input vector and constant coefficient vector as given in Eq. (3) can be done by DA technique and is explained as follows.

$$Y = \sum_{k=1}^{K} A_k X_k \tag{3}$$

Where,

- Y Output response
- $A_k$  Constant filter coefficients

 $X_k$  Input data.

Let  $X_k$  be represented in a *N*-bit format and expressed in scaled two's complement number as in (4)

$$X_k = -b_{k0} + \sum_{n=1}^{N-1} b_{kn} 2^{-n}$$
(4)

Substituting  $X_k$  into the Eq. (3), we get Eq. (5)

$$Y = \sum_{k=1}^{K} A_k \left[ -b_{k0} + \sum_{n=1}^{N-1} b_{kn} 2^{-n} \right]$$
(5)

On rearranging the computed terms and grouping the sum of products together, the final Eq. (6) formed is,

$$Y = -\sum_{k=1}^{K} A_k \cdot b_{k0} + \sum_{n=1}^{N-1} \left[ \sum_{k=1}^{K} A_k \cdot b_{kn} \right] 2^{-n}$$
(6)

The DA contains look-up table (LUT), accumulator and shifter. Look-up table (LUT) contains all the partial products that are pre-computed [7]. LUTs are addressed by the inputs given to the multiplier and its coefficients decide the values to be stored in LUT [4]. Only the addition and subtraction of coefficients and the coefficient itself are the part of LUTs.

In the above equation, AND operation is performed between the bits of input given and the constant coefficient known as twiddle factor. The plus signs are there to perform arithmetic addition operations. By this, a look-up table is made that contains all the partial product values that are pre-computed. These LUTs are addressed by the inputs given to the multiplier. The term given as  $2^{-n}$  is to shift bits pattern [8].

#### 4 Butterfly Using DAA

Using distributed arithmetic algorithm, the multiplication in butterfly can be done without using multiplier. Using look-up table (LUT), the multiplications are pre-computed and stored in LUT, and thus the use of LUT reduces the area, latency and also the power consumption [3]. Using the concept of DA, a butterfly can be made and this butterfly can be instantiated many times in the FFT algorithm.

Block diagram is given in Fig. 2. It contains the following units, namely bitwise concatenation, LUT, shifter, and accumulator. The first unit is bitwise concatenation, which does the concatenation from least significant bit (LSB) to most significant bit (MSB) of the two inputs given to it. Next unit is LUT, it contains the values of partial products and gives the value stored at the desired address as shown in Tables 1 and 2. The output of LUT is given to shift unit which shifts it in the left direction. This shifted value is accumulated in ACC unit and finally the output is generated.

Fig. 2 Block diagram of distributed arithmetic algorithm



Table 1         LUT for DA real           part	Address	Output
	00	0000000
	01	00011001
	10	00100110
	11	0100000

# Table 2LUT for DAimaginary part

Address	Output
00	00000000
01	00100110
10	11100111
11	00001100

Table 3     Comparison       hatman     and income and DA	Parameter	Ordinary butterfly	DA butterfly
between ordinary and DA	Power (nw)	7411464	4418998
outtering	Cells	2919	874

-	Applications Places System	N 🕸 💆								4	A MA	ar 22. 4.46 PM student
5					w	eveform 1 - Sim'	/ision					_ = × ×
Ele	Edit View Explore Formal 2	Singlation Win	dows Help									cådence
2	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	DEX	9 3 K	n- 🔳-					1	🖗 🕂 🕬	****	14 Ki 📾 🖬 📕
54	dron Names Signal+	- th #	Search Te	res Valle+	-	a. 12.						
P.	TineA* - 100,000 * 01*	Rt			=   • · · ·   =	0 - 100,000 0				Time:	5 98,000pi :	100,000
100	a castrer.d											
TR	Cursor Baadins *+ 100,000po											TheA = 100 000pc
1 des	Name Or	Carece a+	08,000;04	58,200ps	38,40309	08,300ps	35,80001	00,00000	05,200##	33,43368	00,300ps	00,80004
-	8 40 A mg wy('60)	-2 01624	16074									
279	H - A - (41( 69)	-3 19974	19972									
39		12 01012	1000									
5.8	e a cleri e d	3. 02	12									
-	10 A - D - D	3.01	11									
	8 - 107 2	5.00	н									
	R 💊 (x7.9)	3.01	21									
	1 😘 +17 2)	·2. 05	36									
	🖞 😘 🖬 P 🗉	.F 02	35									
						b.						
	51		5	10,000	95,030	[20,000	18,000	BC.000	<b>\$0,000</b>	73,300	00,000	100,00
0	Þ											0 sojects salected
10	🗴 slade tijk at ?= Xat 🗌 🗖 N	Claunch : home	Mu.   10. De	sign Browser 1 - 5	- E Consere	- Smittaken	Waveform 1 - 5	imi/ sion				A

Fig. 3 Simulation of ordinary butterfly

#### 5 Results

From Table 3, it can be seen that the power utilized by DA butterfly is very less compared to ordinary butterfly and also the cells used for ordinary butterfly is three times that of DA butterfly.

Figure 3 shows the simulation of conventional butterfly, where the values of input and twiddle factor are given in the test bench. Figure 4 shows the outputs for some random values. Simulation in Figs. 5 and 6 are the intermediate values of final DA-based butterfly where the simulation of imaginary part and real part is shown separately. And in Fig. 7, the schematic of distributed arithmetic algorithm (DA)-based butterfly is shown.



Fig. 4 Simulation of DA real part

Applications Places Syst	- ຢ 🛎 🗾				41 🛒	Pri Apr 22, 6:02 PM student
-			Waveform 1 - SimVisio	m .		- * ×
Fee Fat Xiew Extrone +or	But Suchaton Mad	ows Heb			All is seen in an	cadence
223 Cl C2 C O	X G D X ]	₿_ <u>19</u> ( _ <b>   •      •</b>			1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1	CAN, OC 194, DOI: 100 100 100
Search Names: Signal •	± 16 ff	Search Times: Value+	≥ Me Me			
TineA* - 243,311	· ps* 봤겠* · 관 면	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	🍏 📬 🥅 400,094,595,000po +	1	Time: 21 0:4	10,355ps 🔄 🤼 🚊 🖬
Basine *-0	1	Bateline + 0				
In Carto-Desera - 243,51	an Course		100 000es	1200.000m	TimeA = 243,311pc	le•
AET ST ND 91	3 010	4823 6034	(00) (00) (00 (00) (00	[ (* ) * ] (*) (* ( 0010		
B• B• 🗣 bP d	·b 00411110	00100100	H11110			
35 B 💊 6(7.0)	·b 00411400	00100100 00	N1140)			00000000
	1	100000				
B 🔷 M. MORA	'b 01_0010210	1		10,10012010		
B Sout friefict	'b 0041880	******		[#10300# P		
1			1100.000.000.000	1200.000.000	000.000.000	401 021 230 00004
( > 10 00 00001000		1.0 - 1-00				0 objects selected
Ill (studentijcat7 codes)	NCLaurch : homen	tu 1 Design Browser 1 - 5/	Console - SenVision	Waveform 1 - SimVision		

Fig. 5 Simulation of DA imaginary part

# 6 Conclusion

DA has been applied significantly in various digital signal processing (DSP) applications. In this method, the implementation of multiplier-less butterfly using distributed arithmetic algorithm is done. This is having bitwise concatenation, look-up table (LUT), shifter, and accumulator. LUT partition reduces memory requirements. This technique reduces the delay, area, and power consumption. By

-	Applications Places System	🔮 🛎 🗾				41	Fri Apr 22	6:32 PM student
Ξ.				Waveform 1 - SimVision	1			_ = ×
Eile	Edit View Explore Format S	Simulation Windows H	jelp					cådence
20	🐄 📬 🎥 🍙 🛸 💥	06×39	🐑 M- 🔳-			🗳 - 🖕 Send Te.	<b>1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1</b>	
Sea	rch Names: Signal+	• 16 ff Sea	rch Times: Value -	the fle				
PU.	TimeA - 442,432	R.*		48,754,370,000ps + 0		Time:	1 0 : 693,624ps	
×®	(i) Baudrawa ()					11		
190	Cursor-Baseline *+ 442,432ps		Baseline = 0			Time5 - 442 43204		
	Name 0-	Cursor 0.	0 100,000ps	200,000ps	300,000ps	400,000p 500,0	00ps  60	0,000ps
1	E- A_(0:0]	·P 00_0001110			00_00001110			
	(i) A_m_fm(6.0)	.P 0001000			0003000			
3	E- Arboi	.P 00_00101001	11 January 14		00_00101001			
B	日- <b>1</b> A.J. 200月20日	·> 0101100			0101100			
Δ.	0 10 8 (PO	.P 11 <sup>1</sup> 1111101	n'uuuu		11_1111141			
	B-40 0_m_tx(60)	·b 1111001			1111001			
	8) the stand	-P 11_1110100	n		11_1110100			
	(1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1) (1)	'h 0000	A110					
	B-30 x70	*b 00000110	00000000	1 00000110				
	B \$ \$7.9	'b 00001111	00000000					
	(0.104 dP.0)	ъ 00011110	00000000					
	B- 1 + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +	·P 00031000	00000000	60033600				
		3		mmmm	mmmmmm	տաստատ	mmmm	mmm
	a a	2						
			30	10 000 000 000	120 000 000 000	100 000 000 000		41 754 370 000m
0	h th second	1.4	1.00					0 objects selected
	student@cad7 codes   I N	CLaunch /home/stu	DA butterfly	ole - SimVision]	Design Browser 1 - S   🔳 Console	- SimVision 🔀 Waveform	n 1 - SimVision	S S

Fig. 6 Simulation of DA-based butterfly

pipelining of all partial products, further improvement in performance can be seen. Area and timing are improved by basic DA structure, which involves significantly less latency and less area-delay complexity when compared with conventional butterfly structure.



Fig. 7 Schematic of DA butterfly

# References

- 1. White SA (1981) A simple FFT butterfly arithmetic unit. IEEE Trans Circ Syst 28(4):352–355
- 2. White SA (1989) Applications of distributed arithmetic to digital signal processing: a tutorial review. IEEE ASSP Mag 6(3):4–19
- 3. Nourji K, Demassieux N (1994) Optimal VLSI architecture for distributed arithmetic-based algorithms. In Proceedings of International Conference Acoustics, Speech, and Signal Processing, vol. 2, pp 509–512
- 4. Joshi SP, Paily R (2013) Distributed arithmetic based split-radix FFT. J Sig Proces Syst 75 (1):85–92 (Springer, Online Publication, 31 May)
- Meher PK, Chandrasekaran S, Amira A (2008) FPGA realization of FIR filters by efficient and flexible systolization using distributed arithmetic. [J] IEEE Trans Signal Process 56(7):3009– 3017
- Sungwook Yu, Swartziander EE (2001) DCT implementation with distributed arithmetic. IEEE Trans Comput 50(9):985–991
- Mintzer L (1993) J VLSI Sign Process Syst Sign Image Video Technol 6:119–127. https://doi. org/10.1007/BF01607876
- Das AD, Mankar A, Prasad N, Mahapatra KK, Swain AK (2013) Efficient VLSI architectures of split radix FFT using new distributed arithmetic. Int J Soft Comput Eng (IJSCE) ISSN 3 (1):2231–2307

# An Area Efficient Design of Warped **Filters**

Kruttika Golwelker, Ritu Kumari and T. Vigneswaran

Abstract An area efficient implementation of the warped filter using variable high-pass, low-pass, band-stop and band-pass responses is proposed in this research work. A warped filter is achieved by placing an all-pass filter in the place of unit delay in the configuration of the digital filter. A variable high-pass or low-pass configuration is obtained using first-order transformation of the all-pass filter. However, the band-stop and band-pass variable filters are achieved by all-pass configuration of second order. A technique of coefficient decimation is used in the warped filter to overcome this issue. In order to make this design area efficient, a comparative analysis among the various adders and multipliers is performed. The most efficient adder and multiplier are incorporated in the filter design. The comparative analysis for the different adder and multiplier disposition is performed in the Cadence environment using the RC tool. The coding style used for this implementation is Verilog Hardware Description Language (HDL). The area utilization is reduced by 22% by implementing the new design of the warped filter.

Keywords Warped filter · Variable digital filter · Low pass · High pass Band pass · Band stop · Coefficient decimation

#### 1 Introduction

The variable digital filter is one which produces different responses by varying parameters such as cut-off frequencies. A warped filter is an example of a Variable Digital Filter (VDF) [1]. The delay element of a filter is replaced by an all-pass

K. Golwelker · R. Kumari · T. Vigneswaran (🖂)

K. Golwelker e-mail: Kruttika.golwelker2015@vit.ac.in

R. Kumari e-mail: Ritu.kumari2015@vit.ac.in

School of Electronics Engineering, Vellore Institute of Technology, Chennai 600127, India e-mail: vigneswaran.t@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_21

single-stage filter structure. Warped filters have a wide range of applications ranging from audio applications like loudspeaker equalization, linear prediction, and detection of band-pass signals [1], echo cancellation, spectral modification of audio signals. The warped filter can be used as high-pass, low-pass, band-stop or band-pass filter based on the application desired. In some applications such as audio equalization [2], warped filters show better results than the Finite Impulse Response (FIR) filters. Another example for use of warped filter technique is in broadband signals for detecting band-pass signals [3]. A second-order filter transformation is used for designing the adaptive warped filter, resulting in band-pass responses of fixed bandwidth. However, filter coefficients require to be updated whenever the bandwidth has to be modified. This will demand a large memory for the read operation and the write operation. A design of filter bank using the warped technique for digital hearing aid [4] is proposed with the help of high-pass and low-pass filters in a parallel configuration. The design uses all-pass configuration of the second order. Various numbers of approaches for the VDF implementation are available. The linear phase characteristics [1] of this filter make it suitable for communication applications. However, it is not preferred for audio applications due to a small range of band-pass frequency and has higher complexity when compared to the warped filter. Drawbacks of this design are that only a finite set of cut-off frequencies can be adopted. Also, the filter structure or the filter coefficients require to be updated to procure the band-stop or band-pass responses.

The major drawback in this design is that it works only for a particular application by setting a particular cut-off frequency required for the desired application. For an audio application, it works as a high-pass filter; for another application, it works as a band-pass filter. Another drawback is that it requires second-order transformations for some of the applications.

In this paper, the Sect. 2 elaborates on the currently existing filter systems and their advantages and disadvantages. In Sect. 3, we discuss the modified proposed design for the warped filter. Section 4 discusses the results obtained on implementing the modified design. Section 5 deals with conclusion of the research work.

#### 2 Background Study

#### 2.1 Warped Filter

A FIR filter is considered as the prototype filter. The warped filter is a modified version of the FIR filter wherein the delay element is replaced by a single-stage all-pass transformation. The warping coefficient,  $\alpha$ , is used in the transformation. When  $-1 < \alpha < 0$ , a backward transformation is observed. While  $0 < \alpha < 1$ , the transformation is forward. A warped filter is designed by first implementing an *N*th order FIR filter having cut-off frequency of *fc*0 and having coefficients *h*0, *h*1, *h*2..., *hN* [1]. The delay element in the FIR filter is then changed to the architecture shown

in Fig. 1. This is termed as A(z). The cut-off frequency is varied, by varying  $\alpha$ . If  $\alpha = 0$ , then the warped filter works as the ordinary FIR filter.

When band-stop or band-pass responses are to be achieved, the single-stage all-pass transformation [1] is unable to do so as a single parameter  $\alpha$  is not sufficient. Another issue is that for varying the responses for different applications the coefficient needs to be updated in every trial, which in turn increases the memory occupancy for the write and the read operations. In order to incorporate the transformations from one type of the filter to another, both first-order transformation and second-order transformation will be required, which in turn will make the overall filter design very complex.

To overcome these issues, an efficient warped filter is to be designed, which does not require the updating of the filter coefficients for every high-pass to band-pass transformation or vice versa.

The block diagram of the single-stage all-pass filter is illustrated in Fig. 1. This is the structure to be placed instead of the delay element in the FIR filter.

#### 2.2 Coefficient Decimation Technique

In the CDM technique, a constant coefficient method is used. A decimated version [5] of the frequency response is originally used. In this technique, an integer decimation factor M is used, such that every Mth coefficient is grouped and the remaining coefficients in between are discarded.

Figure 2 illustrates the VDF design for a fourth-order warped filter, where the new replaced delay element is incorporated in the design. In this design,  $\alpha$  is the warping coefficient and select lines *sel\_m1*, *sel\_m2* are the enabled signals to the multiplexers which help decide the type of filter to be used, i.e. low-pass filter, high-pass filter, band-pass filter or the band-stop filter.



Fig. 1 Single-stage all-pass filter



Fig. 2 Proposed warped filter design

#### **3** Proposed Work

In this research work, we designed different types of adders to identify the most efficient adder in terms of area and power. An efficient multiplier is also implemented and incorporated in the VDF design, in order to get a performance efficient warped filter.

# 3.1 Ripple Carry Adder (RCA)

An RCA is implemented by using full adders cascaded in series [6]. A sum and a carry are generated from each of the full adders, and the carry generated from each stage is carried over to the next full adder stage. Thus, the carry bit is propagated serially.

Figure 3 illustrates the ripple carry adder with serially propagated carry.

# 3.2 Carry Skip Adder (CSkA)

In this adder, the carry is skipped as suggested in the name of the architecture. This results in speeded up addition. The carry bit is propagated around the portion of the



Fig. 3 Ripple carry adder



Fig. 4 Carry skip adder

entire adder [7]. This circuitry uses two gates. The AND gate compares the carry bit with the propagated signal.

Figure 4 demonstrates the carry skip adder with the carry skip logic.

## 3.3 Carry Increment Adder (CIA)

The CIA architecture uses a RCA block cascaded an incremental circuit. The incremental block is designed using series of half adders sequentially. Since four-bit addition is required for this application, one four-bit ripple carry adder along with the incremental circuitry is sufficient for generating the four-bit sum and a carry.

Figure 5 illustrates the block diagram of the CIA using the incremental circuitry. The RCA block in the figure represents a four-bit ripple carry adder, with the carry in bit assumed to be zero initially.

Figure 6 shows the internal circuitry of the incremental circuit consisting of sequentially connected series of half adders.

#### 3.4 Carry Look Ahead Adder (CLA)

The Carry Look Ahead (CLA) adder is designed based on a concept of looking at lower adder bits of argument [8] and checking if higher order carry gets generated.



Fig. 5 Carry increment adder



Fig. 6 Incremental circuit



Fig. 7 Carry look ahead adder

The generation and propagation values are computed separately, and the internal carry is calculated in the following stage. The sum is calculated in the final stage.

Figure 7 illustrates the CLA along with its generated and propagated bits.

#### 3.5 Carry Save Adder (CSA)

In this architecture, three input bits are parallelly added. The carry bit is not propagated in the following stages, and instead it is stored in the present stage [7]. In the next stage, the addend value is updated.

Figure 8 shows a detailed block diagram of the CSA, with the carry saving architecture.

#### 3.6 Carry Select Adder (CSlA)

This architecture utilizes independent carry and sum generation units. The carry bit is propagated as  $C_{in} = 0$  in one block and  $C_{in} = 1$  in another block. A multiplexer is used to choose the required block and pass the output to the consecutive stage.

Figure 9 illustrates the structure of the carry select adder with the use of a multiplexer for choosing the block with the corresponding  $C_{in}$  bit.

A multiplier for speeded multiplication is also designed in order to make the filter more efficient.

#### 3.7 Baugh-Wooley Multiplier

The Baugh-Wooley multiplier is a signed multiplier. It uses the concept of 2's complement addition. The Baugh-Wooley algorithm is widely used because of the ability to maximize the multipliers regularity, and it allows positive signed partial products [9]. In order to avoid negative weighted partial product bits, the matrix is entered with extra bits, and this in turn increases the efficiency of the multiplication to be performed. The architecture makes use of two basic blocks named the white cell and grey cell.



Fig. 8 Carry save adder



Fig. 9 Carry select adder



Fig. 10 Grey cell and white cell

There is a minor difference in the two architectures of the cells: the grey cell uses a NAND logic gate to feed in the inputs to the full adders, while the white cell uses AND logic gate output as the input to the full adder in the next stage.

Figure 10 gives the detailed internal diagram of the grey cell and white cell used in the Baugh-Wooley multiplier.

Figure 11 shows the basic structure of the Baugh-Wooley multiplier. A series of cascaded serial fall adders are used in the final stage of the multiplier.

# 3.8 Proposed Filter

The proposed warped filter is designed by replacing the adder with a Carry Look Ahead adder and the multiplier by the signed Baugh-Wooley multiplier. The adder used in this design is as illustrated in Fig. 7, and the multiplier block is illustrated



Fig. 11 Baugh-Wooley multiplier

in Fig. 11. Since the design is replaced by blocks using less area, the proposed filter is expected to use comparatively less area and also less time to be executed. The block diagram for the proposed filter is the same as shown in Fig. 2, with replaced adder and multiplier.

#### 4 Results and Discussion

#### 4.1 Simulation Tool

The coding style used for implementing this filter is Verilog Hardware Description Language. The tool used for simulation is Xilinx ISE. Cadence tool, RC Compiler is used to calculate the power, area and delay of the circuits. The simulation output of the different adders is illustrated below.

# 4.2 Performance Analysis of Adders

The different adder designs are simulated in the Cadence environment to verify their functionality. The performance analysis is performed in the RC compiler. Synthesis of the designs gives a detailed report of the area, power, timing and gates report. A comparison of the performance of adders is tabulated.

Table 1 analyses the performance of the different configurations of the adders based on the power consumed, area utilized and the delay incurred during the implementation of each of the adder architectures. From the report, it is evident that the ripple carry adder requires least number of cells. However, when considering optimization of both area and delay, the Carry Look Ahead adder is the most feasible adder. Hence, the proposed design of the warped filter is designed using the Carry Look Ahead adder.

It is deduced from the table that the CLA consumes less area when compared to the carry select adder by approximately 35%. When comparing the carry increment adder with the CLA, the latter performs better by 47% in terms of area utilization. The Carry Save Adder requires 31% more time than the Carry Look Ahead adder. The Carry Look Ahead adder is 25% faster than the ripple carry adder. Considering area utilization and the delay in performance, the Carry look Ahead adder is more efficient than the other adders. Therefore, CLA is preferred for the proposed filter.

# 4.3 Performance Analysis of Baugh-Wooley Multiplier

The Baugh-Wooley multiplier is proven to be among the fastest and most efficient multipliers in date.

This multiplier is most widely used in signed bit multiplication.

Table 2 discusses the amount of power consumed by the multiplier, the delay observed during simulation and the area required or the number of gates utilized.

Adder type	Power (nW)	Delay (ps)	Area (cells)	No. of gates
Ripple carry adder	24532.472	1103	652	28
Carry select adder	62427.884	1269	1711	76
Carry increment adder	42155.906	1564	838	36
Carry look ahead adder	30201.191	822	838	34
Carry skip adder	28583.007	1269	780	33
Carry save adder	45182.122	1197	1071	46

Table 1 Performance analysis of various adders

Multiplier type	Power (nW)	Delay (ps)	No. of gates
Baugh-Wooley	5172.522	172	16

Table 2 Performance analysis of the multiplier

Table 3 Performance analysis of conventional and modified filter

	Area (cells)	Delay (ps)	Power (nW)	Gates
Conventional filter	5252	4539	1541488.49	178
Modified filter	4072	4222	1168394.41	200

### 4.4 Performance of Filter

The conventional filter is compared with the modified design and the results are tabulated.

Table 3 shows the performance results of both the conventional and the modified filter designs. It is observed that the power of the modified filter is reduced by 24%. However, the number of gates required for implementing the modified design is increasing by 12%. The area utilization in the modified filter is less than the area utilized in the conventional design. The delay observed in the conventional filter is more than the delay observed in the modified filter.

#### 5 Conclusion

The VDF proposed in this paper is a more efficient one in terms of performance with respect to the area and power. The adder selected in order to make the warped filter area efficient is the Carry Look Ahead adder. The signed Baugh-Wooley multiplier is used to speed up the multiplications inside the filter. The final filter is designed such that the entire design works with a single-stage all-pass transformation allowing the user to transform from one type of the filter to another based on the application desired. The area utilization has reduced by 22%, and the delay has reduced by 9%.

### References

- Darak SJ, Prasad VA, Lai EMK (2013) Efficient implementation of reconfigurable warped digital filters with variable low-pass, high-pass, bandpass, and bandstop responses. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 21
- 2. Karjalainen M, Piirilä E, Järvinen A, Huopaniemi J (1999) Comparison of loudspeaker equalization methods based on DSP techniques. JAES 47

- Koshita S, Kumamoto Y, Abe M, Kawamata M (2011) Highorder center-frequency adaptive filters using block-diagram-based frequency transformation. In: Proceedings of IEEE International Conference on Acoustics, Speech and Signal Processing, Prague, Czech Republic, May 2011
- 4. Ito N, Deng TL (2010) Variable-bandwidth filter-bank for low-power hearing aids. In: Processing of 3rd International Congress Image Signal Processing, vol 7, Oct 2010
- 5. Mahesh R, Vinod AP (2011) Low complexity flexible filter banks for uniform and non-uniform channelisation in software radios using coefficient decimation. IET Circuits Devices Syst 5(3):232–242
- Suba C, Karthick S, Prakash M (2014) Analysis of different bit carry lookahead adder with reconfigurability in low power VLSI using Verilog Code. Int J Innov Res Comput Commun Eng 2
- SaiKumar M, Samundiswary P (2013) Design and performance analysis of various adders using Verilog. Int J Comput Sci Mob Comput IJCSMC 2
- Kaur J, Sood L (2015) Comparison between various types of adder topologies. IJCST Int J Comput Sci Technol 6
- 9. Antony J, Pathak J (2014) Design and implementation of high speed Baugh Wooley and modified booth multiplier using cadence RTL. Int J Res Eng Technol. ISSN: 2319-1163

# Design of Arithmetic and Logic Unit (ALU) Using Subthreshold Adiabatic Logic for Low-Power Application

Anagh Deshpande and T. Vigneswaran

**Abstract** As density and size of VLSI chips still increase, the power consumption has become an important concern. The CMOS circuit with nominal supply voltage operating in high frequency consumes more power. The fashionable applications like mobile systems, sensing element networks need low power consumptions. In subthreshold logic, the circuit operates with voltage which is below transistor threshold voltage and it utilizes the subthreshold current as operating current. Adiabatic logic can even enforce in subthreshold regime to cut back dynamic power consumption considerably. ALU is one in all basic block within the low-cost electronic equipment. It consumes heap of power by continuous computation. So, it's important to cut back power consumption for higher performance. During this work, Arithmetic and Logic Unit is designed by subthreshold adiabatic logic and standard CMOS logic. The performance of ALU designed by subthreshold adiabatic logic is compared with standard CMOS logic. In order to simulate the circuits, Cadence virtuoso environment is used for 180 nm technology.

**Keywords** Subthreshold adiabatic logic (SAL) · Arithmetic and Logic unit (ALU)

# 1 Introduction

According to Moore's Law, due to increase in density, there is also increase in chip area as well as in the power dissipation of it. Hence, it has been turned into requirement for degrading the power dissipation with high-speed performance.

A. Deshpande · T. Vigneswaran (⊠)

School of Electronics Engineering, Vellore Institute of Technology, Chennai 600127, India e-mail: vigneswaran.t@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_22

The static CMOS logic is the previously known popular robust one, but it has a major debit of leakage current and slow performance. Here, dynamic logic style is the high-performance circuit with low power dissipation, but that compromises with its robustness.

In subthreshold logic, circuit works with a supply  $V_{DD}$  which is lesser than threshold of transistor. In saturation region, CMOS logic consumes more power as compared to same logic operating in subthreshold region.

In order to cut down dynamic power expenditure, the adiabatic logic can be used which has strong inversion without affecting noise immunity. These circuits attain ultralow energy consumption maneuvering by reprocessing the energy which is stored in their capacitive loads, particularly at low-frequency area.

In this paper, Sect. 2 covers background details of this research work and deals about understanding of subthreshold adiabatic logic and analysis of power dissipation of different gates. Section 3 describes power analysis and explanation of Arithmetic and Logic unit. The conclusion is offered in Sect. 4.

#### 2 Background Study

#### 2.1 Adiabatic Logic

The reversible logic effectuation in CMOS technology in order to denigrate the current guide for lesser energy diminishing is known as adiabatic Logic. This is attained by reprocessing circuit energy instead of diminishing its nearby area. This is good for CMOS, as input in addition with output charges are kept distinguished, in order to denigrate leakage power and current. In comparison with pass transistor logic, adiabatic logic effectuations of CMOS can be used for amelioration in power consumption. The adiabatic logic wants the use of ramp signal rather than faster varying signal to attain the required function.

There are two problems that have got to be self-addressed in any CMOS adiabatic logic. The use of energy efficient style and clock source which reduces the united power of the circuit. Next, in order to fulfill bijective demand, reversible logic needs more logic overhead. Hence, energy diminished by change of circuit should be checked and reprocessed rather than denigrated in the surroundings. The energy waste is decremented via employment of ramp function rather than quicker shift accomplished in step function.

Hence, transistors could also be employed in adiabatic operation, in spite of being incontestable as lossy devices, and is accomplished via effectuation of two rules. The transistor should usually turns on when there is a current flow through it. Next, once there is a big distinction supply and drain voltages, transistor should be off.

#### 2.2 Subthreshold Adiabatic Logic (SAL)

In this logic, ramp signal is supplied instead of  $V_{DD}$  at source end (PMOS) and drain end (NMOS) in order to work as adiabatic logic. The PMOS and NMOS are kept at subthreshold region to achieve subthreshold adiabatic logic.

When the output of any gate is 1, the output follows the ramp signal [1] which is shown in Figs. 1, 2, and 3.

#### 2.2.1 MOSFET Model in Subthreshold Region

At subthreshold region,  $V_{gs}$  is very very low than  $V_{th}$  which results in reducing the power consumption of the devices and having leakage current as drain source current of MOSFET transistors.

The I-V characteristics of the subthreshold PMOS device can be expressed by

$$I_{\rm S} = I_{\rm o} \exp(V_{\rm GS} - |V_{\rm T}|/n_{\rm p}V_{\rm T})(1 - \exp(-V_{\rm DS}/V_{\rm T}))$$
(1)

where  $I_o = 2n_p u_p C_{ox}(W/L)V_T 2$ .  $V_{GS}$ ,  $V_{DS}$ , and  $V_T$  are source to gate and drain and threshold voltage of PMOS, respectively.  $V_T$  is thermal voltage,  $n_p$  is subthreshold slope factor, and  $u_p$  is mobility of PMOS device. At subthreshold region, via body effect and drain-induced barrier lowering,  $V_T$  depends on  $V_{DS}$ .

So, for expressing threshold voltage following expression can be used:

$$V_{\rm T} = V_{\rm OT} - \gamma V_{\rm BS} - \eta V_{\rm DS} \tag{2}$$

where  $V_{\text{OT}}$  is the threshold voltage at zero bias, c is body effect coefficient and  $\eta$  is the drain-induced barrier lowering coefficient. Drain current varying exponentially with  $V_{\text{GS}}$  [2, 3].





This importantly less current induces a significant amount of reduction in power consumption as compared with saturation region operation. But, this delay in the circuit increases when this technique is implemented. As a consequence, speed of the circuit gets slower. Also, this technique is best operational at low-frequency range as in order to reduce the power consumption.

#### 2.2.2 Effect of Parasitic Gate Capacitances on Varying Supply Voltage

The CMOS circuit operating in subthreshold region, the gate capacitance of MOSFET varies if the supply voltage increases or decreases [4, 5]. Owing to this, a very less number of energy is channelized from varying supply voltage to the inputs, inducing a non-adiabatic decay. At this stage, noise can be introduced due to non-adiabatic loss of energy. As MOSFETs are maintained below  $V_{\text{DS}}$ , throughout adiabatic switching, the best way to express ( $C_{\text{G}}$ ) of PMOS device is as follows

Table 1 Power comparison

Gates	Power consumption			
	CMOS (µW)	SAL (nW)		
XOR	1.667	463.1		
XNOR	1.141	447.1		
OR	1.081	18.41		
AND	1.09	26.39		
NAND	1.799	368.8		
NOR	0.6	91.63		
INVERTER	0.89	298.3		

$$C_{\rm G} = C_{\rm GD} + C_{\rm GS} \tag{3}$$

where  $C_{GD}$  and  $C_{GS}$  are the gate-to-drain and gate-to-source capacitances, respectively.

This can be presumed that the initial value of  $V_{\rm G}$  and supply voltages maintained at zero. When the supplying voltage rages up, in very less time period, the gate voltage climbs up step by step from 0 to  $V_{\rm DD}$ . So, in consequence, total  $C_{\rm G} V_{\rm DD}$ measure of charge runs to the gate node, making a 0.5  $C_{\rm G}(V_{\rm DD})^2$  J of energy dissipation.

Now, the power consumption of both CMOS and SAL logics are tabulated as follows.

As shown in Table 1, it is seen that power consumption in CMOS gates is much higher than in SAL gates.

#### **3** Arithmetic and Logic unit (8 Bit)

ALU is an integral part of processor in modern integrated chips. ALU comprises of different functions such as addition, subtraction, multiplication, modulo, right and left shift as arithmetic functions while for logical function, it contains different gates circuits [6]. This paper implements the gates using SAL logic for arithmetic as well as logical operation. For logical operation, previously explained gates are used.

Now, to show the workability of SAL logic, 4-bit equality comparator is implemented as shown in Fig. 4.

In this circuit, if all bits of input signal are equal then only output will be validated [7, 8]. The power consumption comparison of above circuit in CMOS as well as SAL logic is tabulated as in Table 2.

Power dissipation in the comparator designed by CMOS gates is 579.4  $\mu$ W while comparator designed by SAL gates consumes 8.93  $\mu$ W average power.



Table 2	Power comparison	Module	Power consumption		
			CMOS (µW)	SAL (µW)	
		4-bit equality comparator	589.4	8.931	

# 3.1 Schmitt Trigger

Schmitt trigger is a circuit useful in generating clean pulses from a noisy input signal or in the design of oscillator circuits. As explained in previous section, ramp signal is supplied instead of  $V_{\rm DD}$  at source end (PMOS) and drain end (NMOS) in order to work as adiabatic logic. The PMOS and NMOS are kept at subthreshold region to achieve subthreshold adiabatic logic [9, 10].

When the output of any gate is 1, then in this logic output follows the supplied ramp signal. But in order to work, any transistor requires steady pulse input and that's where Schmitt trigger is required. As Schmitt trigger converts output ramp signal from any gate output and feeds to next gate, the desired output is achieved (Figs. 5 and 6).



#### Fig. 6 Schmitt trigger



In order to design Schmitt Trigger, the upper and lower switching points need to find out from the ramp signal. The equation for upper switching point is

$$W_1 L_3 / L_1 W_3 = (V_{\rm DD} - V_{\rm SPH} / V_{\rm SPH} - V_{\rm TH})^2$$
(4)

Similarly, for lower switching point,

$$W_5 L_6 / L_5 W_6 = (V_{\text{SPH}} / V_{\text{DD}} - V_{\text{SPL}} - V_{\text{TH}})^2$$
 (5)

## 3.2 8-Bit Arithmetic and Logic unit (ALU)

8-Bit ALU is shown in Fig. 7.

Here, for logical operation, AND and OR gates are used. For arithmetic operation, adder circuit is devised. After each gate, one Schmitt trigger and one inverter are added in order to convert ramp signal into constant pulse signal. Inverter is necessary because the Schmitt trigger provides inverted pulse.

Finally, 4:1 MUX is applied to choose which function is wanted at the end of the output.

# 3.3 Power Dissipation Analysis

Module	Power consumption (average)		
	CMOS (mW)	SAL (mW)	
8-bit ALU	11.67	4.508	


Fig. 7 8-bit ALU

From above table, it is concluded that Arithmetic and Logic unit designed by CMOS logic consumes 61.37% more power as Arithmetic and Logic unit designed by subthreshold adiabatic logic.

### 4 Conclusion

As number of transistors decreases in SAL, power consumption reduces. As compared with static CMOS, subthreshold adiabatic logic saves considerable amount of energy. In particular, the effect of parasitic gate capacitances on varying supply voltage has been discussed thoroughly in this paper. For applications which require low power consumption at lower operating frequency, subthreshold adiabatic logic (SAL) is very useful. Simulations using CADENCE SPICE Spectra and virtuoso at 180 nm technology are done in order to explain the workability of subthreshold adiabatic logic.

### References

- Chanda M, Jain S, De S, Sarkar CK (2015) Implementation of subthreshold adiabatic logic for ultralow-power application. 1063-8210 © 2015 IEEE
- Kato K, Takahashi Y, Sekine T (2015) A 4 × 4-bit multiplier LSI implementation of two phase clocking subthreshold adiabatic logic. 1063-8210 © 2015 IEEE
- Moon Y, Jeong DK (1996) An efficient charge recovery logic circuit. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 31(4):514–522
- Soeleman H, Roy K, Paul BC (2001) Robust subthreshold logic for ultra-low power operation. IEEE Trans Very Large Scale Integr (VLSI) Syst 9(1):90–99
- 5. Wang A, Calhoun BH, Chandrakasan AP (2006) Sub-threshold design for ultra low-power systems. Springer, New York
- 6. Premananda BS, Ravindranath YM (2013) Design and synthesis of 16-bit ALU using reversible logic gates. Int J Adv Res Comput Commun Eng 2(10)
- 7. Rabaey JM, Chandrakasan A, Nikolic B (2002) Digital integrated circuits: a design perspective. Pearson Education, NJ
- Gong C-SA, Shiue M-T, Hong C-T, Yao K-W (1992) Analysis and design of an efficient irreversible energy recovery logic in 0.18-µm CMOS. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Regul Pap 55(9):513–536
- 9. Jacob Baker R (2008) CMOS circuit design, layout, and simulation, 3rd edn. IEEE Press, Wiley
- Jadhav MS, Borse S (2015) Adiabatic logic for low power digital design. Int J Comput Sci Mob Appl 3(6):12–20

## Design of Sample and Hold for High-Speed Analog to Digital Converter

D. Patel Konarkkumar and P. Augusta Sophy Beulet

**Abstract** In remote sensing applications which mostly process graphic and video streams, data acquisition needs high speed and accurate ADC. ASIC implementation of ADC gives higher performance compared to discrete component. This report discusses the design of sample and hold for high-speed ADC with sampling speed of 250 MSPS. Report comprises implementation of Op-Amp and sample hold design. Op-Amp implemented using fully differential folded cascode topology gives more than 55 dB gain, unity-gain bandwidth of 500 MHz and phase margin of 50°. Sample and hold circuit is implemented using switched capacitor logic with dummy transistor. Design is tested against all the specification. Design has been carried out in cadence<sup>®</sup>. The designs are simulated in Cadence Virtuoso 6.1.5 with HSPICE simulator.

Keywords ADC · Op-Amp · Slew rate · Offset voltage · SH

### 1 Introduction

Most of the environmental signal in the world is in the analog form and is converted to analog voltage or current. There should be need of converting such a measurement into digital form so that all data can be processed or stored for further processing. Many digital signal processing circuits consist of high-speed ADC for such kind of conversation.

Mixed signal ASIC design reduces the overall power and area requirement as compared to discrete component. ADC is the main analog block in space application such as video processing, data acquisition system, bias generator. Sample and hold circuit is crucial component of high-speed ADC. It is very important to design CMOS implementation of ADC with reduced size and cost for space application. In sample and hold design, Op-Amp is the key component. In this

D. Patel Konarkkumar  $\cdot$  P. Augusta Sophy Beulet ( $\boxtimes$ )

VIT University, Chennai 600127, Tamil Nadu, India

e-mail: augustasophyt.p@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_23

report, various Op-Amp design configurations are compared and appropriate design is selected for implementation of various blocks of ADC.

### 2 **Op-Amp Configurations**

Op-Amps designed for high-speed data converter must satisfy the accuracy and fast settling specification. To achieve this design, Op-Amp needs high gain and high unity-gain bandwidth [1].

### 2.1 Telescopic Op-Amp

As technology scales down, further design of Op-Amp with high gain along with large unity-gain bandwidth is a challenging task. Telescopic Op-Amp gives high gain, and it takes less power compared to other Op-Amp configurations [1]. Figure 1 shows implementation of telescopic Op-Amp.

It gives high performance in terms of DC gain due to fact that the second pole depends on voltage at n-channel. This voltage is decided by p-channel device [2]. Telescopic Op-Amp output voltage swing is very less as the bottom transistor cuts the output swing from both sides of the Op-Amp.

### 2.2 Gain-Boosted Op-Amp

Gain-boosted Op-Amp configuration gives very high gain at the cost of lesser phase margin. Gain boosting does not affect output voltage swing. It comprises a gain-boosted amplifier [3]. P-stage- and N-stage-boosted amplifiers make the gate voltage and the drain voltage equal. To make gain bandwidth product constant, output resistance must be small. At larger frequency, output resistance is decreasing. The decrease in output resistance leads to increase in bandwidth. The increase in bandwidth alters gain bandwidth product.

Gain-boosted amplifier adds doublet pole and zero. This seriously affects the slew rate. For high-resolution ADC, slew rate limits the use with lower slew rate [4]. The basic configuration of gain-boosted Op-Amp is shown in Fig. 2.

### 2.3 Two-Stage Op-Amp

Two-stage Op-Amp comprises a differential amplifier with common source amplifier. First stage is used to get high gain, and second stage provides high output voltage swing [5].



Fig. 1 Schematic of telescopic Op-Amp

First stage and second stage gain equations for gain-boosted Op-Amp can be written respectively as,

$$A_v = g_{m2} r_o \tag{1}$$

$$A_{\nu} = g_{m0}(r_{o13} \| r_{o3}) \tag{2}$$

Figure 3 shows the schematic of two-stage Op-Amp. Compensation technique is used to maintain stability when Op-Amp is used as a negative feedback. Two-stage Op-Amp configurations give two poles that are very close to each other.



Fig. 2 Schematic of gain-boosted Op-Amp

### 2.4 Folded Cascode Op-Amp

Folded cascode Op-Amp offers high gain, high output resistance, and self-compensation. It consists of differential amplifier biased using current sink to provide constant current source [6]. Figure 4 shows the schematic of folded cascode Op-Amp. Here, load resistance is replaced with MOSFET device.

For 8-Bit ADC, we require a gain of 16 dB and to amplify this signal with 8-bit accuracy, open-loop gain of the amplifier is given as,

$$|V_{OL}| \ge 32 \cdot 16 = 512 \text{ V} = 54.18 \text{ dB}$$

Unity-gain frequency of folded cascode Op-Amp is calculated as,



Fig. 3 Schematic of two-stage Op-Amp



Fig. 4 Schematic of folded cascode Op-Amp

$$f_{
m un} \ge rac{f_{
m clk} imes \ln 2^{N+1}}{2\pi imes eta}$$

For N = 8 and  $f_{clk} = 250$  MHz,  $f_{un} \ge 500$  MHz.

Slew rate of an Op-Amp must be larger than 250 V/ $\mu$ s to chive 8-bit accuracy in ADC. Slew rate of an Op-Amp is given as,

$$I_3 = SR \times C_L \tag{4}$$

To avoid zero bias current in the cascode OPAMP, current at the drain terminal of  $M_4$  and  $M_5$  must be equal to,

$$I_4 = 1.2I_3$$
 and  $I_5 = 1.5I_3$ 

The value of resister can be calculated as,

$$R_1 = \frac{V_{DS13(\text{sat})}}{I_{12}} \text{ and } R_2 = \frac{V_{DS8(\text{sat})}}{I_6}$$
 (5)

Increasing the width of the driving transistor  $M_3$ , leads to more current. Larger current results increases the transconductance 'gm', there by increasing the gain. However increasing the width of  $M_3$  so as to increase the current, limits the output voltage swing after a certain value.

### **3** Sample and Hold Design

In data acquisition system, sample hold is critical component. It samples the analog input during sample phase and holds the sampled value during hold phase. The hold value is used to convert the analog input to digital input [7]. Figure 5 shows the sample and hold architecture.



Fig. 5 Sample hold architecture



Fig. 6 Sample hold schematic

During rising edge of clock signal, switches  $S_1$  and  $S_3$  are closed. In this instant, data are latched from input to output so this instance is referred as sampled instance. When switch  $S_1$  is closed capacitor charges towards the value of the input voltage. When inverted clock is applied, switches  $S_1$  and  $S_3$  are detached from the circuit. At the same time,  $S_2$  starts conducting. The charge stored in the capacitor is applied to the Op-Amp through feedback. At this instance, 'data out' can be obtained from the sample hold circuit which is equivalent to the charge stored during sample phase. Figure 6 shows the schematic of sample hold. Switch of sample and hold is designed using transmission gate. Generated output may suffer from clock feed through effect and charge injection effect due to direct path between clock and output. It should be noted that during sampling phase finite amount of charge is stored in the transistor.

This charge requires finite amount of time to discharge. To eliminate these effects, dummy transistor with inverted clock is connected at each switch.

### 4 Simulation Result and PVT Analysis

For high-speed ADC, Op-Amp needs large gain, high phase margin, and less offset voltage. Telescopic Op-Amp gives high gain but the unity-gain bandwidth is very less. The gain-boosted stage of the differential amplifier improves the gain, but slew

Parameter	Telescopic Op-Amp	Gain-boosted Op-Amp	Two-stage Op-Amp	Folded cascode Op-Amp
Gain (dB)	68.4	104.48	34.17 dB	57.877
3 dB bandwidth	9.57 kHz	350.9 kHz	138.5 kHz	1.3175 MHz
UGB	12.17 MHz	45 MHz	3.17 GHz	633 MHz
Phase margin	51.8°	49.1°	62.4°	60°
Slew rate (V/µs)	58.7	94	335.8	352.4
Settling time	3.4 ns	1.8 ns	768 ps	750 ps
CMRR (dB)	53.3	41.4	61.26	76
PSRR (dB)	45.7	35.25	54.25	54.27

Table 1 Op-Amp achieved specification

rate of the gain-boosted Op-Amp limits its use for high-speed ADC. Two-stage Op-Amp accommodates advantage of high gain and high output voltage swing. Still its gain is not sufficient for high-speed design. Table 1 shows the achieved specification using different topology.

Folded cascode Op-Amp combines all the specification The balance of currents to the differential amplifier does not need exact balance as same excess current flow in and out of the current mirror sink.

For 8-Bit ADC with 250 MSPS speed, some specifications of Op-Amp against the achieved specification are listed in Table 2. Figure 7 shows the AC response of an Op-Amp. All parameters of Op-Amp are calculated by considering 1 Pf load at the output terminal of Op-Amp. The performance of the Op-Amp may vary with parameter variation during front-end and back end design.

In high-resolution ADC, design must be less sensitive to process, voltage, and temperature variation. PVT analysis is carried out to verify the design. Figure 8 shows the PVT analysis of Op-Amp with temperature range varying from  $-20^{\circ}$  to  $70^{\circ}$ .

S. No.	Parameter	Required value	Achieved value
1	Gain (dB)	≥55	57.877
2	UGB (MHz)	$\geq$ 400	633
3	Phase margin	$\geq 50^{\circ}$	60°
4	Slew rate (v/ µs)	≥250	299.3
5	CMRR (dB)	$\geq$ 50	76
6	PSRR (dB)	$\geq$ 45	54.27

Table 2	Op-Am	р
specificat	ion for	high-speed
ADC		



Fig. 7 AC simulation of two-stage Op-Amp



Fig. 8 PVT analysis of two-stage Op-Amp

Designed Op-Amp having lowest offset voltage gives high gain for all corners. The highest gain is 62.29 dB in slow-slow corner and the lowest gain is 53.66 dB in the fast-fast corner.

Figure 9 shows the simulation result of sample hold designed using folded cascode topology. High-speed ADC needs high-resolution sample and hold. For



Fig. 9 Sample and hold output specification result

Parameter	Required specification	Achieved specification
Acquisition time	<2 ns	401 ps
Aperture time (ps)	<100	49
Droop rate (mV)	<10	7
Offset voltage (mV)	<25	5.53

Table 3 Sample and hold specification

this reason, sample and hold must meet certain specification such as aperture time, acquisition time, offset, and droop rate.

Acquisition time is the time required for the output of sample and hold to reach sampling value after initiation of sampling instance. Droop rate is the ratio of change in the output voltage with respect to change in time during hold phase. Table 3 shows the achieved specification against the 8-bit ADC specification.

PVT analysis of sample and hold with temperature range varying from  $-15^{\circ}$  to  $80^{\circ}$  is shown in Fig. 10. The design is tested with load of 1 pF load and 40 MHz input frequency. The design is started with goal of designing high-speed ADC with 250 MSPS speed. So the clock period of 4 ns is given at the input of the sample and hold.



Fig. 10 PVT analysis of sample and hold

### 5 Conclusion

Designed folded cascode Op-Amp with special current sink improves the gain and offset voltage. Sample and hold designed using this topology of Op-Amp gives satisfactory result against the 8-bit ADC specification. The simulation result of sample and hold shows that the designed Op-Amp can be used for high-speed 250 MSPS ADC. Further PVT analysis shows that the design can be able to sustain with parameter variation such as temperature voltage and process. All designs are verified using cadence<sup>®</sup> 180 nm technology.

### References

- 1. Suthar M, Gupta N, Soni P (2012) Proposed telescopic Op-Amp with improved gain. Int J Sci Publ 2
- 2. Johns D, Martin K (1996) Analog integrated circuit design. Wiley, New York
- Nageshwarrao D, Chalam D, Rao VM (2010) Gain boosted telescopic OTA with 110 dB gain and 1.8 GHz. Int J Electron Eng Res 2(2):159–166. ISSN 0975–6450
- Mukahar N, Ruslan SH, Jubadi WM. Operational transconductance amplifier design for A 16-bit pipelined ADC. In: 2nd engineering conference on sustainable engineering infrastructures development and management
- Bult K, Geelen GJGM (1990) A fast-settling CMOS Op-Amp for SC circuits with 90-dB DC gain. IEEE J Solid-State Circuits 25(6)
- 6. Li SU, Yulin Q (2005) Design of a fully differential gain-boosted folded-cascode Op Amp with settling performance optimization. IEEE, pp 441–444

7. Li B. A high DC gain Op-Amp for sample and hold circuits. In: Electronic Engineering College, Chengdu University of Information Technology, Chengdu Proceedings of the 2nd international conference on computer science and electronics engineering

# **FPGA-Masked S-Box Implementation** for AES Engine

Maneesha Jayakumar

### Abstract

**Objective**: The paper proposes a high-throughput masked AES engine which helps to avoid differential power analysis attacks on data without compromising the performance. It also optimizes the area for AES. Methods: The AES implemented includes mapping operations from  $GF(2^8)$  to  $GF(2^4)$ . The masking is implemented using Boolean masking which provides masking at the algorithmic level and assures secret sharing property. Boolean masking uses XOR operations on plain text or intermediate values which masks these original data. The work includes implementation of AES and masked AES using Verilog in FPGA.

**Findings**: The Boolean masking using XOR operations masks the original values making output independent of the input which in turn avoids correlation between power and input values. This enables weakening of DPA attack. Use of XOR operations does not bring any noticeable variation in performance, area and timing requirements.

**Applications**: The masking technique randomizes the output of the AES for every execution using different mask values. This randomization improves reduction of relation between power consumption of output and input data. Thus, the leakage of data using differential power analysis reduces. Hence, the encryption process becomes DPA attack resistant.

Keyword Differential power analysis

### 1 Introduction

Every modern application requires a large amount of data storage. This data in storage network may get transparent leading to leakage of information. The leakage is possible using some properties such as power consumption, timing and fault

M. Jayakumar (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering (SENSE), VIT Chennai Campus, VIT University, Chennai 600127, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: maneeshajayakumar@gmail.com

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_24

detection. Several masking methods are developed to remove DPA attacks for the AES implementation. The paper presents S-box masking of AES using Boolean masking which prevents DPA and glitch attacks. Masking is the process of randomizing the values of the data to be stored. This brings uncorrelation between power consumption and intermediate data which is made possible by removing relationship between output and input of AES. The paper explains the implementation of AES followed by implementation of the masked AES. The implementation of masked AES is explained towards the ending of the paper.

### 2 S-Box Implementation

In AES algorithm [1], the elements undergo four transformations—AddRound Key, SubByte, ShiftRow and MixColumn. Among the four transformations, SubByte is the only nonlinear byte substitution. The work includes the mapping of the S-box of AES algorithm. S-box architecture is constructed using first multiplicative inverse [2] computation and then the affine transformation. The general block diagram for the path of the data in multiplicative inverse operation is given in Fig. 1.

### 2.1 Isomorphic and Inverse Isomorphic Mapping

The operation isomorphic  $\delta$  includes mapping [3, 4] of elements based on GF(2<sup>8</sup>) to GF(2<sup>4</sup>). Inverse isomorphic mapping  $\delta^{-1}$  is used to map the result of multiplicative inverse which is in GF(2<sup>4</sup>) to its equivalent GF(2<sup>8</sup>). Both functions can be represented as an 8 × 8 matrix. Let *q* be the element in GF(2<sup>8</sup>) where *q*7 is the MSB and *q*0 is the LSB and *k* output. The equations for isomorphic mapping are given in Table 1. Inverse isomorphic mapping equations are given in Table 2 where input is denoted by *q* and output with *k*.

### 2.2 Addition

Addition operation in the multiplicative inverse is performed using bitwise XOR operation between the two elements.

## 2.3 Squaring $(X^2)$

Let the input be *q* and output of the squaring function be *k*, which are of 4 bits and  $k = q^2$ . The equations for squaring are given in Table 3.



Table 1Equations forisomorphic mapping

$k0 = q6^{A}q1^{A}q0;$
$k1 = q6^{A}q4^{A}q1;$
$k2 = q7^{4}q4^{2}q2^{q};$
$k3 = q7^{4}q6^{4}q2^{4}q1;$
$k4 = q7^{4}g5^{4}q3^{2}q1;$
$k5 = q7^{A}q5^{A}q3^{A}q2;$
$k6 = q7^{4}q6^{q}4^{q}3^{q}2^{q}1;$
$k7 = q7^{A}q5;$

## 2.4 Multiplication with Constant $\lambda$ (X $\lambda$ )

Let the input be *q* and output of the multiplication with the constant be *k*, which are of size 4 bits and  $k = q\lambda$ . The equations for this operation are given in Table 4.

<b>Table 2</b> Equations for           inverse isomorphic mapping	$k0 = q6^q 5^q 4^q 2^q 0;$
inverse isomorphic mapping	$k1 = q5^{\circ}q4;$
	$k2 = q7^{4}q4^{3}q2^{q}1;$
	$k3 = q5^{4}q4^{q}3^{q}2^{q}1;$
	$k4 = q6^{4}q5^{4}q2^{4};$
	$k5 = q6^{q}5^{q}1;$
	$k6 = q6^{\circ}q2;$
	$k7 = q7^{4}q6^{4}q5^{1};$
Table 2 Equations for	
squaring	$k0 = q3^{q}1^{q}0;$
squamb	$k1 = q2^{q}1;$
	$k2 = q3^{A}q2;$
	k3 = q3;
Table 4 Equations for	
multiplication with constant	k0 = q2;
manuphousion with consum	k1 = q3;
	$k2 = q3^{4}q2^{4}q1^{q}0;$
	$k3 = q2^{4}q0;$

## 2.5 GF(2<sup>4</sup>) Multiplication (X)

 $GF(2^4)$  consists of hardware which includes  $GF(2^2)$  multiplication. The hardware implementation is shown in Fig. 2 which acts on two four-bit inputs to  $GF(2^4)$  multiplication. Let the inputs for  $GF(2^2)$  be 2-bit *q* and *w* and the output 2-bit *k*. The equations for  $GF(2^2)$  are given in Table 5.

The equations for multiplicative inversion  $(X^{-1})$  are given in Table 6.

### **3** AES Implementation

The AES algorithm consists of fixed block size of 128 bits. The plain text which is given as the input to AES is represented as a 4 × 4 matrix called state. Each byte in the state denoted by  $S_{i,j}$  (0 ≤ i, j < 4) is represented as an element of GF(2<sup>8</sup>). Each operation of encryption algorithm of AES can be explained as follows.

### 3.1 AddRound Key

The AddRound key performs bitwise XOR operations.



### 3.2 ShiftRows

ShiftRows perform shifting operation where except the first row other rows of the state are cyclically shifted one byte, two bytes, and three bytes to the left, respectively.

### 3.3 MixColumn

The computation performed on the state in MixColumn [1, 5, 6] operation can be expressed by the equations shown in Table 7.

The paper presents implementation of one round of AES which has the steps included as shown in the AES algorithmic structure shown in Fig. 3.

### 4 Masked AES Implementation

Masking is the methodology adopted to improve the DPA resistance of a cryptographic device. Side channel attacks relate the leakage of information hidden, using some physical implementation features such as power, time. The masking preferred for nonlinear operations like S-box is arithmetic masking. As the arithmetic type may lead to faults in masking 0's, Boolean masking is implemented in both linear and non-linear operations of AES. Boolean masking uses simple Boolean operations like XOR operations which enable easy masking by bringing change only in the algorithmic level of the encryption system [7, 8]. The objective of masking is to make outputs independent of input which indirectly leads to lack of correlation between power and inputs. This procedure helps to avoid DPA attack. The masking turns the original data v into masked value  $v_m$  using 8-bit mask value r. This ensures secret sharing where there is a need of knowing both the  $v_m$  and m which will be unknown to the attacker to decode v.

The masking implementation is performed using a random number r. The steps used for masking can be explained as follows:

- (i) Each byte of the input M is xored with the mask value r. The respective output undergoes multiplication with r.
- (ii) The output of first step is xored with the multiplication output of r with itself.
- (iii) This output becomes input for multiplicative inverse module of SubByte transformation which generates an output that gets xored with value 1.
- (iv) The output of third step is xored with r and becomes input for the affine transformation. This operation generates output M1.

	1						
S'0,c		02	03	01	01		S0,c
S'1,c		01	02	03	01		S1,c
S'2,c		01	01	02	03		S2,c
S'3,c		03	01	01	02		S3,c
	]					Hex	

# **Table 7** Equations forMixColumns





- (v) M1 is xored with the affine transformation of r, i.e. ra.
- (vi) The output of the xor operation mentioned in step-v, undergoes operations such as ShiftRows and MixColumns to generate *M*3 which is again xored with ra.

As SubByte is the only nonlinear transformation, the masking done in this stage is with a complex arithmetic which has the flow of the operations as shown in Fig. 4. The one round of AES encryption algorithm is masked as shown in Fig. 5.

# Fig. 4 SubByte transformation with masking



### **5** Implementation Result

The algorithm for the encryption is implemented using FPGA which enables parallel efficient execution of algorithms rather than serial fashion of computing. The programs for the algorithms of both AES and masked AES are simulated for certain test vectors which successfully provided the ciphertext as shown in Figs. 6, 7 and 8. The implementation of the AES and the masked AES was performed with same plain text and key. Masking implementation was performed using two sets of mask value which provided different ciphertext for each mask which are also entirely different from ciphertext of unmasked AES. The implementation result is shown in Table 8.





Name	Value		1999.994 ns	1999.995 ns	1999.996 ns	1999.997 ns	1999.998 ns	1999.999 ns
AESout127:01	046681e5e0cb195			046681	eSe0cb199a48f8d37	2806264c		
AESin[127:0]	324316a8885a30E			3243f6a	8885a308d313198a	e0370734		
md0[127:0]	2b7e151628aed2			2b7e15	1628aed2a6abf7158	809cf4f3c		
		X1: 1,000.000 r	ъ					

Fig. 6 Simulation result of AES (without mask)

Name	Value		1999.994 ns	1999.995 ns	1999.996 ns	1999.997 ns	1999.998 nş	1999.999 ns
<ul> <li>Image of photoext[127:0]</li> </ul>	eleicicicicici 3243f6a8885a30 257e151628aed2r 38			clclc1 3243f6a 2b7e15	ct c le	che le che le ge 370/244 309cf 4f3c		
		X1: 1,000.000 r	8					

Fig. 7 Simulation result of masking with mask 8'b38

Name	Value		1999.994 ns	1999.995 ns	1999.996 ns	1999.997 ns	1999.998 ns	1999.999 ns
ciphertext[127:0]	272727272727272727			f7f7	717171717171717171717	f7f7f7f7		
plaintext[127:0]	324316a8885a308			3243/6a	8885a308d313198a	2e0370734		
md[127:0]	2b7e151628aed24			2b7e15	1628aed2a6abf7158	3809cf4f3c		
🕨 📢 t[7:0]	5b				Sb			
		X1: 1,000.000	ns					

Fig. 8 Simulation result of masking with mask 8'b5b

Table 8	Implementation	Cipher	AES	Masked	Masked
resuit		Plain text	3243f6a8	3243f6a8	3243f6a8
			885a308d	885a308d	885a308d
			313198a2	313198a2	313198a2
			e0370734	e0370734	e0370734
		Key	2b7e1516	2b7e1516	2b7e1516
		28aed2a6	28aed2a6	28aed2a6	
	-	abf71588	abf71588	abf71588	
			09cf4f3c	09cf4f3c	09cf4f3c
		Mask	No mask	38	5b
		Ciphertext	046681e5	clclclcl	f7f7f7f7
			e0db199a	clclclcl	f7f7f7f7
			48f8d37a	clclclcl	f7f7f7f7
			2806264c	clclclcl	f7f7f7f7
	Max. path delay (ns)	36.886	36.886	36.886	
		Memory usage (Kbytes)	342,532	342,532	342,532

### 6 Conclusion

Masking is the process of converting the real element into a random value to make power consumption of each process in AES implementation independent of data. This helps to prevent DPA. The paper includes implementation of the architecture for normal S-Box and other linear structures of AES. Masking technique is implemented on AES encryption structure using Boolean operations like XOR. Masking operation has generated different outputs for same input or plain text using a mask value. The technique used removes relation between outputs and inputs without affecting the performance of AES implementation. The synthesis of the AES and masked AES shows no variation in area, time and memory utilization. More than one mask for single intermediate value can be used to ensure high masking, but as the number of masks increases, cost of implementation, storage area and computation time increases. Number of masks used should not degrade the performance of cryptography device. Masking helps to bring DPA resistance in a device without making change in its power consumption characteristics.

### References

- 1. Zhang X, Parhi KK (2002) Implementation approaches for the advanced encryption standard algorithm. IEEE Circuits Syst Mag 2(4):24–46
- Jing MH, Chen YH, Chang YT, Hsu CH (2001) The design of a fast inverse module in AES. In: Proceedings of the International Conference on Info-Tech and Info-Net, vol 3, Beijing, China, Nov 2001, pp 298–303
- Satoh A, Morioka S, Takano K, Munetoh S (2000) A compact Rijndael hardware architecture with S-box Optimization. In: Proceedings of the ASIACRYPT 2001, Gold Coast, Australia, Dec 2000, pp 239–254
- Rudra A, Dubey PK, Jutla CS, Kumar V, Rao JR, Rohatgi P (2001) Efficient implementation of Rijndael encryption with composite field arithmetic. In: Proceedings of the CHES 2001, Paris, France, May 2001, pp 171–184
- Kuo H, Verbauwhede I (2001) Architectural optimization for a 1.82 Gbits/sec VLSI implementation of the AES Rijndael algorithm. In: Proceedings of the 2001, Paris, France, May 2001, pp 51–64
- Lu CC, Tseng SY (2002) Integrated design of AES (advanced encryption standard) encrypter and decrypter. In: Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Application Specific Systems, Architectures Processors, 2002, pp 277–285
- Goubin L, Patarin J (1999) DES and differential power analysis (the 'duplication' method). In: Proceedings of the CHES LNCS, 1999, vol 1717, pp 158–172
- Messerges S (1978) Securing the AES finalists against power analysis attacks. In: Proceedings of the FSE LNCS, 2000, vol 1978, pp 150–164

# Pipelined and Parallel Architecture of Reversible Watermarking for Greyscale Images

M. Murali, A. Ravi Sankar and S. M. Sakthivel

### Abstract

**Background**: The rapid advancement of multimedia technology has made the data communication and data sharing so comfortable through wireless network and Internet. During this multimedia communication, the piracy of the multimedia content is a primary concern (i.e. anyone can duplicate or alter the originality). One of the most efficient techniques to protect the multimedia data is watermarking. It is the process of adding a secret digital signature to the host content in a visible or invisible form. The process of watermarking will be of reversible or irreversible nature.

**Method**: In this paper, a reversible watermarking strategy using prediction technique with its hardware architecture is proposed. In the VLSI implementation aspect three different architectural structures are proposed as pipelined, parallel and dataflow architecture with embedding concept.

**Findings**: Finally, all the three architectural designs are modelled and implemented using Verilog HDL. The entire process is integrated in a specific chip.

**Application**: It can be used as a separate co-processor for carrying out the watermarking in real time with any multimedia devices.

**Keywords** VLSI architecture for data hiding • Reversible watermarking Prediction technique • Bits per pixel (bpp) • Greyscale images

M. Murali · A. Ravi Sankar · S. M. Sakthivel (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering, VIT University, Chennai, India e-mail: sakthivel.sm@vit.ac.in

M. Murali e-mail: murali.m2014mvd1014@vit.ac.in

A. Ravi Sankar e-mail: ravisankar.a@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_25

### 1 Introduction

Effective communication in digital media is possible as digital image has many advantages in its storage and manipulation. Each and every minute vast amount of multimedia data is embedded and also disperses through Internet [1]. The copyright protection and content integrity is not possible because digital data can be easily duplicated or even it can be altered [2]. Digital watermarking is the good technique for providing content protection. It is the process of embedding secret content into the payload content (image, audio and video).

Image watermarking is carried out either in spatial domain as pixel modification or transform domain as frequency medications [3]. Based on the characteristics, watermarks are classified as robust, fragile and semi-fragile watermarks [4]. Similarly based on visibility, watermarks are classified as visible and invisible watermarks.

Steganography is the technique in which the message is hidden under other source of data without knowing the encoding scheme; it is very difficult to detect [5]. Figure 1 explains the classification of watermarking from the steganography.

Hosinger et al. [6] proposed a watermarking technique in which the payload is embedded in the host and reconstructed from the watermark image by simple subtraction operation. Similarly Kamstra and Heijmans [7] developed a technique to improve the embedding capacity by considering group of pixels and its location.

Following the Kamstara and Heijmans [7], Tian developed a embedding technique [8] based on the high difference between the pixel values. Later Alatter [9] has expanded the pair of pixels into triplet or quadruplet for each cell and then embedded two or three bits per cell according to the pixel values. Alatter's technique covers the triplet [10] or quadruplet [11] of pixels compared to Tian's technique, and it embeds more bits per pixel. Sachnev et al. [12] have used the sorting technique followed by histogram shifting methodology, and finally the embedding is based on the prediction error for increasing embedding capacity. Most of the watermarking algorithms use software approach. In real time, there is a



Fig. 1 Types of steganography

greater chance of optimizing area, speed and power using custom circuit design [13–17].

Hardware-based data hiding (watermarking) happens in real time with greater chance of optimizing speed. When image size is too high, software approach is not an ideal one because it needs specific processor to carry out watermarking technique written in high-level language [13–19]. The proposed watermarking approach is the reversible data embedding using sorting and prediction by Sachnev et al. [2] in real time with its VLSI architecture modelled using Verilog HDL language. In this work, different architecture proposed are data flow, pipeline and parallel combination and also evaluated using various metrics

### 2 Prediction Algorithm

In the entire reversible watermarking process, the average value and the difference value are calculated by considering the four base pixels. Then based on the difference, centre pixel is modified accordingly using the prediction algorithm in the watermarking process. Finally, in the payload embedded data is accomplished with a modified pixel value as shown in Fig. 2. The entire watermarking principle using prediction process is explained in detail in the following subsections.

### 2.1 Watermarking Process

Here, the four pixel values are taken in diamond pattern and average of four pixel values are calculated. The predicted pixel value is written as in Eq. 1

$$m'_{i,j} = \left[n_{i,j-1} + n_{i+1,j} + n_{i,j+1} + n_{i-1,j}\right]/4\tag{1}$$

The difference between the actual pixel value and predicted pixel value can be calculated by using histogram shift technique.

The prediction error can be calculated based on Eq. 2

$$S_{ij} = m_{ij} - m'_{ij}$$
 (2)

Histogram shift encoder technique is used to expand the prediction error depends on where the pixels are located and threshold values. New pixel value is calculated by adding modified prediction error with actual pixel value. The mathematical equation can be written as in Eq. 3



Fig. 2 Encoder of prediction technique

$$M_{i,j} = S_{i,j} + m'_{i,i} \tag{3}$$

Watermarking process is performed at the encoder side by adding digital data (0, 1) to the host signal (image) at the encoder side.

### 2.2 Extraction Process

In the extraction process, the reverse operation of the prediction algorithm is incorporated for payload extraction. In this once again difference is calculated for the new embedded image, and then by comparing with the original difference, the payload is extracted. The entire process of the watermarking extraction is explained in details in the following subsections as below and as in Fig. 3.

Modified predicted pixel value is calculated from the new pixel value and actual pixel value. Mathematical expression is written as in Eq. 4

$$S_{i,j} = M_{i,j} - m'_{i,j}$$
 (4)

Histogram decoder technique is used to calculate the original predicted value. The embedded bit can be recovered from Eq. 5

$$b_i = S_{i,i} \mod 2 \tag{5}$$

The original pixel value is recovered by adding predicted pixel value with prediction error. The mathematical expression can be written as in Eq. 6



Fig. 3 Decoder of prediction technique

$$m_{ij} = m'_{ij} - s_{ij}$$
 (6)

Extraction of digital value (0, 1) from the host signal (greyscale image) is performed at the decoder side.

### **3** Data Path Architecture

The entire reversible watermarking and extraction principle is implemented in three data path architectural mode as dataflow architecture, pipelined architecture and parallel architecture. The rest of the paper is organized with the explanations of the three architectural description and functionalities with its corresponding structures.

### 3.1 Dataflow Architecture

In this architecture, the algorithm is explained with the help of encoder and decoder blocks.

#### 3.1.1 Encoder

First, two pixel values n1, n2 are send to adder and n3, n4 are send to another adder. Outputs of first and second adder are sent to another adder. It is followed by shifter block to calculate the average pixel value. Subtractor block is used to calculate prediction error(s'). It is then followed by histogram shifter and then adder to get modified pixel value (M). The entire process is given as a block diagram in Fig. 4.



Fig. 4 Encoder of dataflow architecture

### 3.1.2 Decoder

Modified pixel value and predicted pixel value is sent through subtractor to get modified prediction error. It is then followed by histogram shifter and adder to get the actual pixel value. The entire process is given as a block diagram in Fig. 5.

### 3.2 Pipelined Architecture

In this architecture, the throughput is constant after specific period of time. For increasing the speed of operation, the operation addition, subtraction and shifting are overlapped in the consecutive clock cycles. The entire scenario is explained in detail using an encoder and decoder data path.

### 3.2.1 Encoder

The flow is similar to dataflow architecture but in between each operation D flip-flop is inserted. Because of using the FF, the delay is reduced between each block. The block diagram of encoder is given in Fig. 6.



Fig. 5 Decoder of dataflow architecture



Fig. 6 Encoder of pipelined architecture

### 3.2.2 Decoder

The operation is alike the decoder of dataflow architecture but in between each operation D flip-flops are inserted. The block diagram is given in Fig. 7.

### 3.3 Parallel Architecture

In this architecture, throughputs are more. Speed of operation is almost similar to dataflow architecture, where two or more consecutive structures are simultaneously utilized for the watermark embedding and extraction.

#### 3.3.1 Encoder

Once again the operation is similar to dataflow with a difference of more than one output as the blocks are simultaneously carrying the process. The block diagram is given in Fig. 8.

### 3.3.2 Decoder

The flow is similar to decoder of dataflow, but it generates more than one output at the decoder. The entire process is given as a block diagram in Fig. 9.

### 4 Experimental Results and Discussion

This section explains about the simulation results using MATLAB R2013b<sup> $\odot$ </sup> and Xilinx ISE 14.3. Boat image is taken as a host image with a size 256 × 256 as in Fig. 10. The watermarking content can be considered as a random binary data. By using MATLAB, the entire strategy is evaluated using the image quality metrics



Fig. 7 Decoder of pipelined architecture



Fig. 8 Encoder of parallel architecture



Fig. 9 Decoder of parallel architecture

payload size (Bits per pixel bpp) and signal-to-noise ratio (PSNR). For a  $256 \times 256$  image after performing the prediction technique the total number of bits embedded are 55,076. Hence the bpp (bits per pixel) is 0.84 compared to the original pixels of embedded image. Table 1 shows PSNR and bpp for the corresponding boat image.



Fig. 10 Reversibly embedded  $256 \times 256$  image

Technique	Prediction technique
Image pixel value	65,536
Payload size	55,076
Bit rate (bpp)	0.84
PSNR (dB)	31.50

The same concept is implemented in Xilinx ISE using Verilog HDL for different architectures. The simulation result for the prediction technique for different architectures is taken. For Verilog HDL implementation, the image values are converted into hexadecimal values using MATLAB. Simulation is executed. From the simulated output of MATLAB and Verilog implementation, it is found that there is no deviation in the pixel values, hence the algorithm working good on both HDL and MATLAB. Entire three different architectures for same watermarking and extraction are synthesized. Run time efficiency of proposed hardware implementation is performed for 256 × 256 image size over software simulation. Simulation using MATLAB R2013b<sup>©</sup> platform running on a Intel<sup>®</sup> core TM i3-3110 M CPU with 4 GB internal RAM and operating frequency of 2.40 GHz takes 1.123 s to process entire algorithm, but the hardware implementation using pipeline architecture requires 139.106  $\mu$ s, and pipeline with pipeline adder architecture requires

Table 1 Quality metrics

Architecture	Delay for each rhombus pattern (ns)	Delay for entire image (µs)
Dataflow	8.821	162.558
Parallel	8.905	164.136
Pipeline	7.547	139.106
Pipeline with pipeline adder	2.051	37.804

 Table 2
 Delay of different architecture

only 37.804  $\mu$ s to process 256  $\times$  256 image. Delay is calculated for dataflow, pipelined parallel architecture and pipeline architecture with pipeline adder results are calculated and results are tabulated in Table 2.

### 5 Conclusion

In this paper, a simple reversible data embedding method using MATLAB and its hardware realization in three architectural mode using Verilog HDL is carried out in an effective way. Finally, the comparison has been made with software approach and hardware approach. Redundancy in the digital content is explored using prediction technique and compared with different architectures. It can be enhanced for RGB images. It can be improved further by considering the pixels as a group and pipeline with different hardware. The proposed algorithm provides real time high-speed hardware processing by resolving the privacy and piracy issues.

### References

- 1. Cox IJ et al (2008) Digital watermarking and steganography. Morgan Kaufmann Publishers, USA
- Johnson NF, Jajodia S (1998) Exploring steganography: seeing the unseen. Comput Pract 31 (2):26–34
- Kutter M, Petitcolas FAP (1999) A fair benchmark for image watermarking systems. In Electronic imaging '99. Security and watermarking of multimedia contents, vol 3657, Sans Jose, CA, USA
- Petitcolas FAP, Anderson RJ, Kuhn MG (1999) Information hiding—a Survey. Proc of the IEEE, Spec Issue on Prot of Multimedia Content 87(7):1062–1078
- 5. Anderson RJ, Petitcolas FAP (1998) On the limits of steganography. IEEE J Sel Areas Commun 16:474-481
- Hosinge CW, Jones PW, Rabbani M, Stoffel JC (2001) Lossless recovery of an original image containing embedded data. U.S. patent 6 278791
- Kamstra LHJ, Heijmans AM (2005) Reversible data embedding into images using wavelet techniques and sorting. IEEE Trans Image Process 14(12):2082–2090
- 8. Tian J (2002) Reversible watermarking by difference expansion. In: Proc. workshop on multimedia and security. In: Fridrich DJ, Wohlmacher P (eds) Dec 2002, pp 19–22
- 9. Alattar AM (2004) Reversible watermark using the difference expansion of a generalized integer transform. IEEE Trans Image Process 19(8):1147–1156
- Alattar M (2003) Reversible watermark using difference expansion of triplets. In: Proceedings of the international conference image process, vol 1. Barcelona, Spain, 2003, pp 501–504
- 11. Alattar M (2004) Reversible watermark using difference expansion of quads. In: Proc. IEEE Int. Conf. acoustics, speech, signal process, vol 3. Toulouse, France, 2004, pp 377–380
- 12. Sachnev V, Kim HJ, Nam J, Suresh S, Shi YQ (2009) Reversible watermarking algorithm using sorting and prediction. IEEE Trans Circ Syst Video Technol 19(7):989–999
- Raveendra SR, Sakthivel SM (2015) A FPGA implementation of dual images based reversible data hiding technique using LSB matching with pipelining. Indian J Sci Technol 8(25)
- 14. Sakthivel SM, Sankar RA (2015) A real time watermarking of grayscale images without altering it's content. In: Proceedings of the international conference on VLSI systems, architecture, technology and applications, Bangalore, India, 8–10 Jan 2015
- 15. Sakthivel SM, Sankar RA (2015) FPGA implementation of data hididing in grayscale images using neighbour mean interpolation. In: Proceedings of the international conference on electronics and communication systems (ICECS), Feb 2015, pp 1124–1127
- Sakthivel SM, Sankar RA (2015) A VLSI architecture for watermarking of grayscale images using weighted median prediction. In: Proceedings of the international conference on electronics and communication systems (ICECS), Feb 2015, pp 1128–1131
- 17. Reddy SR, Sakthivel SM (2015) A FPGA implementation of data hiding using LSB matching method. Int J Res Eng Technol 4(3)
- Mohanty SP, Ranganathan N, Namballa RK (2004) VLSI implementation of visible watermarking for a secure digital still camera design. In: IEEE proceedings of the 17th I Conference VLSI design (VLSID'04)
- Mohanty SP, Ranganathan N, Balakrishnan K (2006) A dual voltage frequency VLSI chip for image watermarking in DCT domain. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst II (TCAS-II) 53(5):394–398

# **Design and Verification of AMBA AXI3 Protocol**

Shweta Sharma and S. M. Sakthivel

#### Abstract

**Objective:** In this paper, the design and verification of AMBA AXI3 protocol are carried out in a coverage mode analysis using Verilog HDL language.

Method: The design of AXI protocol is made according to its architecture specifications, and its functionality is verified using OuestaSim tool. In the AXI protocol analysis, the burst-based transactions, i.e. writing and reading of increment burst have been implemented.

**Findings**: In addition to that the AMBA AXI efficiency is evaluated by calculating performance metrics bus utilization, busy count and valid count. In the entire paper, a verification environment is created for the verification of AXI protocol as a verification IP for modern SOC architectures.

Applications: High percentage of bus utilization ensures that the SOC on chip bus is functioning well and makes this protocol as one of the widely used protocols in today's SOC implementation.

Keywords AMBA AXI3 · AMBA AXI3 master · AMBA AXI3 slave Handshaking process · Coverage mode analysis · Verification IP

#### 1 Introduction

Today's digital world is converging towards data with the evolving of not only entire 3G network but also the 4G network and all this is benefiting data market. The modern SOC architecture consists of many intellectual IP cores inbuilt on it, and hence, establishing a proper synchronization between each IP cores is a crucial task

S. Sharma  $\cdot$  S. M. Sakthivel ( $\boxtimes$ )

School of Electronics Engineering, VIT University, Chennai, India e-mail: sakthival.sm@vit.ac.in

S. Sharma

e-mail: shweta.sharma2014@vit.ac.in

<sup>©</sup> Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes

in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_26

[1]. Nowadays, majority of the SOC chips using an inbuilt bus architecture like AXI to establish an error free and synchronized data communication [2] between the IP cores. In the recent years, the design of Modern SOC with inbuilt architectures involves major percentage of time in the verification only (i.e. up to 70%) [3]. Hence, the design engineer has adopted a verification strategy as inbuilt verification IP for the modern SOCs in a coverage-driven mode [4]. Due to the availability of inbuilt verification IP, a major span of time spend in the verification process is reduced. Among all the BUS protocols like AHB and APB, AXI consumes moderate power with a better performance which leads to the usage of AMBA AXI bus in all modern SOC architectures [5, 6]. Here to connect IP core to the surrounding interface, the AMBA bus is used (one of the SOC buses) [6–12]. The width of the AMBA data bus can be 32, 64, 128 or 256 byte and that of the address bus is 32 bits. AMBA protocol enables IP reuse which is essential component in reducing the time scale and development cost. The AMBA AXI is a standard bus protocol. Interconnects which supports AXI bus interface are designed by most of the companies.

## 2 Amba Axi3 Architecture

AMBA AXI is a burst-based protocol. The AMBA AXI3 consists of master, slave and AMBA AXI3 interface. Using an interface, slave and master are connected. Master M1 can access one slave at same time as master M2 access another slave, this is due to the parallel capability of interconnect [6–12]. This is shown in Fig. 1.

AXI protocol key features are:

- Separate control/address and data phases
- Using byte strobes support for unaligned data transfers
- To enable low-cost *direct memory access* (DMA) separate read and write data channels.
- · Issue of multiple outstanding addresses
- Out-of-order transaction completion

To provide timing closure easy addition of register stages.

Nature of data to be transferred is determined by address and control information present on address channel.

Using a write data channel or a read data channel, data are transferred between the master and slave.

The AXI protocol supports:

- Issuing of address information ahead of actual data transfer.
- Multiple outstanding transactions.
- Out-of-order completion of transactions.

AXI protocol consists of five channels:

- Write address channel
- Read address channel



Fig. 1 AMBA AXI3 bus interconnect block diagram [7, 9]

- Write data channel
- Read data channel
- Write response channel.

Burst is of three types:

- Fixed burst
- Incrementing burst
- Wrapping burst.

In this paper, incrementing burst is used. The AXI protocol responses are:

- OKAY
- EXOKAY
- SLVERR
- DECERR.

In this paper, OKAY response is showcased and described. AXI3 support maximum up to 16 beats for a single burst. In write transaction, address and data are sent from master and accepted by slave as shown in Fig. 2. When whole data are received on slave side, the slave sends response signal to master as acknowledgement.

Read transaction includes transferring of address from master to slave and data from slave to master as shown in Fig. 3.

## **3** Proposed Work

The proposed work includes designing of AXI master and AXI slave with operating frequency of 100 MHz, i.e. clock duration of 10 ns. Communication between master and slave is established at the prescribed frequency stated and well maintained during the entire design process. Master initiates each and every transaction, and thus, slave characteristics are studied. Burst signals are sending from master to slave or from slave to master.

Function of two components of AXI is:

## 3.1 AMBA AXI3 Master

Master sends write address and write data signals, i.e. it sends signal like AWADDR, WDATA, AWBURST to slave through an interface in case of write



Fig. 2 Channel architecture of write



Fig. 3 Channel architecture of read

operation. Similarly, signals like ARADDR, ARBURST are sent from master to slave in case of read operation. Handshaking operation is carried out between master and slave in which address and data are validated.

## 3.2 AMBA AXI3 Slave

It receives all the signals coming from master side. It sends signal like RDATA from slave to master in case of read data. Handshaking signals are sending from slave side to master.

Signals involved in AMBA AXI3 protocol has been shown in Fig. 4 in detail.

#### 3.3 Handshaking Process

#### 3.3.1 Write Transaction

In write transaction, as shown in Fig. 5, address from master, i.e. AWADDR is sent. Correspondingly WDATA is sent from master side. AWVALID rises to one as soon as address information and control information are available on lines. On availability of WDATA, the WVALID signal goes one. On reception of AWVAID and WVALID, AWREADY and WREADY go to one after one clock cycle. WLAST signal goes to high when last WDATA of a particular burst is sent. In response, BRESP signal is sent as OKAY if everything is proper otherwise other relevant statuses are sent. If BRESP signal is sent as OKAY, then BVALID is raised to one and then on the master side the reception of BVALID BREADY is raised to one. In this paper, the increment operation is carried out in the burst mode.



Fig. 4 Signals used to design AMBA AXI3 protocol

#### 3.3.2 Read Transaction

In read transaction, as shown in Fig. 6, ARADDR is sent from the master to slave. ARVALID goes high when ARADDR is available. On reception of ARVALID on slave side, ARREADY gets high after one clock cycle.

RDATA is sent from slave side, and correspondingly RVALID is set high. On master side, RREADY is high when master side is ready to accept the data, i.e. when RVALID is high. When RLAST is high (on sending of last beat of burst), then RRESP sends OKAY as response if burst transaction is fine.



Fig. 6 Read burst cycle

## 4 Simulation Results

Simulation of the code written in Verilog is done using the Mentor Graphics Questasim.

One case simulation has been shown in this paper, i.e. firstly writing of data in the memory and then reading of same data from memory and sending it to master.

## 4.1 Write Transaction

In write transaction, WDATA corresponding to AWADDR has been sent. Correspondingly, for address 1, data sent are five in hexadecimal, for address 2, data sent are six and for address 3 data sent are seven. Here AWLEN is two and

						10.950 ns				
1	lame	Value		5 ns	10	15	15 ns	20 ns	25 ns	30 ns
	BREADYY	1								
	• 🎼 countt[1:0]	01	xx			0	1		10	
•	count_tt[1:0]	XX					XX			
	AWREADW	1								
	WREADWY	1								
	BRESPP[1:0]	22	XX				22			
	U BVALIDD	0								
	RLASTT	х								
	RRESPP[1:0]	XXX					XX			
	RREADIN	х								
	ARREADYY	х								
	WRITE_DATAA[3	20000000000	2000		00	0000000	0	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000000101	
	RDATAA[31:0]	x0000000000				X0000		000000000		
	AWADDRR[31:0	0000000000	XXXXX		00	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000		000000000000000000000000000000000000000	00000000000
	ARADDRR[31:0]	x0000000000				X0000		000000000		
	💐 i[1:0]	01	x			0	1		10	
	Adkk	0								
F	**									

Fig. 7 Initial step of write phase

AWSIZE is one. Figure 7 shows sending of write address and date. Figure 8 shows sending of last data and generation of response as 2'b00 from slave side which indicates OKAY.

VALID COUNT for write phase = 4 BUSY COUNT for write phase = 5 BUS UTILIZATION = (4/5) \* 100 = 80%

## 4.2 Read Transaction

In read transaction, written data are read from the memory and sent to master. Five corresponding to address 1 in hexadecimal have been sent from slave to master. Similarly, six corresponding to address 2 and 7 corresponding to address 3. Figure 9 shows sending of five as data corresponding to address 1.

Figure 10 shows generation of response as 2'b00 from slave side, i.e. OKAY from slave side when RLAST is high.

VALID COUNT for read phase = 3

BUSY COUNT for read phase = 4

BUS UTILIZATION = (3/4) \* 100 = 75%

The corresponding read and write transaction with their respective metrics are shown in the below diagrams in the following manner.

Initial phase shown in Fig. 7 denotes transfer of data 5, 6 and 7 corresponding to write address 1, 2 and 4 in case of write operation.

					46.650 ns				
Name	Value		40 ns	45 ns		50 ns	55 ns	60 ns	65 n
BREADWY	0								
▶ 🙀 countt[1:0]	11					11			
count_tt[1:0]	XX					XX			
AWREADIN	1							4	
UN WREADW	1								
BRESPP[1:0]	00	Ζ	z				00		
U BVALIDD	1						-		
RLASTT	x								
RRESPP[1:0]	xx					XX			
RREADIY	x								
ARREADYY	x	-							
NRITE_DATAA[3	0000000000			000	00000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0		
RDATAA[31:0]	10000000000			X00			α		
AWADDRR[31:0	0000000000			000	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	0		
▶ 🙀 ARADDRR[31:0]	000000000000000000000000000000000000000			X00	00000000000		α		
▶ 🎼 i[1:0]	11					11			
🔓 Adkk	1								
		V1. 45 550 m							
		X1: 40.650 ns							

Fig. 8 Final step of write phase



Fig. 9 Initial step of read phase

					158	.784 ns		
Name Value		145 ns	150 ns	155 ns		160 ns	165 ns	170 ns
▶ 🏹 count_tt[1:0] 11	01		0			1	00	
AWREADYY 1								
WREADWY 1								
BRESPP[1:0] 00				00				
L BVALIDD 1								
La RLASTT 1								
RRESPP[1:0] 00		XX				00		
RREADYY 1								
ARREADYY 0								
▶ 🍕 WRITE_DATAA[3 0000000000			000000000	000000000000	000	00110		
RDATAA[31:0] XXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXXX	000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000110		000	•••••••	0000000000	
▶ 🍓 AWADDRR[31:0 0000000000			000000000	000000000000	000	00100		
ARADDRR[31:0] 0000000000	000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	000000000000000000000000000000000000000		000		00000000100	
i(1:0)	01	X1	Ø	X			00	
🔓 Adikk 1								
🔓 Aresetnn 1								
) operationn 0								
	X1: 158.784 r	8						

Fig. 10 Final step of read phase

Figure 8 denotes sending of BRESP as okay from slave to master on reception of seven as data on slave side. Figure 8 is final step of write phase.

Initial step of read phase as shown in Fig. 9 shows reception of data 5, 6 and 7 corresponding to read address 1, 2 and 4. Final step of read phase shows sending of RRESP as okay from slave to master when last transfer is being send.

Functional verification is performed here by checking address and data sent and by checking handshaking signals with the help of waveforms. Fine handshaking process shown in Figs. 7, 8, 9 and 10 verifies the design. Result of the code coverage using QUESTA SIM is shown in Figs. 11a, b and 12. These two figures show total coverage, i.e. how many statements, branches, states, toggle bins have been covered. Here in test bench, there are no states, branches to be covered. So, all statements and toggles have been covered. Here tb\_axi is showing whole code coverage of the design.

Statements coverage is 100% in tb\_axi. In Fig. 11, it is shown 10 statements 10 hits, 360 toggles 357 hits and 3 misses. In Fig. 12, 100% coverage coverage of tb\_axi is shown.

(a)								
Coverage Report Summary D	Coverage Report Summary Data by file							
. , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,								
File: axi_master.v	2.010							
Enabled Coverage	Active	Hits	Misses	% Covered				
C+m+c								
Branches	13	a	13	0.0				
EFC Condition Terms	15	a	9	100.0				
FFC Expression Terms	0	Ø	P	100.0				
States	ø	ø	ø	100.0				
Transitions	0	0	0	100.0				
Toggle Bins	208	0	208	0.0				
File: axi slave.v								
Enabled Coverage	Active	Hits	Misses	% Covered				
Stmts	29	0	29	0.0				
Branches	15	0	15	0.0				
FEC Condition Terms	0	0	0	100.0				
FEC Expression Terms	0	0	0	100.0				
States	0	0	0	100.0				
Transitions	0	0	0	100.0				
Toggle Bins	156	0	156	0.0				
(b)								
File: master_slave.v	Active	Ušta	Misson	° Coursed				
Enabled Coverage	Active	HITS	misses	% Covered				
S+m+c				100 0				
Branches	0	0	a	100.0				
EFC Condition Terms	9	0	a	100.0				
FEC Expression Terms	0	0	9	100.0				
States	ø	ø	0	100.0				
Transitions	0	0	0	100.0				
Toggle Bins	74	0	74	0.0				
File: tb axi.v								
Enabled Coverage	Active	Hits	Misses	% Covered				
Stmts	10	10	0	100.0				
Branches	0	0	0	100.0				
FEC Condition Terms	0	0	0	100.0				
FEC Expression Terms	0	0	0	100.0				
States	0	0	0	100.0				
Transitions	0	0	0	100.0				
Toggle Bins	360	3	357	0.8				

Fig. 11 a, b Code coverage results



Fig. 12 Percentage of code coverage

## 5 Conclusion

AMBA AXI3 is designed using Mentor Graphics QuestaSim tool in Verilog and functionally verified. Corresponding code coverage is also calculated and measured. Performance metrics is calculated which includes calculation of valid and busy count and bus utilization [5]. Bus utilization is 80% in case of write case and 75% in case of read case.

## References

- Lahiri K, Raghunathan A, Lakshminarayana G, Dey S (2004) Design of high performance system-on-chips using communication architecture tuners. IEEE Trans Comput Aided Des Integr Circ Syst 23(5):620–636
- Chen Chien-Hung, Jiun-Cheng Ju, Huang Ing-Jer (2010) A Synthesizable AXI Protocol Checker for SoC Integration. IEEE transl ISOCC 8:103–106
- Yang NR, Yoon G, Lee J, Hwang I, Kim CH, Chung SW, Kim JM (2009) Improving the system-on-a-chip performance for mobile systems by using efficient bus interface. In: IEEE transl, international conference on communications and mobile computing, vol 4, March 2009, pp 606–608
- Math SS, Manjula RB, Manvi SS, Kaunds P (2011) Data transactions on system-on-chip bus using AXI4 protocol. In: IEEE transl, 2011 international conference on recent advancements in electrical, electronics and control engineering
- Kyung HM, Park GH, Kwak JW, Kim TJ, Park SB (2010) Design and implementation of performance analysis unit (PAU) for AXI-based multi-core system on chip (SOC). Microprocess Microsyst 34:102–116
- 6. Mathewson B (2010) The evolution of SOC interconnect and how NOC fits within it. In: IEEE transl, DAC, 47th ACM, vol 6, June 2010, pp 312–313
- Benini L, Bertozzi D (2005) Network-on-chip architectures and design methods. IEEE Proc Comput Digit Tech 152(2):261–272
- Tao L, Tong X, Yang Z, Huawei L, Xiaowei L (2007) Bug analysis and corresponding error models in real designs. In: IEEE international high level design validation and test workshop, pp 59–64
- Ranga A, Venkatesh LH, Venkanna V (2012) Design and implementation of AMBA-AXI protocol using VHDL for SoC Integration. Int J Eng Res Appl 2(4):1102–1110
- Mahesh G, Sakthivel SM (2015) Verification IP for an AMBA-AXI Protocol using System Verilog. Int J Eng Res Gen Sci, vol 3(1), Jan 2015
- 11. Mahesh G, Sakthivel SM (2015) Functional verification of the Axi2OCP bridge using system verilog and effective bus utilization calculation for AMBA AXI 3.0 protocol. In: Proceedings

of the international conference on innovations in information, embedded and communication systems (ICIIECS), 1-5 Mar, 2015

 Mahesh G, Sakthivel SM (2015) Verification of memory transactions in AXI protocol using system verilog approach. In Proceedings of the international conference on communications and signal processing (ICCSP), Feb 2015, pp 0860–0864

# Design of Multi-stage CMOS OTA for Low-Power and High Driving Capability

Rama Krishna Murthy Paturi and P. Manikandan

#### Abstract

**Objective/Background:** Multi-stage CMOS OTAs have been used in vast areas like micro-sensor nodes, Bio-medical applications. In this paper, a three-stage CMOS OTA has been designed in 180 nm technology, which is suitable for low-power applications requiring high driving capability.

**Methods/Analysis**: When both low-power and low-voltage operation are the goals, MOS transistors operating in subthreshold regions are used. So, in this work, all the transistors of the amplifier operate in subthreshold region. Reversed Nested Miller Compensation (RNMC) technique is used for stabilizing the amplifier. A slew-rate enhancer (SRE) is used to enhance the slew-rate of the amplifier after compensation. **Findings**: Powered with 1-V supply, the proposed OTA can drive loads up to 450 pF with phasemargin for this maximum load as 45°. The maximum gain achieved is 120 dB for low frequencies. Power dissipation is obtained as 275.39 nW for low capacitive loads (200 pF). Cadence Virtuoso-64 tool is used for simulations.

**Conclusion/Improvements**: The problem with slew-rate at higher frequencies has been found to be not at the final stage but at the first stage and is resolved using the SRE circuit for a stabilized three-stage OTA. The stabilized and slew enhanced amplifier can drive up to 450 pF load with around 4  $\mu$ W power dissipation.

**Keywords** Low-power • Low-voltage operation • Subthreshold regions High driving capability • Cadence Virtuoso-64

R. K. M. Paturi · P. Manikandan (🖂)

School of Electronics Engineering (SENSE), VIT University, VIT Chennai Campus, Chennai 600127, Tamil Nadu, India e-mail: manikandan.p@vit.ac.in

R. K. M. Paturi e-mail: prkece12@gmail.com

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018

J. Li et al. (eds.), VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2\_27

## 1 Introduction

These days are meant for devices which consume less power while meeting all the design goals. So, reducing power from the scratch is needed. Driving high capacitive loads is the current issue on which the semiconductor industry focused. Operational amplifiers have been very important circuit components giving high gains. A buffered operational amplifier can not drive capacitive loads, whereas an unbuffered operational amplifier with high output resistance can drive capacitive loads. Operational transconductance amplifier (OTA) is an unbuffered operational amplifier. So, with proper designing, it can drive high capacitive loads. Single stage is not sufficient to achieve higher gains. Adopting multiple stages has been a new industrial trend. The multi-stage high-gain amplifiers face stability problem. So, proper compensation technique should be adopted for stabilizing the amplifier. With compensation, the amplifier faces bandwidth constraints. So, this design is useful for low-frequency applications such as micro-sensor nodes, bio-medical applications. In three-stage CMOS OTAs, there is slew-rate problem that is arising due to compensating capacitors [1]. So, additional circuitry is needed to resolve this issue which should not consume additional power when added to the amplifier.

#### 2 Literature Review

The demand for low power and ultra-low power made the devices to adopt subthreshold region as operating domain [1]. Nested Miller compensation (NMC) technique [2] faces bandwidth problems. Reversed nested Miller compensation (RNMC) gives better results [3, 4]. A slew-rate enhancer is needed for the stabilized amplifier to resolve slew-related problems with high capacitive loads. CMOS OTA with rail-to-rail output swing is demonstrated [5].

#### **3** Proposed Work

The amplifier that is designed in this paper consists of three stages. The gain of folded-cascode OTA as a single stage is larger than the normal OTA. But, in subthreshold region, single-stage OTA gain is not sufficient. So, in this work, a three-stage OTA [1] has been used in 180 nm CMOS technology which can drive high capacitive loads. Because, in the same proportion of the supply voltage reduction, the threshold voltages do not decrease. So, operating the circuit in the subthreshold region is a better choice for low-voltage operations.

## 3.1 Design of Stable Three-Stage OTA

The three-stage OTA [1] is as shown in Fig. 1. It consists of a folded-cascode CMOS OTA as the first stage (M0–M8) which increases the input common-mode range. This is a non-inverting stage. Second stage is a common source stage (M9–M10) and this is an inverting stage. This boosts the gain observed in the first stage. Third stage (M11–M14) is a class AB output stage. This is designed using common source transistors to increase the allowable output voltage swing. Two capacitors  $C_{c1}$  and  $C_{c2}$  are used in reversed nested Miller compensation (RNMC) technique. In the circuit diagram, 200 pF load is shown. Capacitive load can range up to 450 pF using slew-rate enhancer (SRE). In the following subsections, Sect. 3.2 describes the  $I_D-V_{GS}$  relation of NMOS transistors operating in subthreshold region, Sect. 3.3 describes the RNMC frequency compensation technique and Sect. 3.4 describes the amplifier's slew-rate dependence on compensation capacitors.

## 3.2 Subthreshold Region Analysis

For an *n*-channel metal oxide semiconductor (MOS) transistor operating in subthreshold region, the  $I_{\rm D}$ - $V_{\rm GS}$  relation is given by,

$$I_{\rm D} = I_{\rm o} e^{(V_{\rm GS} - V_{\rm TH}/nV_{\rm T})} (1 - e^{-V_{\rm DS}/nV_{\rm T})}$$
$$\approx I_{\rm o}(W/L) e^{(V_{\rm GS} - V_{\rm TH}/nV_{\rm T})}$$
(1)

where  $I_0$  is a technology-dependent parameter.



Fig. 1 Three-stage OTA with 200 pF capacitive load

When the  $V_{\rm GS} < V_{\rm T}$ , and  $V_{\rm DS} \ge 0.1$  V, a weak inversion condition exists and so  $V_{\rm DS}$  drops almost entirely across the reverse-biased substrate-drain p–n junction. As a result, variation in electrostatic potential along the channel at the semiconductor interface is small. So, the longitudinal electric field is small. With this and small number of mobile carriers, the drift component of drain to source current  $I_{\rm DST}$ is negligible. But as we know, the minority carrier concentration is exponentially dependent on surface potential; this carrier concentration gradient is relatively large, which is enough to produce a significant  $I_{\rm DST}$  through diffusion current.

### 3.3 RNMC Frequency Compensation Technique

When the amplifier is made up of three gain stages and the inner stage is inverting one, reversed nested Miller compensation is used [3]. This technique considers the phasemargin as the main design parameter. And also, this method has proven to be giving better bandwidth compared to NMC technique [2]. The transfer function of the compensated amplifier consists of one dominant pole, two higher poles and two zeros. The constraint to be followed to make the positions of two zeros to be higher than gain–bandwidth product is [1]

$$C_{c2} < (I_2 I_3 / I_1^2) C_{c1}$$
 (2)

Assuming the two zeros have been cancelled, a specified phasemargin is [1]

$$\tan\Phi = (C_{c1}^2)(I_3/I_1)/(C_{c2}C_L)$$
(3)

So, the phasemargin is in proportion with  $C_{c1}$  and inversely proportion with  $C_{c2}$  and  $C_L$ . These equations are applicable only when the zeros are assumed to be constant. But, for low-voltage operations, it can not be like that. So, RHP-zero cancellation techniques [4] should be used. But in this paper, no such proposals are needed as zeros can be neglected for this amplifier.

### 3.4 Slew-Rate Analysis for the Amplifier

Slew-rate determines the rate at which the output changes. It depends on the current flowing through the load capacitor at the output stage. In multi-stage amplifiers, the slowest stage limits the slew-rate. The slew-rate for the designed amplifier is limited by the first stage because of the compensation capacitor  $C_{c1}$  including high capacitive load such as 450 pF. The relation can be given as,

Slew-Rate, SR = 
$$I_1/C_{c1}$$
 (4)

So, a slew-rate enhancer (SRE) circuit is needed at the first stage output. The SRE that is used to adjust the slew-rate at the first stage is as shown in Fig. 2.

The MBH (shown in box) adds extra current to the first stage output. After adding the SRE, when the inverting terminal is high, the MB transistor draws more current which makes the PMOS transistor MBH to add current at the output of first stage eliminating the slew-rate problem. The next stages have to be designed based on gain and bandwidth requirements.

### 4 Simulation Results

#### 4.1 Implementation

When  $C_{\rm L} = 200$  pF, with 1  $V_{\rm P-P}$  input step voltage with 10 ms period, transient analysis is done for the uncompensated amplifier in Cadence Virtuoso-64 tool and the results are shown in the Fig. 3.

Slew-rate is calculated by using the relation, slew-rate = dV/dt. All the results are shown in the subsection Sect. 4.2.

Power dissipation = 275.539 nW

Slew-Rate = 
$$0.56324 \text{ mV}/\mu s$$

Now, when the amplifier is compensated, the circuit is showing the slew-rate problem as shown in Fig. 4b.



Fig. 2 Slew-rate enhancer circuit



Fig. 3 Transient analysis at output of the three-stage OTA with  $C_{\rm L} = 200 \text{ pF}$ 



Fig. 4 a Input waveform at inverting terminal,  $\mathbf{b}$  output of compensated amplifier without slew-rate enhancer

After adding the SRE, the output is as shown in Fig. 5.

Here, the power consumption and gain–bandwidth product are increasing which is shown in Table 2 in next section.

## 4.2 Comparison of Results

Table 1 shows the parameters that are extracted from the compensated circuit with slew-rate problem. The maximum gain obtained is 91 dB, and unity gain frequency is around 30 kHz. The static power dissipation is 275.539 nW.  $C_{c1} = 150$  pF,  $C_{c2} = 1$  pF.



Fig. 5 Output after adding SRE circuit

Table 1 Amplifier	Parameter	Value				
enhancer	Gain (dB)	91				
	Unity gain frequency (kHz)	30.596				
	Power (nW)	275.539				
	Phasemargin	75.8484°				

Table 2 shows the parameters for the slew-rate adjusted circuit using SRE circuit. The gain for the designed circuit is around 100 dB, and the static power dissipation for the slew-rate enhancer circuit is around 6 nW which is negligible. The unity gain frequency is 153.897 kHz which is larger than the previous design as shown in Table 1. The phasemargin is 62.765°.  $C_{c1} = 150$  pF,  $C_{c2} = 1$  pF.

The system can be used for a load up to 450 pF with a phasemargin of  $45^{\circ}$ . This is much larger than the design in [1]. The maximum gain obtained for the entire system is 100.3 dB. The circuit can be designed for lower gain with less power consumption. With the gain mentioned above, the amplifier can drive loads up to 450 pF.

Table 2 Amplifier	Parameter	Value				
enhancer	Gain (dB)	100.3				
eminieer	Unity gain frequency (kHz)	153.145				
	Power (µW)	4.93785				
	Phasemargin	62.765°				

## 5 Conclusion

In this design, a low-power three-stage OTA is analysed and the problems involved in the design are resolved. The problem with slew-rate at higher frequencies is adjusted using slew-rate enhancer (SRE) circuit. The maximum gain that is obtained for low-frequency operation is around 100 dB for a stable circuit. Compared to the previous designs, this design can drive loads up to 450 pF. The static power dissipation is 275.539 nW making the design useful for ultra-low-power applications operating at low frequencies. The unity gain frequency is 153.897 kHz for 100.3 dB gain.

## References

- 1. Grasso AD, Marano D, Palumbo G (2015) Design methodology of subthreshold three-stage CMOS OTAs suitable for ultra-low-power low-area and high driving capability. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst 62(6):1453–1462
- Palumbo G, Pennisi S (2002) Design methodology and advances in nested-miller compensation. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst I Fundam Theory Appl 49(7):893–903
- Mita R, Palumbo G, Pennisi S (2003) Design guidelines for reversed nested miller compensation in three-stage amplifiers. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst II Analog Digit Signal Process 50(5):227–233
- Marano D, Palumbo G, Pennisi S (2009) An efficient RNM compensation topology with voltage buffer and nulling resistors for large-capacitive-Load three-stage ota. In: Proceedings. ICECS'09, Hammamet, Tunisia, Dec 2009, pp 121–131
- Ferreira LHC, Pimenta TC, Moreno RL (2007) An ultra-low-voltage ultra-low-power CMOS Miller OTA with rail-to-rail input/output swing. IEEE Trans Circuits Syst II Express Brief 54 (10):843–847

## **Author Index**

#### A

Ananda Venkatesan, B., 19 Anantharaman, K., 27 Anita Angeline, A., 111, 163 Augusta Sophy, P., 213

#### B

Bhattacharyya, Amit, 153 Bhuvana, B.P., 119

#### D

Deshpande, Anagh, 203 Dinesh Kumar, K., 1

F Ferents Koni Jiavana, K., 1

G Golwelker, Kruttika, 191

#### J

Jayakumar, Maneesha, 225 Jeevan, B., 69

#### K

Kanchana Bhaaskaran, V.S., 119, 163, 171 Kavitkar, Shivkumar, 111 Kumari, Ritu, 191

#### Μ

Madhan Mohan, P., 81 Madhavan, Sowmya, 129 Madhu, K.M., 171 Magesh Kannan, P., 143 Mahaboob Basha, M., 137 Manikandan, A.V.M., 27 Manikandan, P., 263 Manjula, J., 37 Maria Dominic Savio, M., 101 Mehta, Oshin, 181 Murali, M., 237

#### Ν

Nagarajan, G., 143 Nagarajan, V., 81

#### Р

Patel Konarkkumar, D., 213 Paturi, Rama Krishna Murthy, 263 Pradeep, Deepa, 19 Prathiba, A., 171 Praveen Kumar, S., 59 Prithiviraj, R., 9

#### R

Ramana Reddy, P., 137 Ravi Sankar, A., 237 Rubeena, D., 37

#### S

Sakthivel, S.M., 237, 249 Saminatahan, T., 49 Sandya, S., 129 Sarathy, G., 59 Selvakumar, J., 9 Sharath, N., 93 Sharma, Chetan, 181 Sharma, Shweta, 249 Sivani, K., 69 Snigdha Chandrika, V., 101

© Springer Nature Singapore Pte Ltd. 2018 J. Li et al. (eds.), *VLSI Design: Circuits, Systems and Applications*, Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 469, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-10-7251-2 Sophy, Augusta, 181 Suhasini, S., 93

#### Т

Tarkas, Ketan, 181 Thomas, Sijo, 49 V Venkata Ramanaiah, K., 137 Vignesh, J. C., 81 Vigneswaran, T., 191, 203